Methods for overcoming barriers to using adaptive designs in Low and Middle-Income Countries

SAMUEL KWAKYE SARKODIE

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy



Population Health Sciences Institute Faculty of Medical Sciences Newcastle University Newcastle upon Tyne United Kingdom

January 2024

I dedicate this thesis to my parents, Mr. James Sarkodie and Mrs Georgina Otchere.

Acknowledgements

The successful completion of this phase in my academic career would have been unattainable without the divine strength and grace of the Almighty God, for which I am immensely grateful.

My appreciation extends to the Newcastle University Overseas Research Scholarship (NUORS) for the funding opportunity to undertake my PhD studies. This new academic milestone was made possible by their generous assistance.

To my supervisors, Prof James MS Wason and Dr Michael J Grayling, you have my utmost gratitude for all efforts channelled towards the outcome of my good. Your vast expertise, intelligent remarks, and constructive criticisms have significantly influenced my academic growth and elevated this thesis to its current state of excellence. Working with you these past years have been such a wonderful experience with me developing skills and knowledge which would impact my career. I also appreciate the appraisal and recommendations from my assessors, Prof John Matthews and Dr Michele Castelli for their advice, unwavering support, and guidance at every stage of my PhD study.

My appreciation also goes out to my parents, my siblings, and friends for their relentless support, prayers, love and counsel. Their consistent belief in me served as the compass of my academic pursuit. All these are invaluable assets that I cannot repay. I am also indebted to Dr & Mrs Duah Danso, Mr. Armando Martie, Mr. Edmund Asamoah, Dr Apreh-Siaw, Dr Gabriel Aboyadana, Dr Yaw Boakye-Ansah, Dr Shadrach Dare, Dr Kevin Wilson, Mr. & Mrs Adu-Amankwa, as well as Mr. & Mrs Osei for their support. Your encouragement has not only given me solace but also served as the impetus for my tenacity all through my PhD.

This acknowledgement would not be complete without honouring Matilda, Kimberly, Angela, and Dorathy for their diverse contributions to the success of this thesis. To the wonderful individuals I met during my studies – Ruqayya, Luke, Faye, Aritra, Pela, Laura, Lou, and the members of the BRG – your contributions have been invaluable in various aspects of my academic journey, and I express eternal gratitude for your support.

Abstract

Research indicates that populations in Low and Middle-Income Countries (LMICs) could benefit from clinical trials due to their high disease burden. Yet, they are underrepresented in clinical research. This is because the advancement of clinical research in LMICs is hindered by several obstacles, among which insufficient funding has been identified as a key barrier. One notable innovation, that holds promise for increasing the number of trials conducted in LMICs, is the utilisation of adaptive designs as they can increase the value derived from limited resources. Considering that adaptive designs are not always beneficial, the methods presented in this thesis determine instances where adaptations could provide greater utility within the context of individually (IRTs) and cluster randomised trials (CRTs) with continuous outcomes. The thesis begins by proposing a seamless MAMS framework where a cheaper (intermediate) endpoint is used at an interim analysis. With adaptive designs heavily reliant on the quality and quantity of available information at interim analyses for decision-making, this study proposes an optimal timing for conducting the interim analysis to avert wrongly dropping a relevant arm at the interim analysis. To offer a contextual foundation for the subsequent chapters on CRT methodologies, the thesis next presents the results of a comprehensive review undertaken to explore various strategies for specifying the intra-cluster correlation coefficient (ICC) and other essential sample size parameters. The review highlighted that many HTA trials neither reported the uncertainty around the assumed ICC nor justified their selected values, which could affect the trial's validity. Based on the review, I then evaluated how uncertainty in the ICC impacts whether a parallel-group or stepped-wedge CRT design is more efficient in terms of the required sample size. Here, the uncertainty was captured by placing independent priors on key parameters and averaging over the possible range of values. The results indicated that in many cases, when there is uncertainty regarding the ICC, a steppedwedge CRT design tends to be more efficient compared to a parallel-group CRT design. A limitation of the above approach is that its utility can be highly dependent on the choice of prior. Thus, I next introduce an adaptive design where pre-trial knowledge about the ICC is captured by placing a prior on it, which is then updated at an interim analysis using the study data to form a posterior that allows reestimation of the sample size. It was clearly demonstrated in the results that when there is low-quality evidence available to guide the choice of prior, this approach to sample size reestimation provides greater utility than previously proposed frequentist methods. Results show the proposed methodologies are both robust and cost-effective. Therefore, I conclude by discussing how the adoption of these methods could enhance LMICs' capacities to conduct high-quality research.

Contents

1	Introduction			1
	1.1	Clinica	al trials	1
		1.1.1	Individually randomised vs. cluster randomised trials $\hfill\hfi$	4
		1.1.2	Fixed designs vs. adaptive designs	7
		1.1.3	Drop the loser adaptive design $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	9
	1.2	Trials	in low and middle-income countries \hdots	11
	1.3	Scope	of the thesis \ldots	14
	1.4	Aims	and objectives	15
	1.5	Novel	contributions within this thesis	16
	1.6	Organ	isation of the thesis	18
2	Opt	imal d	rop-the-loser trials when an intermediate endpoint is used for	
	inte	erim se	lection	20
	2.1	Introd	uction	20
		2.1.1	Clinical endpoints	23
		2.1.2	Proposed design	27
	2.2	Metho	odology	28
		2.2.1	Notation, hypotheses, and test statistics	28
		2.2.2	Family-wise error rate and power	29
		2.2.3	Motivating example	33
	2.3	Result	s	33
		2.3.1	Impact of ρ on required sample size $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	33
		2.3.2	Optimal timing of the interim analysis	34
		2.3.3	Family-wise error rate control	35
		2.3.4	Comparison of adaptive and non-adaptive sample sizes	37
	2.4	Discus	sion	39
3	A r	eview	of approaches to specifying the intra-cluster correlation and	

3	A review of approaches to specifying the intra-cluster correlation and	
	other design parameters	42

	3.1	Introd	luction	42
	3.2	Metho	odology	46
		3.2.1	Data sources and review strategy	46
		3.2.2	Inclusion and exclusion criteria	47
		3.2.3	Data extraction and synthesis	47
	3.3	Result	ts	48
		3.3.1	Characteristics of the trials	48
		3.3.2	Descriptive statistics and distribution of the target parameters \ldots	50
		3.3.3	Justification for the target parameters	50
		3.3.4	Impact of the CONSORT guideline on ICC reporting	53
	3.4	Discus	ssion	55
4	A ł	ıybrid	(Bayesian-frequentist) approach to designing parallel-group	
	and	stepp	ed-wedge cluster randomised trials	57
	4.1	Introd	luction	57
		4.1.1	Possible approaches to account for uncertainty in the ICC \ldots .	62
		4.1.2	Proposed solution to sample size calculation under parameter un-	
			certainty: Hybrid design	63
	4.2	Metho	ds	65
		4.2.1	Analysis models	65
		4.2.2	Power and sample size calculation within the frequentist framework	66
		4.2.3	Sample size calculation within the hybrid framework \hdots	69
		4.2.4	Choice of priors	70
		4.2.5	Motivating examples	71
	4.3	Result	5 	72
		4.3.1	Example trials designed within the hybrid framework $\hfill \ldots \ldots \ldots$	72
		4.3.2	Comparison between the frequentist and hybrid approaches $\ . \ . \ .$	74
		4.3.3	Sensitivity analysis: Robustness of trials designed within the fre-	
			quentist and hybrid frameworks to prior misspecification	80
		4.3.4	Comparison of the Expected Power provided by PG-CRT and SW-	
			CRT designs	83
	4.4	Discus	ssion	84
5	A ł	ybrid	approach to sample size reestimation in cluster randomised	
	tria	ls		90
	5.1	Introd	luction	90
	5.2	Metho	ds	93
		5.2.1	Setting and notation	93
		5.2.2	Sample size reestimation procedure	94

		5.2.3	Sample size reestimation in the frequentist framework	4
		5.2.4	Sample size reestimation in the hybrid framework	5
		5.2.5	Simulation study	6
	5.3	Result	s	8
		5.3.1	Reestimated sample size, power, and type I error rates for correctly	
			specified priors	8
		5.3.2	Impact of prior misspecification on SSRE performance	3
	5.4	Discus	sion $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	7
6	Disc	cussion	and Conclusions 109	9
	6.1	Motiva	ation and overview of the thesis $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	9
		6.1.1	Chapter 2: Optimal drop-the-loser trials when an intermediate end-	
			point is used for interim selection	0
		6.1.2	Chapter 3: A review of approaches to specifying the intra-cluster	
			correlation and other design parameters	1
		6.1.3	Chapter 4: A hybrid approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-	
			wedge cluster randomised trials	2
		6.1.4	Chapter 5: A hybrid approach to sample size reestimation in cluster	
			randomised trials	3
	6.2	Non-m	nethodological recommendations $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	4
	6.3	Areas	for future work	5
	6.4	Conclu	nsions	6
\mathbf{A}			118	8
	A.1	Softwa	$re \dots \dots$	8
Bi	ibliog	graphy	119	9

List of Figures

1.1	Schematic of a traditional clinical trial design with fixed sample size, and an AD with pre-specified review(s) and adaptation(s). Figure adapted from Pallmann <i>et al.</i> (2018)	7
2.1	Schematic of a seamless phase II/III design where a treatment arm is dropped at an interim analysis and the remaining promising treatment arm	22
2.2	Shows the required sample size as a function of the assumed value of ρ in the power calculation. The blue line is the case where ρ is treated as unknown in the FWER requirement and the red line is the case where it is, like in	22
2.3	the power requirement, treated as known in the FWER requirement. Equal allocation of sample size to each arm in both stages is assumed ($\theta = 0.6$). Impact of the timing of the interim analysis (as defined by θ) on the re-	35
9 /	quired sample size, for varying correlations ρ between the intermediate and definitive outcomes for cases where ρ is treated as known and unknown in the FWER control requirement	36
2.4	and $\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I} \in [-2\tau_{D1}, 2\tau_{D1}] = [-2(0.545), 2(0.545)]$	37
3.1 3.2 3.3	PRISMA flow-diagram of articles selected and included in the review A histogram showing the distribution of the effect size Plot comparing trends in ICC reporting pre and post the publication of the	49 52
	CONSORT extension for CRTs	54
4.1	Schematic of the parallel group (PG) and stepped-wedge (SW) cluster ran- domised trial designs. The example PG-CRT comprises 8 total clusters where 4 clusters are randomised to the control and intervention respec- tively. The example stepped-wedge design also comprises 8 clusters where 2 clusters are randomly allocated to each of the 4 sequences and measure-	
	ments were taken over 5 time periods in 4 steps	58

4.2	Plot of the Expected Power as a function of the total number of clusters	
	(C) based on the above priors for the PG-CRT and SW-CRT examples.	
	The fixed parameter assumptions for both designs were drawn from their	
	respective motivating examples	73
4.3	Plot of the Gamma, Truncated normal, Beta, and normal correctly centrally	
	specified priors	75
4.4	Truncated normal prior showing the spread of the assumed ICC misspeci-	
	fications from the true ICC values.	81
4.5	Comparison of the Expected Power (EP) provided by PG-CRT and SW-	
	CRT designs for different values of the Truncated normal prior parameters	
	m and $s,$ face ted by the assumed effect size (δ/σ) and assumed values of N	
	(number of participants per cluster) and T (number of time periods in the	
	SW-CRT design). The black curves indicate the point at which the EP is	
	equal for the two designs. Sub-plots without a black curve indicate negative	
	values within the entire region. All results here assume that $C = 10. \ldots$	84
4.6	Comparison of the Expected Power (EP) provided by PG-CRT and SW-	
	CRT designs for different values of the truncated normal prior parameters	
	m and s, faceted by the assumed effect size (δ/σ) and assumed values of N	
	(number of participants per cluster) and T (number of time periods in the	
	SW-CRT design). The black curves indicate the point at which the EP is	
	equal for the two designs. Sub-plots without a black curve indicate negative	
	values within the entire region. All results here assume that $C=25$	85
4.7	Comparison of the Expected Power (EP) provided by PG-CRT and SW-	
	CRT designs for different values of the truncated normal prior parameters	
	m and s, faceted by the assumed effect size (δ/σ) and assumed values of N	
	(number of participants per cluster) and T (number of time periods in the	
	SW-CRT design). The black curves indicate the point at which the EP is	
	equal for the two designs. Sub-plots without a black curve indicate negative	
	values within the entire region. All results here assume that $C=50$	86
4.8	Comparison of the Expected Power (EP) provided by PG-CRT and SW-	
	CRT designs for different values of the truncated normal prior parameters	
	m and s, faceted by the assumed effect size (δ/σ) and assumed values of N	
	(number of participants per cluster) and T (number of time periods in the	
	SW-CRT design). The black curves indicate the point at which the EP is	
	equal for the two designs. Sub-plots without a black curve indicate negative	~-
	values within the entire region. All results here assume that C=100	87

5.1	Plot of utilised truncated normal prior distributions. Plots are faceted by	
	the use of $m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1$ and all combinations of $s = 0.01, 0.10, 1$ are	
	considered.	. 97
5.2	Plot of the posterior mode as a function of $\hat{\rho}_{int}$, given the prior mean and	
	SD for all combinations of $m = 0.010, 0.059, 0.100$ and $s = 0.01, 0.10, 1.00$.	. 99
5.3	Violin and boxplots showing the variability in the reestimated sample sizes	
	(C_{reest}) for the frequentist and hybrid methods $(s = 0.01, 0.1, 1)$, with the	
	respective variances $(Var(C_{reest}))$ also displayed. Results are faceted by	
	the use of blinded vs. unblinded sample size reestimation and the value of	
	the treatment effect. In all cases, $m = \rho = 0.059$ is assumed	. 102
5.4	The bias, mean square error (MSE), and power of the frequentist and hybrid	
	methods is shown as a function of the intra-cluster correlation (ρ). Results	
	are faceted by the use of blinded vs. unblinded sample size re-estimation.	
	For the hybrid approach, all combinations of $m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1$ and $s =$	
	0.01 are considered	. 104
5.5	The bias, mean square error (MSE), and power of the frequentist and hybrid	
	methods is shown as a function of the intra-cluster correlation (ρ). Results	
	are faceted by the use of blinded vs. unblinded sample size re-estimation.	
	For the hybrid approach all combinations of $m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1$ and $s = 0.1$	
	are considered. \ldots	. 105
5.6	The bias, mean square error (MSE), and power of the frequentist and hybrid	
	methods is shown as a function of the intra-cluster correlation (ρ). Results	
	are faceted by the use of blinded vs. unblinded sample size re-estimation.	
	For the hybrid approach, all combinations of $m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1$ and $s = 1$	
	are considered. \ldots	. 106

List of Tables

2.1	Comparison of the seamless design and the single-stage multi-arm trial for	
	$\alpha = 0.05, \ \beta = 0.1, \ \tau_{D1} = 0.545, \ \tau_{D0} = 0.178, \ \tau_{I1} = 0.545, \ \tau_{I0} = 0.178,$	
	$\rho = 0.5$, and $\sigma_I = \sigma_D = 1$	38
3.1	Characteristics of the 34 CRTs under review.	51
3.2	Descriptive statistics of the variables of interest and effect size. \ldots .	52
3.3	Justifications for the assumed ICC, effect size and the SD	53
4.1	Comparison between the frequentist and hybrid approaches for example	
	parameters motivated by Surr et al. (PG-CRT) and O'Grady et al. (SW-	
	CRT); priors correctly centrally specified. Here, priors are placed on the	
	ICC only, and the ICC-and-SD only.	77
4.2	Comparison between the frequentist and hybrid approaches for example	
	parameters motivated by Surr et al. (PG-CRT) and O'Grady et al. (SW-	
	CRT); priors correctly centrally specified. Here, priors are placed on the	
	treatment effect and the ICC	79
4.3	Sensitivity analysis of priors for example parameters motivated by Surr et	
	al. (PG-CRT) and O'Grady et al. (SW-CRT); parameter misspecifications.	
	Recall that the true required sample size for the PG-CRT example is 550	
	participants, while for the SW-CRT it is 3960 participants. \ldots	82
5.1	A summary of the performance of several sample size reestimation proce-	
	dures is shown for the case where $m = \rho = 0.059$	101

Publications related to this thesis

Sarkodie SK, Wason JMS, Grayling MJ. A hybrid approach to comparing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster-randomized trials with a continuous primary outcome when there is uncertainty in the intra-cluster correlation. *Clinical Trials* 2022; 20(1): 59–70. doi: 10.1177/17407745221123507

Chapter 1

Introduction

This chapter introduces the fundamental concepts that form the focus of this thesis. It begins by discussing the concepts of individual and cluster-level randomisation in clinical trials, as well as adaptive designs (ADs) and their rationale. The associated methodological implications of these concepts are also explored. Additionally, the chapter provides an overview of clinical trials conducted in low and middle-income countries (LMICs), highlighting the opportunities and challenges they present. This background sets the stage for the innovative methods proposed in subsequent chapters, which aim to address particular barriers to executing (adaptive) clinical trials in LMICs.

1.1 Clinical trials

Clinical trials are research studies that evaluate the safety and efficacy of treatments and interventions (Friedman *et al.*, 2015; Crowley & Hoering, 2012). They play a vital role in advancing medical knowledge and improving healthcare outcomes. Since the introduction of randomised controlled trials (RCTs) in 1946 (Bhatt, 2010), many medical intervention programs, diagnostic tools, and drugs have been evaluated using RCTs. They continue to be the "gold" standard for evaluating current innovations in medical practice. Simultaneously, they also spur questions for new research that lead to further discoveries over time, helping us to, e.g., better understand diseases (Pocock, 2013; Friedman *et al.*, 2015; Haeussler & Assmus, 2021). Hence, their significant contribution to the health and well-being of the general population cannot be overemphasised.

Clinical trials typically belong to several distinct phases, each serving a specific purpose in the development and evaluation of a new intervention. These phases progressively move from assessing safety and dosage to evaluating efficacy and confirming previous findings, ultimately leading to regulatory approval and post-marketing monitoring. The commonly recognised phases as summarised by the American Cancer Society (2020) are:

- Phase 0 (Exploratory): Phase 0 trials involve a small number of participants and are designed to gather preliminary data on how a new drug or treatment interacts with the body. These trials are exploratory and may involve micro-dosing or exposing participants to very low doses of the intervention.
- Phase 1 (Safety): Phase 1 trials assess the safety and dosage range of the intervention. These trials usually involve a small number of healthy volunteers or individuals with the target condition. The focus is primarily on determining the treatment's safety, identifying potential side effects, and establishing appropriate dosage levels.
- Phase 2 (Efficacy): Phase 2 trials aim to evaluate the efficacy of the intervention in treating the target condition. These trials involve a larger number of participants and are typically randomised controlled studies. The focus is on gathering preliminary evidence of the treatment's effectiveness, optimal dosages, and potential adverse effects.
- Phase 3 (Confirmation): Phase 3 trials involve a larger number of participants and are designed to confirm the effectiveness of the intervention demonstrated in Phase 2. These trials often include a control group and employ rigorous randomisation and blinding techniques. Phase 3 trials provide more comprehensive data on the benefits, risks, and potential side effects of the treatment.
- Phase 4 (Post-Marketing Surveillance): Phase 4 trials are conducted after the regulatory approval of the intervention and its release to the market. These trials aim to gather additional information about the long-term safety, efficacy, and optimal use of the treatment in larger and more diverse patient populations. Phase 4 trials can identify rare side effects, assess the intervention's performance in real-world settings, and compare it to other treatment options.

A fundamental principle in the majority of clinical trials is randomisation. Through the random allocation of patients to treatment groups, any patient-specific factors, often referred to as confounding variables, that could have influenced the treatment outcome are expected to be evenly distributed between the arms. In turn, any observed difference in outcomes between the arms can be attributed to the effects of the treatment under investigation. Thus, randomisation supports causal inference, reduces bias, enhances statistical validity, and ensures ethical treatment allocation leading to more reliable conclusions about the effectiveness and safety of treatments (Lim & In, 2019).

Evans *et al.* (2011) catalogues several instances where treatment effects derived from observational data were initially considered beneficial, but when randomised studies were conducted, they were found to be potentially harmful. One notable case is the Women's

Health Initiative Trial (Prentice *et al.*, 1998), in which a hormone replacement therapy initially seemed to lower the risk of heart disease in women. However, upon closer evaluation through randomisation, it was revealed to slightly elevate the risk. This empirical evidence highlights the importance of randomisation in determining the true effects of treatments. I elaborate on individual and cluster-level randomisation in Section 1.1.1, as the methods proposed in this thesis will consider both types of trial design, but refer the reader to Chow & Liu (2014) for other characteristics of clinical trials such as blinding.

The benefits of evaluation through clinical trials notwithstanding, there are unfortunately several drawbacks to clinical trials that must be recognised. Firstly, lengthy phases of clinical development are needed for evaluating a novel treatment (Friedman *et al.*, 2015). The duration required for testing and approving a drug is not standardised, but it can typically range from 10 to 15 years to complete all phases of clinical research before reaching the licensing stage (Cancer Research UK, 2022). As a result, evaluating long-term effects may also require a significant amount of time, delaying the availability of results and potential therapeutic benefits. In some conditions, e.g., in chronic diseases, keeping participants on a placebo arm for a very long duration may be especially difficult. Therefore, many trials only assess the short-term benefit of an intervention (Siderowf, 2004).

Another major issue with clinical trials is that they are very expensive to conduct (Martin *et al.*, 2017). Studies have shown that it costs an average of \$2.6 billion to successfully develop a new drug (Mullard, 2014; DiMasi *et al.*, 2016), of which a high proportion is due to the clinical trials required for evaluating efficacy and safety. Specifically, a report from 2014 indicated that the average cost of a phase 3 trial was approximately \$20 million (ASPE, 2014). Critically, despite these substantial financial investments, the clinical research process carries considerable risks of financial losses as 70% of Phase 2 trials and 50% of Phase 3 trials do not succeed due to various factors (Fogel, 2018). Here, a trial is defined as unsuccessful if it fails to demonstrate efficacy or safety for reasons, including, but not limited to, under-recruitment, flawed study design, and inappropriate endpoints. Nonetheless, it is important to acknowledge that even trials that do not demonstrate efficacy contribute valuable insights to the body of knowledge. Amongst the reasons for the failure of phase 3 trials, Hwang *et al.* (2016) posit that 22% is due to lack of funding. Thus, the high cost of running the trial and the notably low success rate make the trial process considerably expensive.

A big challenge to many clinical trials is choosing a suitable sample size. Indeed, the ability of the trial to detect a true effect if it exists, often referred to as statistical power, is a critical consideration when designing a trial (Rothwell *et al.*, 2018). Given that the power is a function of the sample size, it is imperative to carefully and adequately justify the sample size selection. Although best practices require that the sample size is calculated before commencing the trial, key parameters for estimating the sample size may be subject

to substantial uncertainty at the design stage of the trial (Bauer & Kohne, 1994). Even in situations where estimates of these parameters may be available from a pilot or previous relevant study, their inherent uncertainty is often not quantified and incorporated in the sample size calculation. Thus, the likelihood of erroneously specifying the required sample size becomes high, impacting the internal validity of the trial (Teare *et al.*, 2014).

For instance, under-estimated nuisance parameters (such as the variance for a normally distributed outcome) can lead to small sample sizes and can result in a trial lacking sufficient power to draw clear conclusions, even if a true effect is present (Altman, 1980; Grayling *et al.*, 2018). Conversely, over-estimated nuisance parameters may lead to an excessively large sample size that increases the trial cost, raises ethical concerns such as needlessly exposing individuals to potentially inferior or harmful treatments, and also delays the study's outcome (Altman, 1980; Grayling *et al.*, 2018). It is worth noting that studies that have investigated the factors associated with the high cost of trials have cited sample size (Martin *et al.*, 2017; Bentley *et al.*, 2019; Nevens *et al.*, 2019), consistently showing that increasing the sample size leads to higher trial costs (Faber & Fonseca, 2014; Bacchetti *et al.*, 2008; Schie & Moerbeek, 2014; Baio *et al.*, 2015; Rutterford *et al.*, 2015).

Finally, the lack of generalisability, also known as external validity, is another drawback often associated with clinical trials (Siderowf, 2004; Chow & Liu, 2014). Generalisability refers to the extent to which trial results can be correctly applied to other situations or populations. Research carried out in the field of Parkinson's disease, for example, revealed that the cumulative incidence of the condition was greater among black individuals when compared to whites and Hispanics (Mayeux *et al.*, 1995). Nonetheless, trials focusing on Parkinson's disease generally include a very small proportion of black participants, often less than 5% (Di Luca *et al.*, 2023; Parkinson Study Group, 2000; Adler *et al.*, 1998). This pattern of under-representation is similarly observed in trials related to multiple sclerosis (Hogancamp *et al.*, 1997). Such limitations affect the external validity of the trial and underscore the necessity for a framework that incorporates under-served populations in clinical trials, thereby enhancing the clinical relevance and overall utility of the trial results (Witham *et al.*, 2020).

Addressing the above challenges requires careful planning, collaboration amongst stakeholders, as well as developing novel methods that strike the right balance for conducting an effective and ethically sound trial. Before discussing potentially useful novel methods, I proceed by presenting an overview of the two types of trial design that will be focused upon in this thesis.

1.1.1 Individually randomised vs. cluster randomised trials

The two types of trial designs that are widely used in practice are individually randomised trials (IRTs) and cluster randomised trials (CRTs). The primary distinction between

them lies in the unit of randomisation. Therefore, many trial designs encountered in the IRT domain (crossover, two-arm superiority, equivalence and non-inferiority trials, etc.) have a CRT equivalent. In IRTs, individual participants are randomly assigned to different treatment groups (Elley *et al.*, 2004) and outcomes are measured at the individual level. Consequently, this type of trial design is commonly used in clinical research to evaluate the efficacy and safety of interventions on individual patients (Torgerson, 2001). An underpinning assumption that participant outcomes are independent leads to simple statistical analyses being employed to determine whether the intervention was effective. The advantages of IRT designs include simplicity and the provision for precise estimates of treatment effects at the individual level. The design can also allow for better control of confounding variables.

However, when investigating the impact of an intervention delivered in group settings, it can pose greater challenges to randomise at the individual level. A CRT, therefore, is essentially a trial which randomises groups (clusters) of individuals rather than the individuals themselves (Eldridge & Kerry, 2012). In practice, these pre-existing groups or randomisation units may comprise for example participants in GP practices (Coventry *et al.*, 2015), health-facilities (Coronado *et al.*, 2014; Cundill *et al.*, 2015; Menya *et al.*, 2015), nursing homes (Gravenstein *et al.*, 2016; Mor *et al.*, 2017), schools (He *et al.*, 2015; Hankonen *et al.*, 2016; Jukes *et al.*, 2017), or communities (Roca *et al.*, 2011; Prudhomme O'Meara *et al.*, 2018). Although randomisation takes place at the cluster level, outcomes are typically measured on individuals within each cluster. The CRT design has a wide utility in health services research, especially where the intervention seeks to influence behavioural and organisational change (Rahman *et al.*, 2008; Kumakech *et al.*, 2009; Butler *et al.*, 2013; Harris *et al.*, 2018), evaluate an infectious disease prevention program (Khan *et al.*, 2012; Perriat *et al.*, 2018), or implement some low-risk intervention within whole communities (O'Brien *et al.*, 2018).

CRTs date back to the 1940s when classroom units were utilised to evaluate an intervention in the educational field (Lindquist, 1940). The methodological difficulties encountered by researchers conducting cluster (community) intervention trials were first published by Cornfield in 1978 (Cornfield, 1978). Since then, the CRT design has become widely accepted and reported in medical research (Moberg & Kramer, 2015), necessitating continued development of its design (Murray *et al.*, 2004; Campbell *et al.*, 2007), analysis (Kerry & Bland, 1998; Hussey & Hughes, 2007), and reporting methodology (Campbell *et al.*, 2012).

An important factor to note about CRTs is that outcomes from individuals within a cluster are expected to be correlated. The degree of correlation is typically quantified by the intra-cluster correlation (ICC) coefficient, which becomes an essential parameter during sample size determination. An extended review of the ICC and its impact on CRTs is presented in Chapter 3. Given the non-independence of clustered data, the sample size of a CRT must be inflated. That is why, when compared to IRTs, CRTs necessitate a larger sample size to achieve the same level of power (Hemming *et al.*, 2015; Lewis & Julious, 2021). Also, due to the correlated outcomes in CRTs, conventional statistical analyses that assume independence become inappropriate. Specifically, using such methods of analysis may result in the inflation of the type I error rate, incorrect confidence interval coverage, and spurious p-values. CRTs also introduce several other challenges, e.g., they are often unblinded, which introduces a chance for recruitment bias. Together, these issues add an additional layer of complexity to CRTs, meaning careful consideration must be given before opting for a CRT over an IRT.

Notwithstanding the complexities associated with cluster-level randomisation, there are several pragmatic reasons why a CRT may be preferred over a standard IRT. Eldridge & Kerry (2012), as well as Campbell & Walters (2014), provide some advantages and justification for adopting a CRT. A commonly cited reason for the use of CRTs is to prevent contamination between the intervention and control groups. For example, it would be unlikely that residents in a community assigned to the control arm would not notice an education program broadcast on television that was targeted solely at the intervention arm. Thus, individual randomisation may not be appropriate for such an intervention, as the control group would have access to information designated for the intervention group (Hauck *et al.*, 1991; Eldridge *et al.*, 2004). It is important to add that contamination can also occur among those delivering the intervention. For instance, a surgeon who has been trained on a new surgical procedure may find it extremely difficult to alternate between the new and old surgical procedures on different patients. In such a situation, employing randomisation at the level of the individuals responsible for delivering the intervention can also help prevent this possible contamination.

Another reason to use a CRT design is that it may be cost-effective and more convenient to administer the intervention to a group, e.g., if the intervention involves an expensive piece of equipment with high-level training. In some cases, the intervention may also specifically be targeted at clusters with the aim of influencing the knowledge, attitude, or practices of the whole group. Sometimes, ethical reasons may require the use of a CRT since it may be unethical to withhold certain types of intervention from people within the same cluster. For example, it would be unethical to withhold a vaccine intervention from some members within the cluster knowing its life-saving benefits. Instances where this concept is relevant could include large trials conducted in LMICs, where it becomes more feasible for fieldworkers to sequentially roll-out the same intervention among villages.

In sum, the choice between an IRT and a CRT depends on various factors, such as the nature of the intervention, the research question, available resources, logistical considerations, and the level at which the intervention can be applied. Careful consideration of these factors is necessary to select the most appropriate trial design for specific study objectives.

In what follows, I present a comprehensive overview of both fixed and ADs to establish a contextual foundation for the application of ADs in LMICs.

1.1.2 Fixed designs vs. adaptive designs

Fixed trial designs have long been the common approach for evaluating the safety and efficacy of new treatments since the inception of clinical research. Fixed designs follow a structured process that includes designing the trial, conducting it as per the predetermined protocol, and analysing the data according to the pre-specified plan. They are still prevalent and relevant in clinical research, despite the growing interest in innovative trial methodologies. Though they are simpler to design and conduct, fixed designs offer little flexibility to make potentially desirable or necessary changes to the trial's design features. Hence, some ethical issues can arise in traditional fixed trials due to the unresponsive nature of their design (Bothwell & Kesselheim, 2017).



Figure 1.1: Schematic of a traditional clinical trial design with fixed sample size, and an AD with pre-specified review(s) and adaptation(s). Figure adapted from Pallmann *et al.* (2018).

While fixed designs have been the backbone of clinical trials for decades and have contributed significantly to medical advancements, there is growing recognition of the potential benefits of utilising ADs and novel statistical methodologies to enhance trial efficiency and address complex research questions. ADs are a broad class of approaches that aim to provide a more cost-effective, efficient, and ethical trial compared to classical fixed alternatives (Pallmann *et al.*, 2018). They allow the investigator to make pre-specified changes during the trial based on one or more interim analyses of the accumulating data while maintaining the integrity and validity of the trial. Design features that could be modified include the sample size (via sample size re-estimation), the allocation ratios to the trial arms (via outcome adaptive randomisation), which treatments are present (via dropping of arms), and the considered dosages (via dose-finding/ranging).

By making adjustments in response to emerging data, ADs can improve the probability of a successful trial. These adaptations make ADs more efficient compared to traditional fixed designs. For example, by dropping ineffective treatment arms early in the trial, ADs have the potential to optimise resource utilisation by reducing the number of participants needed. This efficiency can lead to cost savings, making better use of limited resources. Moreover, the ability to make interim decisions in ADs accelerates the drug development process. Thus, researchers can identify successful treatments more quickly, potentially speeding up the time it takes for new therapies to reach patients. Furthermore, early stopping rules in ADs can be incorporated to protect patient safety. For instance, if there is clear evidence of harm or benefit, the trial can be stopped early to prevent unnecessary exposure to ineffective or unsafe treatments. ADs have other advantages, particularly in situations where there is uncertainty about the most effective treatment or intervention (Sampson & Sill, 2005; Chow & Chang, 2008). They are also applicable to all phases of clinical research and are becoming more widespread in their use (Pocock, 2013; Friedman *et al.*, 2015; Pallmann *et al.*, 2018; Haeussler & Assmus, 2021).

While ADs offer several advantages, they also come with certain disadvantages. They are inherently more complex and may require more sophisticated statistical methods to handle the dynamic nature of the trial than traditional fixed designs. The need for prespecified adaptation rules and the potential for multiple interim analyses can make the trial design, conduct, and analysis more intricate, requiring specialised expertise. Besides, the flexibility in adapting the trial may increase the probability of making a Type I error (incorrectly concluding that there is a treatment effect when there isn't). Therefore, appropriate adjustments and control mechanisms are necessary to mitigate this risk. Given the complexities associated with ADs, Wason *et al.* (2019) assert that they are not always beneficial and provide some considerations around their utility. These include:

- Number of interim analyses: According to the authors, having more than two interim analyses during a trial is rarely justified, as the additional benefit gained is not significant enough to outweigh the burden involved, unless the trial spans an extended period or involves the addition of new treatment arms as it progresses.
- Limitation due to early stopping: Although early stopping is a benefit of ADs (allowing for quick decisions on effective treatments and saving patients from ineffective ones), it also has its drawbacks. Ending the trial quickly also means missing

out on valuable information about secondary outcomes, safety assessments, and efficacy within subgroups. Besides, there is a concern that the estimated treatment effect might not be as accurate with a smaller sample size due to the early stopping decision. This poses a challenge when attempting to implement changes in clinical practice based on such limited evidence.

- Long term outcomes: The efficiency of an AD is derived from the valuable information available at interim analysis, which allows for more accurate predictions of the trial's eventual outcomes if it were to continue to completion. However, realising these benefits heavily relies on making reliable decisions during the interim analysis. Therefore, the outcome information used for adapting the trial must be observed rapidly enough compared to the planned recruitment period of the trial. If this condition is not met, the trial might conclude recruitment before enough outcomes are observed to be able to reliably modify the trial's course.
- Limitation due to additional administrative and logistical complexity: A well-established infrastructure and significant resource investment is needed for prompt and accurate interim analysis. Therefore, the lack of logistics to facilitate timely data return, rigorous data cleaning, and effective communication can diminish the efficiency benefits of ADs.

Additional non-methodological barriers to ADs include the absence of readily available, well-documented, and user-friendly software, insufficient funding structures, a shortage of experts in ADs, the considerable time needed for trial design with ADs, and concerns about potential operational biases arising from their implementation (Chow & Corey, 2011; Kairalla *et al.*, 2012; Dimairo *et al.*, 2015; Grayling & Wheeler, 2020). Despite these challenges, ADs remain a valuable tool in clinical research when appropriately planned and executed. Given the benefits and challenges associated with both fixed and ADs, their appropriateness depends on the specific research question and context. It is therefore essential to strike a balance between the advantages of well-established traditional designs and the opportunities offered by more flexible and adaptive approaches to ensure the advancement of medical knowledge and the improvement of patient outcomes.

In this thesis, particular attention is given to the *drop-the-loser* design discussed in Section 1.1.3 and the seamless phase II/III design, covered in Chapter 2. I refer the reader to Pallmann *et al.* (2018) for an extensive overview of the different types of ADs in clinical trials.

1.1.3 Drop the loser adaptive design

In the drug development process, it can be of great importance to evaluate multiple treatments or doses alongside a control group. This evaluation allows for the option to eliminate less effective treatments or advance more promising ones at specified stages of the trial. Such adaptive trial design is broadly referred to as the multi-arm multi-stage (MAMS) design. When the primary interest of the trial lies in dropping less effective treatment arms at the end of the first stage, based on some pre-specified ranking criteria, this variant of the MAMS design is referred to as the *drop-the-loser* (or sometimes referred to as *pick-the-winner*) design.

A drop-the-losers design can be particularly beneficial during phase II or early clinical development, especially in situations where uncertainties exist concerning varied treatments or dose levels (Bauer & Kieser, 1999; Posch *et al.*, 2005). This is because the design allows for the selection of one superior treatment (or dose) in the first stage and a confirmation of the selected treatment's efficacy in the second stage under a single trial protocol (Sampson & Sill, 2005). An important characteristic of the design is a shared control arm and the use of data from both stages of the trial for the final analysis.

In practice, such trials are typically designed to achieve a specified power at the completion of the second stage. Thus, there might be no statistical power constraint for the analysis at the end of the initial stage, for the purpose of eliminating ineffective treatments (Chow & Chang, 2008). In such instances, a common approach is to eliminate less successful treatments based on the estimated treatment means. Specifically, if the primary endpoint represents a measure where higher values signify a more favourable treatment response, the treatment exhibiting the highest average response during the first stage will be chosen for further exploration.

The characteristics of the design, such as the avenue for multiple treatment evaluation, the shared control, the simplicity of the selection criteria, and the combination of two trial phases into a single trial protocol offer competitive advantages over traditional designs. The main benefits include a reduced need for sample size by employing a shared control group instead of individual control groups for each treatment with the added benefit of direct comparison between the experimental treatments (Wason *et al.*, 2017). Also, the use of a single protocol can greatly shorten the drug development timeline, possibly eliminating completely the delays between the phases.

Another primary advantage of the drop-the-loser design is the potential for resource savings by concentrating resources on treatments that show the most potential and are more likely to produce meaningful results. It is well established that the clinical trial paradigm can be resource-intensive and time-consuming. Therefore, by discontinuing arms that show little promise, researchers can direct their resources more efficiently toward arms that demonstrate better outcomes. This not only leads to cost savings but also expedites the trial process, ultimately benefiting patients and improving the speed at which promising treatments can reach the market.

In addition, the drop-the-loser design addresses some ethical considerations. In fixed

designs, for example, maintaining ineffective arms throughout the study raises ethical concerns, as it involves exposing more patients to treatment arms with limited potential benefits. By promptly discontinuing these arms, the drop-the-loser design prioritises patient welfare and ensures that participants are not unnecessarily subjected to ineffective treatments.

Despite the advantages of the drop-the-loser design, it is important to note that it is not suitable for all clinical trials. As indicated earlier, it is most commonly applied in early-phase trials, where a range of treatment arms are initially explored to identify the most promising options. As a result, this methodology may not be as appropriate for later-phase trials, where a treatment's efficacy and safety profile are better established. Additionally, conventional approaches employed for making inferences using data from both stages may result in tests with significance levels higher than desired due to issues with multiple testing. Some approaches to correct these issues are discussed in detail in Chapter 2. Furthermore, by empirically selecting the "optimal" treatment, it is important to acknowledge that this choice might not represent the best treatment from a population perspective (Sampson & Sill, 2005). This is due to the fact that dose or treatment groups that are excluded may hold valuable information concerning the dose-response of the treatment being investigated (Chow & Chang, 2008).

It is worth noting that some fixed designs also allow for multiple treatment arms to be included with an equal allocation of resources and participants to each arm in most cases. In such settings, the allocations remain unchanged throughout the trial's duration, regardless of emerging data indicating the performance of individual arms. In contrast, the drop-the-loser design allows for real-time data analysis, and as results accumulate, ineffective or less promising arms are discontinued. By doing so, this design significantly improves the efficiency of the trial relative to the multiple comparisons in fixed designs. While the AD drop-the-loser design is not a one-size-fits-all solution, it addresses some of the key limitations of fixed trial designs. It also holds great promise for improving the efficiency of clinical trials, making it a valuable tool in the quest for new and effective medical treatments.

Having established the usefulness and complexities of ADs, the next section discusses trials in LMICs, highlighting the challenges associated with clinical research in those settings and exploring how ADs may offer potential solutions to overcome these barriers.

1.2 Trials in low and middle-income countries

According to the World Bank, LMICs are economies with a gross national income per capita between \$1,136 and \$4,465 (The World Bank, 2022). Therefore, these countries are typically characterised by their relatively lower economic development and income

levels compared to high-income countries (HICs). LMICs often face significant challenges in terms of infrastructure, healthcare systems, education, and access to resources. It is important to note that the classification of countries into income groups is not static and can change over time as countries undergo economic development and experience shifts in their socio-economic status. Therefore, at the time of submitting this thesis, there are 134 LMICs, which together represent the majority of the global population (The World Bank, 2022; UNCTAD, 2022).

Collectively, LMICs carry approximately 90% of the global disease burden, primarily consisting of preventable infectious diseases (Global Forum for Health, 2002). Moreover, there is a growing prevalence of non-communicable diseases in these nations (Marshall, 2004; Alemayehu *et al.*, 2018), a transition which places an additional burden on their already strained resources (Alwan, 2011). Although studies suggest that populations in LMICs stand to benefit from clinical trials because of the greater health burden in such settings (Mbuagbaw *et al.*, 2011; Grover *et al.*, 2017; Rosala-Hallas *et al.*, 2018), they are under-represented in health research (Mbuagbaw *et al.*, 2011). A study conducted in 2018 revealed that there was a significant disparity in the distribution of clinical trial sites, with approximately 83% of trials taking place in 25 HICs, while less than 5% were conducted across 91 LMICs (Drain *et al.*, 2018). A similar phenomenon was found in pediatric health, where only 25% of pediatric trials were conducted in LMICs although 98% of the global disease burden is carried by children who reside in those regions (Nor Aripin *et al.*, 2010).

While certain clinical research priorities might appear relevant to both LMICs and HICs, variations in the specific needs of these two regions still exist. In the UK, for example, a strong emphasis is placed on recruitment and retention which is in contrast to the top 10 most critically important priorities for LMIC researchers (Rosala-Hallas *et al.*, 2018). Therefore, addressing questions that are specific to the particular context is essential for designing interventions that effectively enhance equitable health outcomes (Barreto, 2009). It is against this background that the World Health Organisation encourages countries to become independent producers and consumers of health research due to the distinctive health needs and unique challenges in individual countries (WHO, 2013).

Despite the WHO's advocacy for bespoke trials, substantial progress within LMICs has not been achieved. This is because the advancement of clinical research in LMICs is hindered by several significant obstacles including limited financial resources, unnecessarily lengthy delays in ethical approval procedures, and regulatory and administrative challenges (Joseph *et al.*, 2016; Alemayehu *et al.*, 2018). Among these challenges, Alemayehu and colleagues identified insufficient funding as a key barrier, highlighting that the majority of clinical trial funding originates from HICs or pharmaceutical companies based in those regions. In terms of global health, only 10% of global health research funds are allocated towards addressing medical conditions in LMICs, even though they have the highest disease burden (Global Forum for Health, 2002). Also, developing nations typically allocate minimal funds for research and overall healthcare, thereby exacerbating the funding constraints faced in clinical research. This evidence suggests that despite the high disease burden in LMICs, most of these countries lack the necessary resources to close the under-representation gap (Khoja *et al.*, 2019).

Given the scarce resources in LMICs, ADs may be advantageous in bridging the underrepresentation gap as they make better use of resources. The flexibility of ADs could enable researchers to allocate resources where they are most likely to yield meaningful results. For example, by reallocating resources to promising treatment arms through adaptive randomisation, AD could increase the likelihood that limited resources are used effectively. Likewise, if the observed effect size is larger than anticipated based on interim data analysis, the trial might be stopped earlier, conserving resources while still achieving meaningful results. Owing to this, over 95% of researchers and methodologists working on trials in LMICs regarded research topics on ADs as important, while 67% (210/314) saw it to be critically important (Rosala-Hallas *et al.*, 2018). More so, the use of ADs in global health is highly encouraged (Lang, 2011; Rosala-Hallas *et al.*, 2018), and the advent of the COVID-19 pandemic has enhanced such calls (Stallard *et al.*, 2020).

Bridging the under-representation gap in LMICs through cost-effective clinical trials presents several opportunities and potential benefits. Firstly, including LMICs in clinical research allows for a more diverse study population, ensuring the generalisability of research findings and the applicability of interventions across different ethnicities and geographical regions. This diversity contributes to a more comprehensive understanding of treatments and interventions' efficacy and safety profiles. Moreover, conducting trials in LMICs can enhance access to innovative therapies and interventions for local populations. In some cases, trial participants may gain early access to potentially life-saving treatments that are not yet available in their countries through regular healthcare channels. This can bring significant benefits to patients who may otherwise face limited treatment options due to economic constraints or underdeveloped healthcare systems. Additionally, clinical trials in LMICs contribute to capacity building and research infrastructure development.

It is worth noting that, both IRTs and CRTs designs are commonly used in developing countries. However, CRTs are particularly appealing for evaluating interventions in LMICs, especially in regions such as sub-Saharan Africa (Isaakidis & Ioannidis, 2003), and the usage of CRTs in this context dates back to the early 1970s (Eldridge & Kerry, 2012). Despite the widespread use of CRTs in LMICs, though, empirical evidence suggests that there is still a lack of extensive recognition regarding the methodological challenges associated with CRTs in research conducted within the region (Isaakidis & Ioannidis, 2003). The authors further noted that there was a lack of consideration and proper reporting of the prerequisite design and analysis aspects of cluster randomisation in the majority of the trials they reviewed. Specifically, the ICC and design effect which are essential to sample size calculation were rarely reported. These methodological issues have implications for the validity of trials and highlight the urgent requirement for conducting research aimed at identifying robust, cost-effective, and efficient methodologies for trialists operating in resource-constrained settings (Franzen *et al.*, 2017; Grover *et al.*, 2017).

Considering the wide context in which ADs in LMICs are situated, I now move forward by establishing the scope of this study. This scope is mainly determined by factors such as relevance and the practicality of achieving results within a reasonable academic time frame. These predefined boundaries and constraints of the research are anticipated to guide the central focus of the thesis, provide a premise for the research objectives, and provide a context for the novelty within the thesis.

1.3 Scope of the thesis

A recent study investigating the participation of LMICs in randomised clinical trials conducted by HICs discovered that the majority of such trials were predominantly conducted in India and Ukraine. In fact, a substantial 96% of the total trials conducted in LMICs were in these two countries (Rubagumya *et al.*, 2022). This finding suggests that African populations are underrepresented in these trials, raising concerns about the generalisability and applicability of the research findings to diverse global populations, particularly those from African regions. In 2005, the WHO highlighted the global importance of creating Africanowned research centres with the capability to conduct independent clinical trials (Matsoso *et al.*, 2005). However, the advancement of this initiative has been constrained(Cardoso *et al.*, 2015; Zegers-Hochschild, 2011). It is also important to acknowledge that, although LMICs typically have common resource limitations, specific nations may have distinct issues (Rosala-Hallas *et al.*, 2018). For example, LMICs such as Brazil, Ukraine, and China are more resourced than the LMICs in Africa.

Therefore, while the methods espoused in this thesis are envisaged to have a wider utility, even among HICs, the focus of the thesis is to empower LMICs in Africa with cost-effective methodologies that can improve their participation in clinical research and bridge the existing under-representation gap in clinical trials. This approach seeks to promote equitable access to innovative trial designs and ensure that research findings are more representative and applicable to diverse global populations, ultimately advancing healthcare outcomes for all. Thus, reference to LMICs in the thesis shall connote LMICs in Africa.

Although a plethora of issues have been highlighted as barriers to using ADs in LMICs, this thesis will focus on proposing methodologies that are both robust and cost-effective. Specifically, the efficiency espoused in this thesis shall be related to sample size for the following key reasons:

- 1. Improve internal validity of trials: If LMICs are to adhere to the call by the WHO urging for self-reliance in generating and utilising health research, it is essential that trials conducted in these countries possess internal validity. As previously noted, trials might lack internal validity due to the dependence of sample size on parameters that are difficult to accurately determine at the commencement of the trial; whereas inaccurately specifying these parameters can undermine the internal validity of the trial. In essence, an accurate sample size determination is a cornerstone of a well-designed clinical trial, ensuring that the study produces valid, reliable, and generalisable results that can inform medical practice and decision-making.
- 2. **Resource optimisation:** Determining the optimal sample size helps avoid unnecessary resource wastage, as recruiting and managing more participants than needed can be costly and time-consuming. Due to the relationship between sample size and cost, developing cost-effective and efficient sample size methodologies maximises the limited resources in LMICs and enhances their capacity to conduct high-quality research.

It is imperative to add that sample size determination was among the top 10 most critical items listed in both the priority rankings for LMICs and HICs (Rosala-Hallas *et al.*, 2018). While the primary focus or scope remains on these methodological issues, I comment on non-methodological issues in the discussion presented in Chapter 6.

1.4 Aims and objectives

The research aims to develop novel methodologies that address barriers to conducting clinical trials in LMICs, with a particular focus on ADs. To achieve this aim, the research was guided by the following specific objectives:

- To develop a general framework for the optimal *drop-the-loser* trials when an intermediate endpoint is used for interim selection.
- To develop a hybrid approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trial designs when there is uncertainty in the intra-cluster correlation.
- To develop methods that facilitate sample size re-estimation in cluster randomised trials.

1.5 Novel contributions within this thesis

According to Munos (2009), the escalating costs associated with drug development have led to a greater demand for faster and more cost-effective trial results. Consequently, there has been a conscious effort to optimise methodological research into the design, conduct, analysis and reporting of trials (Rosala-Hallas *et al.*, 2018). Nonetheless, there is still considerable scope for further improvement, particularly in LMICs. Therefore, the novel contribution in this thesis constitutes an advancement in the methodological literature by 1) addressing gaps in existing proposals and, 2) introducing innovative perspectives and methodologies that extend the current boundaries of knowledge and pave the way for future research endeavours.

Since LMICs are less likely to undertake expensive data collection methods due to resource constraints, studies could benefit from identifying which treatments might work before they commit to using expensive data collection methods. Therefore, the first objective proposes a framework extending the drop-the-losers design to be more amenable to a seamless phase II/III setting. Specifically, this design allows for the simultaneous comparison of multiple treatments with a shared control in the phase II stage to identify the most promising treatment. Subsequently, a selected treatment is then seamlessly advanced to the phase III stage for confirmatory testing. Owing to the limited resources within LMICs, an intermediate endpoint is assumed in phase II to identify the most promising treatment. Therefore, I stipulated that early patients in the trial will only need their intermediate outcomes to have been measured for the interim analysis, facilitating a cheaper and more efficient method of data collection and lower trial cost. This concept revolves around the notion that the adaptation occurs before most patients experience a definitive outcome. I.e. there is no need to measure the definitive outcome for the arm that is removed from the trial. Thus, the interim analysis informs which arm to drop and which one to collect more expensive data on for the remainder of the trial.

The optimal timing of interim analysis has not been extensively considered for such designs, and will be given specific attention. This is significant because the adaptations and decisions within ADs heavily rely on the quality and amount of information available at the interim analysis. Previous studies that have investigated the optimal timing for interim analysis have predominantly focused on discrete intervals (Wason *et al.*, 2017) or examined the relationship between the optimal timing and the expected sample size relative to its standard deviation (Grayling & Mander, 2021). In this study, I examine the optimal timing for interim analysis as a continuous variable and determine the percentage reduction in sample size compared to alternative timings. Subsequently, I investigate the combinations of values for both the intermediate and definitive outcomes, along with their correlation, that maximises the family-wise error rate (FWER).

Having established from the literature that CRTs are widely employed in LMICs, the next objective provides a possible solution to the issues around specifying the ICC (or other design parameters), known as the 'hybrid' (sometimes called 'Bayesian-frequentist') approach. By considering the impact of the ICC prior, the aim is to gain a deeper understanding of which CRT design is more efficient under varying ICC scenarios, providing valuable insights for the selection of an appropriate CRT design. While hybrid methods have been extensively studied in IRTs, they have received limited attention in the context of CRTs (see, e.g., Kunzmann et al., 2021). The most pertinent study related to CRTs designed within the hybrid framework is that of Lewis & Julious (2021). They utilised confidence intervals to define a plausible range for the ICC and incorporated this uncertainty into the sample size calculation. However, they did not associate a specific prior density with each potential ICC value. In this study, I assign parametric prior distributions to the ICC, total variance, as well as the target effect at which the trial is powered. Considering that the success of a clinical trial relies heavily on accurately determining the required sample size, which also impacts the trial's cost, the methods advocated in this research aim to improve the likelihood of a successful CRT. This likelihood is quantified using the 'probability of success', which typically takes the place of the frequentist power in the hybrid literature.

Building on the previous work, the final objective considers an AD in the form of sample size reestimation (SSRE) in CRTs within a hybrid framework. This allows for adjustments to the final sample size, taking into account the information gained from the interim data. By leveraging an adaptive approach, this objective aims to enhance the accuracy of the final sample size, thereby improving the validity and efficiency of the overall trial design. To the best of my knowledge, previous work on SSRE in CRTs has been conducted in purely frequentist (see, e.g., Lake et al., 2002; Schie & Moerbeek, 2014; Grayling et al., 2018) and Bayesian frameworks (see, e.g., Wang, 2007; Brakenhoff et al., 2019; Zhong et al., 2013), leaving avenue for research within the hybrid framework. Specifically, the prior distribution for an ICC is updated based on interim data, utilising the posterior to determine the final sample size. The results from the hybrid SSRE procedure are compared to frequentist SSRE, using frequentist operating characteristics such as the type I error rate. I then ascertain instances where the hybrid SSRE framework offers a distinct advantage over the frequentist approach, in particular assessing when the hybrid SSRE approach overcomes known challenges of the large variation in the final sample size that is associated with the frequentist approach. It is worth noting that this is the first study to examine the use of Mean Squared Error (MSE) as an evaluation metric for a CRT SSRE approach, and this approach is attractive compared to the typical practice of separately comparing power and sample size summaries, which is the conventional method.

1.6 Organisation of the thesis

Chapter 2 provides an overview of seamless phase II/III trial designs, discussing their advantages and exploring statistical issues in recent studies. It identifies a gap in the literature concerning the use of intermediate endpoints within seamless designs. It then proceeds to explore the statistical methods utilised in such trial designs, focusing on the drop-the-loser design. Particular attention is given to developing a methodology for determining the optimal time for interim analysis. The subsequent section of the chapter presents results obtained from the selected motivating example, namely the TAILOR trial. Finally, the chapter concludes with a comprehensive discussion of the results and their implications.

Chapter 3 reviews various approaches used in practice for specifying the ICC and other CRT design parameters. This review serves as motivation for the development of the proposed methods in Chapter 4 and Chapter 5. The methodology section of the chapter captures the data sources used and the review strategy employed, the inclusion and exclusion criteria, as well as the data extraction and synthesis. The evidence from the review is then summarised using descriptive statistics, frequency distribution tables, and graphs. A discussion of the results also notes potentially useful methods for specifying the ICC that appear to have been sparsely utilised to date.

In Chapter 4, a sample size estimation approach is introduced, which addresses the uncertainty in sample size parameters by employing parametric distributions for the key sample size parameters. The chapter begins by defining the parallel group (PG) and stepped wedge (SW) CRT designs considered within the study along with their statistical principles and assumptions underpinning both designs. The introduction section further highlights some possible approaches to account for uncertainty in the sample size parameters and argues for the preferred hybrid approach. Subsequently, these hybrid quantities, the analysis models of the CRT designs, motivating examples for the study, and the choice of priors are extensively discussed with notations in the methodology sections. Thereafter, a comprehensive assessment of how incorporating a prior on the ICC affects the efficiency comparison between a PG and a SW CRT design is conducted in the results section. The chapter concludes with a discussion of the results, the limitations of the study, and the implications of the findings on CRT designs.

Chapter 5 begins by identifying gaps in the hybrid literature and proposes how incorporating an AD element could address the limitations of the proposed method presented in Chapter 4. In the introductory section, the SSRE concept, along with its advantages and drawbacks, is elucidated in detail. The methodology section provides a high-level overview of how SSRE is performed both in the frequentist and hybrid frameworks. The section further captures the simulation study, the Bias and MSE formulae, as well as the plot of the selected priors. In the results section, I evaluate, among other factors, whether the hybrid SSRE technique effectively addresses the well-known challenges associated with frequentist SSRE in CRTs. I also assess the bias, MSE, and power trade-off based on the informativeness of the prior. The final section of the chapter discusses the results, acknowledges the limitations of the study, and makes practical recommendations for the use of this method.

In each chapter, wherever possible, real examples from clinical trials are incorporated to illustrate the practical application of clinical and statistical concepts. These motivating examples serve to elucidate the relationships and interactions between these concepts, providing a tangible context for readers.

In Chapter 6, the thesis concludes with a discussion of its primary contributions. The main findings, innovative approaches, and valuable insights identified in the previous chapters are summarised, highlighting their significance in the context of LMICs. Additionally, it discusses the potential benefits and challenges specific to these settings and how ADs can be tailored to address the unique healthcare landscape and resource constraints in LMICs. Likewise, the chapter explores directions for further work in the area of ADs in LMICs. It presents potential research opportunities and avenues for advancing the implementation and understanding of adaptive methodologies in these regions.

Chapter 2

Optimal drop-the-loser trials when an intermediate endpoint is used for interim selection

In this chapter, a general framework for the design of multi-arm two-stage drop-the-loser trials is proposed for when an intermediate outcome variable is used at the interim analyses. The optimal timing of this interim analysis, to minimise the required study sample size, is also described. Finally, an evaluation is conducted regarding the performance of the proposed methodology in comparison to more traditional design approaches.

2.1 Introduction

As highlighted in the preceding chapter, in clinical development multiple experimental treatments are often under consideration for evaluation in phase II, with one promising experimental treatment then selected for a confirmatory phase III trial. Quan *et al.* (2020) suggest if everything runs smoothly then it typically takes around 9 months (the "white gap") between the analysis of such phase II data and the recruitment of patients for the phase III trial, owing to the development of hypotheses and receiving of study protocol approval from regulatory boards for the phase III trial. This is one example, amongst many, of the ways in which significant challenges are faced in drug development because of the extensive time and resources required to discover, develop, and demonstrate the advantages of a new drug (Maca, 2006).

To overcome this challenge, considerable effort has been directed towards finding ways to expedite and enhance the efficiency of drug development, while maintaining the integrity and validity of the process. One such approach is to combine within a single trial the objectives that have conventionally been handled in separate phase II and phase III trials, using a seamless phase II/III design (Jenkins *et al.*, 2011; Stallard & Todd, 2011; Hampson & Jennison, 2015; Friede *et al.*, 2020). Seamless phase II/III designs remove the white gap that would have existed between conducting the phase II and phase III trials separately, and could also potentially offer additional efficiencies in terms of the total required sample size (Bretz *et al.*, 2006; Wason *et al.*, 2017). An illustrative schematic of a seamless design, where a decision is taken at an interim analysis regarding the experimental treatment arm that will proceed to the confirmatory stage is presented in Figure 2.1.

Principally, two categories of seamless phase II/III design exist. The *inferentially* seamless design, which shall be explored methodologically in this chapter, incorporates data from patients enrolled both before and after the adaptation process (i.e., the phase II and the phase III data) in the final analysis. Whereas, the *operationally* seamless design only includes data from the phase III portion of the trial in the final analysis (Bretz *et al.*, 2006; Maca, 2006; Quan *et al.*, 2020). For the inferentially seamless approach, a major statistical challenge arises from combining data from the two stages: control of the family-wise error rate (FWER) (Friede *et al.*, 2020).

Fortunately, some methods now exist to combine data from the two stages of a seamless phase II/III design while appropriately controlling the FWER. The majority of such proposed methods can be categorised into two groups. The first group builds on the group-sequential methodology developed by Thall *et al.* (1988, 1989), and requires that there is only a single treatment and control that continue beyond the first stage (Stallard & Todd, 2003), or that the number of treatments at each stage is predetermined (Stallard & Friede, 2008). The combination test approach developed by Bauer & Kohne (1994) serves as the foundation for the second group of methodologies. While these methods offer more adaptability (see, for example, Bauer & Kieser, 1999; Posch *et al.*, 2005; Bretz *et al.*, 2006), they might be less powerful in certain scenarios (Friede *et al.*, 2011).

Magirr *et al.* (2012) introduced a group-sequential method that permits entirely flexible treatment selection. I.e., the number of treatment arms within any stage need not be prespecified. However, this flexibility might come at the expense of being conservative and consequently experiencing a decrease in power. The Dunnett test (Dunnett, 1955) has also been extended by Koenig *et al.* (2008) to a two-stage design with adjustable treatment selection using the conditional error principle of Müller & Schäfer (2001). It has been demonstrated that this strategy outperforms alternative approaches in terms of power (Stallard & Friede, 2008). Stallard & Todd (2011) have since effectively highlighted the similarities and differences amongst available data combination methods. However, it is still not clear how to select an optimal data combination method for all trial settings (Hampson & Jennison, 2015). In essence, the optimal method for combining data may vary depending on the specific characteristics of the clinical trial design and questions of interest.



Chapter 2. Optimal drop-the-loser trials when an intermediate endpoint is used for interim selection

Figure 2.1: Schematic of a seamless phase II/III design where a treatment arm is dropped at an interim analysis and the remaining promising treatment arm proceeds to a confirmatory stage.

Given these complexities, the FDA has indicated that seamless designs should be used with caution, as the design is not well-understood and the statistical methods underpinning the design are not well-established (FDA, 2010; Gallo *et al.*, 2010). The use of extensive simulations to evaluate the operating characteristics of these complex designs at the trial design stage has therefore been encouraged (Friede *et al.*, 2010; Benda *et al.*, 2010).

It is important to note that not all clinical development programs may be suitable candidates for a seamless phase II/III design approach (Maca, 2006). For example, an adaptive seamless design would probably not be suitable for a phase II program in a novel disease area if the objective is to establish the primary endpoint to be used in phase III. Maca (2006) discusses other criteria that determine the feasibility and merits of a seamless approach. In all, while seamless designs offer the potential for improved efficiency and faster development timelines, they also carry certain limitations and challenges. In turn, significant effort is therefore needed to carefully plan their execution and ensure the validity of the proposed analysis (Hampson & Jennison, 2015).

In this chapter, the focus will be on facilitating such careful design of a specific type of seamless design: one in which an intermediate endpoint is used to select which of two experimental treatments to bring forward to the confirmatory stage. Therefore, I next discuss the various types of endpoints typically employed in clinical trials.

2.1.1 Clinical endpoints

Selecting appropriate and relevant endpoints is critical in the design of a clinical trial as it is ultimately the results for these endpoints that determine trial success and the ability to have established meaningful results that support regulatory approval and clinical decision-making. In general, an endpoint is an event or outcome that can be objectively or subjectively measured to determine the benefits of a studied intervention (Chow & Liu, 2014; Friedman et al., 2015). There are principally two types of endpoint, namely, primary and secondary endpoints. The primary endpoint is the main outcome that the study is designed to assess. Almost always it is used to determine the treatment's efficacy and/or safety features. The success or failure of the intervention is often very clearly determined by whether it achieves a predefined level of significance for the primary endpoint. Therefore, the primary endpoint plays a crucial role in providing the basis for regulatory actions (Food and Drug Administration, 2017). Conversely, secondary endpoints provide supplementary information about the intervention's effects and can help researchers gain a broader understanding of its impact on patients (FDA-NIH Biomarker Working Group, 2021). Unlike the primary endpoint, trials are not always powered to detect differences in secondary endpoints.

Endpoints can take many measurement forms, depending on the nature of the trial and the medical condition being studied. We broadly categorise these various types of measures as either definitive or intermediate.

Definitive endpoints are direct measures of patient health or disease status, such as survival rates, symptom improvement, disease progression, or relapse rates. While direct objective measures of how a patient feels, performs, or survives have impacted clinical practice and are often considered optimal, they typically take a long time to observe and require large sample sizes with increased cost (Wittes *et al.*, 1989). In cancer trials, for example, overall survival is a common endpoint but can take an extended period to assess (Huang *et al.*, 2009; Bratton *et al.*, 2016). This issue is exacerbated in settings where a study of the definitive endpoint may be impossible due to low prevalence, or where it may be less frequently possible to use expensive direct measures throughout the trial due to low resources.

Intermediate endpoints, on the other hand, are indirect measures that are used as a substitute for a definitive endpoint when the definitive endpoint is difficult or time-consuming to measure (Wittes *et al.*, 1989; Dafni & Tsiatis, 1998). Through validation, intermediate outcomes could become surrogate outcomes. However, the process of establishing an intermediate outcome as a surrogate endpoint is complex and requires a multidisciplinary approach involving clinical, statistical, and regulatory expertise. According to Lagakos & Hoth (1992), the AIDS epidemic stimulated a growing interest in utilising intermediate endpoints as a foundation for assessing treatment efficacy. Thereafter, the use of intermediate outcomes has gained increasing popularity and has established a wide utility in practice. Examples of intermediate outcomes include biomarkers, physiological measures, imaging results, laboratory test results, or specific biological indicators that can be measured in the body and may provide insights into the intervention's mechanism of action or treatment response (DeMets *et al.*, 2020).

intermediate endpoints hold immense potential in drug development, offering the opportunity to significantly enhance efficiency and cost-effectiveness (Dafni & Tsiatis, 1998). Specifically, using an intermediate endpoint which is usually cheaper and measured early can offer a reduced required sample size compared to a trial involving a definitive endpoint (Wittes *et al.*, 1989; Friedman *et al.*, 2015; Benjamin *et al.*, 2016). Moreover, the quick observation of intermediate endpoints plays a crucial role in accelerating the trial process, ensuring swift access to a successful drug for patients who depend on it. This expedited approach is not only efficient but also holds ethical significance in promptly addressing the needs of patients awaiting effective treatments. It is important to note that several drugs have now received FDA approval using intermediate endpoints (FDA, 2018).

Despite their advantages, intermediate endpoints are not always a simple or reliable tool for evaluating the benefit-to-risk ratio of interventions, as the relationship between them, definitive endpoints, and the specific intervention under evaluation might be complex (Temple, 1999; Frangakis & Rubin, 2002; Fleming & Powers, 2012). For example, the correlation between intermediate and definitive endpoints may not always be perfect and changes in intermediate endpoints may not reliably predict changes in definitive endpoints. In particular, intermediate endpoints may show short-term benefits, but the long-term impact on definitive endpoints may differ. Moreover, interventions may have unintended effects on intermediate endpoints that do not necessarily translate into meaningful clinical benefits. Furthermore, the relationship between intermediate and definitive endpoints may vary among different subgroups in diverse patient populations.

As a result of this complex relationship between intermediate and definitive endpoints, there are several instances where inappropriate intermediate endpoints have provided misleading information (Echt *et al.*, 1991; International Chronic Granulomatous Disease Co-
operative Study Group, 1991). An instance of this is the Normal Hematocrit trial, which involved patients with end-stage renal disease who also have cardiac conditions. These patients often experience anemia (low hematocrit) due to erythropoietin deficiency. In this trial, the intermediate intervention of normalising the hematocrit levels using erythropoietin stimulating agent adversely impacted the overall survival and, in some instances, increased the risk of myocardial infarction. (Besarab *et al.*, 1998). A similar phenomenon was observed in a type 2 diabetes mellitus trial where an intermediate endpoint of a therapeutic strategy providing an absolute 1% reduction in H_bA_{1c} led to elevated mortality rate along with an increased risk of hypoglycemia (The Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes Study Group, 2017). Thus, incorrectly designating an intermediate endpoint as a reliable intermediate could result in endorsing an ineffective drug, steering patients away from potentially more beneficial alternatives. Therefore, accurately distinguishing an intermediate endpoint as a valid or invalid intermediate for definitive outcomes is essential.

A good intermediate endpoint must possess certain qualities that make it a reliable and valid substitute for a definitive endpoint in a clinical trial. Validity, in this context, means that the intermediate should accurately capture the treatment's impact on the definitive endpoint. It should be a valid representation of the underlying disease or condition being studied (Ciani *et al.*, 2021). In fact, changes in the intermediate endpoint should precede or coincide with changes in the definitive endpoint. This temporal relationship ensures that the intermediate provides early indications of treatment efficacy. Key attributes that have been proposed for a good intermediate endpoint are:

- Strong correlation: A high correlation between the intermediate endpoint and the definitive endpoint is important. The intermediate should reliably predict the treatment effect on the definitive outcome. This is a commonly held belief among some medical researchers, including Prentice (1989). According to Kunz *et al.* (2017) and Liu *et al.* (2019), it is more beneficial to use short-term intermediate information at an interim analysis if the correlation between the intermediate and definitive endpoint is strong.
- Biological plausibility: Chataway *et al.* (2011) defined the concept of a "biologically plausible" outcome as an indicator that provides insight into whether the mechanism of action of a test treatment is operating as expected. In effect, there should be a clear and understood biological rationale explaining the relationship between the intermediate and definitive endpoints. This ensures that changes in the intermediate endpoint are likely to reflect changes in the definitive outcome. Hence, the intermediate endpoint should possess the capability to function as a causal pathway to the definitive endpoint (Bratton *et al.*, 2016; Kunz *et al.*, 2017).
- Clinical relevance: An intermediate endpoint does not necessarily have to be clin-

ically relevant itself, but it should be closely associated with a clinically relevant outcome. However, in certain instances where the intermediate endpoint becomes a valid surrogate and has a direct impact on the patient's condition, it becomes clinically relevant (Buyse & Molenberghs, 1998). Therefore, the important question that arises is whether we can ascertain that any small observed effect on the intermediate endpoint is meaningful and likely to translate into clinically relevant outcomes (Moll *et al.*, 2006).

- Measurability: According to Zhuang & Chen (2020), a quantifiable and welldefined relationship should exist between the intermediate and definitive outcomes. Thus, the intermediate endpoint should be easily measurable and quantifiable. Reliable and consistent measurement methods are essential for the intermediate to be practical in a clinical trial setting.
- Generalisability: The relationship between the intermediate and definitive endpoints should be consistent across different patient populations, varying disease stages, and treatment modalities. This means that, following adjustment for the treatment's impact on the intermediate endpoint, the relationship between a timevarying covariate (such as medication dosage which could be adjusted at specific time points based on the participant's health status, response to treatment, or other clinical considerations) and the definitive outcome should remain consistent across different treatment groups (Dafni & Tsiatis, 1998). This makes the intermediate more widely applicable.
- Regulatory acceptance: Regulatory agencies often play a role in determining the acceptability of an intermediate endpoint. Endpoints that are recognised and accepted by regulatory authorities enhance the likelihood of successful trial outcomes. In recent times, regulatory bodies such as the European Medicines Agency (EMA) and the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) have increasingly granted approvals based on intermediate endpoints (Darrow *et al.*, 2020; FDA, 2018). Therefore, the selection of an intermediate should ideally be conducted in a manner that ensures its validity and enhances the likelihood of regulatory approval. This consideration holds significance primarily within regulated settings; many trials conducted in LMICs, for example, may not necessarily seek regulatory approval for their interventions or outcomes.
- Ethical considerations: The use of intermediate endpoints should align with ethical standards, ensuring that the substitution does not compromise patient safety or well-being.

When selecting treatments at interim analysis, the definitive outcome could serve as a

guide if it can be measured quickly. Alternatively, if this is not feasible, an intermediate outcome could be considered. This intermediate outcome doesn't need to meet all the criteria of surrogacy; less stringent conditions might suffice (Burzykowski *et al.*, 2005). Particularly, the aim is to prevent instances in which the intermediate outcome demonstrates a negative effect while the definitive outcome would have indicated a positive effect. Such occurrences could result in the erroneous exclusion of a relevant arm from consideration. In terms of the operational characteristics of the seamless phase II/III design, both the correlation between the intermediate and definitive outcomes at an individual patient level and the treatment effects at a population level are important factors to consider (Friede *et al.*, 2020).

2.1.2 Proposed design

In Chapter 1, I described how the drop-the-losers design can be a very sample-size-efficient approach to evaluating multiple experimental interventions. Wason *et al.* (2017) provide very helpful results for designing such trials, including a simple method for strongly controlling the type I FWER. This method is specific though to the case where a single endpoint is used throughout the trial. This limits the potential application of this approach in a seamless phase II/III setting, where it would be more likely an intermediate outcome is to be used for faster treatment selection.

Therefore, in this chapter, I extend the drop-the-losers design described by Wason *et al.* (2017) to make it more suitable to a seamless setting by allowing for the use of an intermediate endpoint for treatment selection. More specifically, I consider a trial design that integrates Phase II and phase III into a single, uninterrupted study with an interim analysis. In the phase II component, patients will be randomised to two treatment arms as well as a control arm. At the interim analysis, one of these treatment arms will then be selected to continue to the phase III component, for formal powered comparison to the control arm. The choice between the treatment arms will be based on evidence regarding efficacy using an intermediate outcome. The final phase III analysis will then be based on comparative efficacy established using a definitive outcome.

Expanding the methodology in Wason *et al.* (2017), my proposals accommodate varying treatment effects across the intermediate and definitive endpoints and account for the correlation between them. Sub-cases will address situations in which this correlation is treated as known or unknown. Furthermore, given that the decision to drop an arm is heavily dependent on the quality and quantity of available information at the interim analysis, I explore the optimal timing for conducting the interim analysis to minimise the total required sample size.

The remainder of the chapter is organised as follows. In the next section, I introduce the methodology underpinning the drop-the-loser design. Section 2.2.2 then covers the FWER

and power of the considered design. In Section 2.2.3, I provide information relating to a motivating example. The results and subsequent discussion are then detailed in Section 2.3 and Section 2.4 respectively.

2.2 Methodology

This section presents the methodology underpinning the drop-the-loser design considered in this chapter. It explains the setting, high-level design assumptions, and the criteria for decision-making. Additionally, it provides detailed information about the distributional assumptions regarding the test statistics, the approach to FWER control, and the example used in the Results.

2.2.1 Notation, hypotheses, and test statistics

Consider a trial involving a control and two experimental treatments, with two stages. I explore the scenario where an intermediate outcome may be utilised in the first stage and a definitive outcome in the second stage of the trial. For simplicity, both endpoints are assumed to be normally distributed, though extension to alternative distributional forms follows easily using asymptotic results (Jaki & Magirr, 2013). The design incorporates a fixed sample size in each stage, while also assuming equal allocation between the present arms in both stages. It is further assumed that subjects from both phases are used in the final decision-making process.

To facilitate these assumptions, assume that at the end of stage j there are N_j patients, indexed $i \in \{1, \ldots, N_j\}$, with data on treatment arm k. Let k = 0 denote the control arm and $k \in \{1, 2\}$ denote the experimental arms. We assume patients $i \in \{1, \ldots, N_1\}$, from stage j = 1, provide outcomes Y_{ikI} and Y_{ikD} for the intermediate and definitive outcomes respectively. By contrast, patients $i \in \{N_1 + 1, \ldots, N_2\}$, from stage j = 2, need only provide outcome Y_{ikD} as the intermediate outcome is not used in the final analysis. Additionally, we assume $Y_{iko} \sim N(\mu_{ko}, \sigma_o^2)$ for $o \in \{I, D\}$, with σ_I and σ_D treated as known. To account for the correlation between outcomes from the same patient on the two outcomes in what follows, we set $Corr(Y_{ikI}, Y_{ikD}) = \rho$.

The null hypotheses are then defined as $H_k : \delta_{kD} = \mu_{kD} - \mu_{0D} \leq 0$, for $k \in \{1, 2\}$. Subsequently, I will refer to the situation where the set of k treatment effects $\delta_{1D} = \delta_{2D} = \delta_{1I} = \delta_{2I} = 0$ as the global null hypothesis, H_G , for the FWER control. One logical approach to weak FWER control is when you are at the boundary of all of the null hypotheses, which is 0. Therefore, it stands to reason that as you approach 0, the FWER should increase or be maximised. To select a treatment arm at the interim analysis, and to test the null hypotheses, we employ Wald test statistics:

$$Z_{jko} = \frac{\hat{\delta}_{jko}}{\sqrt{\operatorname{Var}(\hat{\delta}_{jko})}} = \frac{\frac{1}{N_j} \sum_{i=1}^{N_j} Y_{iko} - \frac{1}{N_j} \sum_{i=1}^{N_j} Y_{i0o}}{\sqrt{\frac{2\sigma_o^2}{N_j}}}$$

Extending Wason *et al.* (2017), evaluating the operating characteristics of the proposed design then depends on knowing the joint distribution of $Z = (Z_{11I}, Z_{12I}, Z_{21D}, Z_{22D})^{\top}$. As demonstrated by Law *et al.* (2020), this is

$$\begin{pmatrix} Z_{11I} \\ Z_{12I} \\ Z_{21D} \\ Z_{22D} \end{pmatrix} \sim MVN \left\{ \begin{pmatrix} \delta_{1I}\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{2\sigma_I^2}} \\ \delta_{2I}\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{2\sigma_I^2}} \\ \delta_{1D}\sqrt{\frac{N_2}{2\sigma_D^2}} \\ \delta_{2D}\sqrt{\frac{N_2}{2\sigma_D^2}} \end{pmatrix}, \begin{pmatrix} 1 & \frac{1}{2} & \rho\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{N_2}} & \frac{\rho}{2}\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{N_2}} \\ \frac{1}{2} & 1 & \frac{\rho}{2}\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{N_2}} & \rho\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{N_2}} \\ \rho\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{N_2}} & \frac{\rho}{2}\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{N_2}} & 1 & \frac{1}{2} \\ \frac{\rho}{2}\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{N_2}} & \rho\sqrt{\frac{N_1}{N_2}} & \frac{1}{2} & 1 \end{pmatrix} \right\}.$$

2.2.2 Family-wise error rate and power

When performing multiple statistical tests (e.g., comparing multiple treatment arms), the probability of making at least one type I error, referred to as the FWER, will increase unless a statistical adjustment is applied. In a seamless design setting, it will often be the case that the FWER must be controlled to some nominal α level, to limit the chance of spuriously recommending an ineffective experimental treatment. Before describing the approach that was therefore taken in this chapter to control the FWER, I first describe some alternative multiple correction methods that were considered for this study.

The first, and most common, approach to FWER control is *Bonferroni's* correction, where the significance threshold for each individual test is adjusted to be more stringent by dividing the desired overall significance level (e.g., $\alpha = 0.05$) by the number of tests being conducted ($\alpha^* = \alpha/K$). Bonferroni's correction is simply to apply but is known to in many instances be conservative. To reduce this conservatism, alternative methods do exist that require limited, if any, additional assumptions. These include the *Bonferroni-Holm* and *Šidák's* corrections. None of these methods though leverage known correlations between test statistics; in the case of the considered drop-the-loser design, the correlation between the test statistics has a known distributional form. To attempt to leverage this, I considered FWER control using a generalised version of *Dunnett's* correction.

To understand the treatment effect scenarios for which FWER control is considered in this work, we first define a general power function for the probability that H_1 or H_2 is rejected. To specify this power function, we must nominate our rules for treatment selection and hypothesis rejection. We assume that treatment arm $k \in \{1, 2\}$ is selected for continuation to stage 2 of the trial if $Z_{1kI} > Z_{1k'I}$ for $k' \neq k$. That is, in this study, we assume the experimental arm with the highest test statistic for the intermediate outcome is selected at the interim analysis. Then, H_k is subsequently rejected if $Z_{2kD} > c$, for critical rejection threshold c. The probability of H_1 being rejected is thus given by

$$P_1(\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{12I} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{12I} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{12I} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{12I} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > C \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{2D}, \delta_{$$

Note that here, for brevity, we have written this probability conditional only on the parameters that will be used in describing how the FWER is controlled; the probability is also conditional on σ_I and σ_D .

We can compute this probability using an affine transformation approach, as described by Wason *et al.* (2017). Specifically, let

$$A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Then, $Y = (Y_1, Y_2)^{\top} = AZ \sim MVN\{A_1 \mathbb{E}(Z), A_1 \operatorname{Cov}(Z) A_1^{\top}\}$, where Y_1 is the difference between the interim test statistics and Y_2 is the test statistic in the second stage and

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{P}(Z_{11I} > Z_{12I}, Z_{21D} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) \\ &= \mathbb{P}(Y_1 > 0, Y_2 > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c). \end{split}$$

Thus, we have

$$P_{1}(\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_{1}, N_{2}, c) = \mathbb{P}(Y_{1} > 0, Y_{2} > c \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_{1}, N_{2}, c),$$

$$= \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{c}^{\infty} \phi\{(y_{1}, y_{2})^{\top}, A_{1}\mathbb{E}(Z), A_{1}\mathrm{Cov}(Z)A_{1}^{\top}\} \, \mathrm{d}y_{2}\mathrm{d}y_{1}.$$

Here, $\phi(y, \mu, \Sigma)$ is the probability density function of an $MVN(\mu, \Sigma)$ distribution evaluated at y. Defining

$$A_2 = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

we similarly have

$$P_{2}(\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_{1}, N_{2}, c) = \mathbb{P}(\text{Reject } H_{2} \mid \delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_{1}, N_{2}, c),$$
$$= \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{c}^{\infty} \phi\{(y_{1}, y_{2})^{\top}, A_{2}\mathbb{E}(Z), A_{2}\text{Cov}(Z)A_{2}^{\top}\} \, \mathrm{d}y_{2}\mathrm{d}y_{1}.$$

Note that the case where the definitive outcome is used at the interim analysis, as in Wason *et al.* (2017), can be recovered in the above by simply setting I = D and $\rho = 1$.

Family-wise error rate control

Note that using the above, and the fact that only one null hypothesis is ever tested in stage 2, we can compute the family-wise error rate for any set of treatment effects as

$$FWER(\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) = \mathbb{I}(\delta_{1D} \le 0)P_1(\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) + \\ \mathbb{I}(\delta_{2D} \le 0)P_2(\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c).$$

In general, for particular choices of N_1 and N_2 , one then might wish to choose the rejection parameter c to achieve *strong* control of the FWER, i.e., control of the FWER to some level α regardless of the values of the parameters δ_{1I} , δ_{2I} , δ_{1D} , δ_{2D} , and ρ . Or, in equation form, choosing c such that

$$\max_{\delta_{1I} \in \mathbb{R}, \ \delta_{2I} \in \mathbb{R}, \ \delta_{1D} \in \mathbb{R}, \ \delta_{2D} \in \mathbb{R}, \ \rho \in [0,1]} FWER(\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I}, \delta_{1D}, \delta_{2D}, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) \le \alpha.$$

For the case where the definitive outcome is used for treatment selection (i.e., where I = Dand $\rho = 1$), Wason *et al.* (2017) demonstrate this can be achieved by ensuring

$$FWER(0, 0, 0, 0, 1, N_1, N_2, c) \le \alpha.$$

In the case where an intermediate outcome is used for treatment selection, we have not been able to formally prove which combinations of values of δ_{1I} , δ_{2I} , δ_{1D} , δ_{2D} , and ρ maximise the FWER. However, our observations (see, e.g., Bratton *et al.*, 2016) indicate it may be when $\delta_{1D} = \delta_{2D} = 0$ and $\rho = 1$, with the values of δ_{1I} and δ_{2I} immaterial as both treatments are then ineffective for the definitive outcome as so it does not matter which is brought forward. We explore this hypothesis later.

Alternatively, strong control of the FWER might be considered to be an unnecessarily strict requirement. This may be particularly true for non-regulated trials, or when the relationship between the intermediate and definitive outcomes is better understood. Following this logic, we consider design under two weaker sets of scenarios for FWER control: each assumes the global null hypothesis H_G is true. They then vary in how they treat ρ

• ρ treated as known: If the relationship between the endpoints is well-understood, one might opt to choose c as the minimal value such that

$$FWER(0, 0, 0, 0, \rho, N_1, N_2, c) \le \alpha,$$

for a particular assumed value of ρ .

• ρ treated as unknown: To ensure FWER control across possible values of ρ

under H_G , we can alternatively choose c such that

$$\max_{\rho \in [0,1]} FWER(0,0,0,0,\rho,N_1,N_2,c) \le \alpha.$$

In our explorations (see, e.g., Jennison & Turnbull, 2006; Magirr *et al.*, 2012; Jaki & Magirr, 2013; Wason *et al.*, 2017), this has been observed to be found equivalent to requiring

$$FWER(0, 0, 0, 0, 1, N_1, N_2, c) \le \alpha$$

which relates to our hypothesis above that $\rho = 1$ for the scenario in which the FWER is maximised.

Power

A primary objective of this chapter is to identify the optimal timing of the interim analysis to minimise the required sample size and thus reduce resource burden while controlling power to a desired level.

To achieve this, we assume that $N_1 = N\theta/3$ and $N_2 = N_1 + N(1-\theta)/2$, such that there are $N\theta$ patients in stage 1 and then $N(1-\theta)$ patients in stage 2, giving N as the total sample size for both stages. Thus, the timing of the interim is reflected in the parameter θ . Note that $\theta = 0.5$ would reflect equal sample sizes in the two stages, while $\theta = 0.6$ reflects equal sample sizes per (present) arm in each stage.

Observe that under the global null hypothesis H_G , the distribution of the test statistics depends on N_1 and N_2 only through their ratio, N_1/N_2 . Based on the above restrictions, this ratio depends only on θ and not on N. Thus, for any given θ , we may first find the value $c = c(\theta)$ that controls the FWER according to the particular requirements stipulated in the previous subsection. We then choose N as the minimal value such that

$$P_1(\tau_{I1}, \tau_{I0}, \tau_{D1}, \tau_{D0}, \rho, N\theta/3, N\theta/3 + N(1-\theta)/2, c) \ge 1 - \beta$$

for some nominated value of ρ , and where $\tau_{s1} > \tau_{s0}$ for $s \in \{I, D\}$. Here, τ_{s1} and τ_{s0} represent the interesting and the uninteresting assumed treatment effects respectively. That is, we choose N to control the probability of rejecting H_1 , assuming treatment 1 has a stronger effect on both the intermediate and definitive outcomes. We do not require power control over all ρ , as we assume this would be considered too conservative in practice. Thus a fixed ρ will always be assumed for the power calculation in designing the trials below, but this fixed ρ may or may not be leveraged in the FWER control requirement.

2.2.3 Motivating example

The TAILOR trial is utilised as a practical example to illustrate the research findings. However, certain adjustments were made to align it with the framework of a seamless phase II/III design. The trial originally aimed to assess the effects of four different doses of Telmisartan, which is believed to mitigate insulin resistance in individuals with HIV in combination with antiretroviral therapy. The primary goal of the trial was to measure the reduction in insulin resistance in the groups receiving Telmisartan compared to the control group, at the 24-week mark. The design strategy controlled the FWER to the $\alpha = 0.05$ level, while ensuring 90% power ($\beta = 0.1$) for $\tau_{D1} = 0.545$, $\tau_{D0} = 0.178$, and $\sigma_D = 1$. These parameter values are assumed for computing all designs below.

No assumptions were made by TAILoR regarding an intermediate selection outcome, as an intermediate outcome was not used in this way. Nonetheless, we assume fasting glucose levels were employed as the intermediate outcome since elevated levels within the normal range can be associated with insulin resistance. For simplicity, we focus on the case where $\delta_{I1} = \delta_{D1}$ and $\delta_{I0} = \delta_{D0}$, though we explore the impact of the values of the means for the intermediate outcomes more generally.

2.3 Results

The results are presented in four sections, in the following order: the impact of the correlation ρ on the required sample size, the optimal timing of the interim analysis, an evaluation of the influence of the treatment effects on the FWER, and the efficiency gain of the seamless design in comparison to a simpler non-adaptive approach to trial design in this three-arm setting.

2.3.1 Impact of ρ on required sample size

A key question in practice when considering the use of the explored design might be the impact of the value of ρ assumed in the power (and also potentially the FWER) calculation. Sensitivity to this ρ may cause concern, as it may imply a heightened risk of an over- or under-powered trial. Therefore, in this section, I evaluate the impact of the assumed ρ on the required sample size. This is done for the two considered requirements for FWER control (treating ρ as known or unknown), in the situation where $\theta = 0.6$. The results are presented in Figure 2.2.

The results show an inverse relationship between the level of correlation and the required sample size when ρ is treated as unknown in the FWER control requirement. Specifically, as the level of correlation between the intermediate and the definitive increases, the sample size required decreases. This finding is consistent with previous literature that has asserted that when there is a perfect correlation between these two endpoints, it often leads to a reduction in the required sample size.

On the contrary, if the correlation is assumed to be known in the FWER control requirement, the critical threshold c increases in this assumed value of ρ . This results in a larger required sample size for increased ρ . I.e., the power gain (for any fixed rejection rule) from larger ρ is outweighed by the power loss caused by the increase in c for larger ρ . Observe though that assuming a known ρ in the FWER control requirement always results in a lower required sample size than assuming ρ is unknown in the FWER control requirement, for any given value of ρ assumed in the power calculation.

Note also that across both lines in Figure 2.2, we can see that the variation in the required sample size is relatively low, even when ρ is altered from 0 to 1. I return to this point in the Discussion.

2.3.2 Optimal timing of the interim analysis

Given that the reliability of the decision to discontinue a treatment arm is strongly influenced by the quality and quantity of information at the interim analysis, I now proceed to vary the timing of the interim analysis and assess the impact on the required sample size. In particular, this evaluation aimed to identify the optimal timing that yields the smallest required sample size for a specified power. To do this, I explored a wide range of interim analysis timings, defined by $\theta \in [0.25, 1)$, considering four cases where the correlation between the intermediate and definitive endpoints was given by $\rho \in \{0.25, 0.5, 0.75, 1\}$. Once again, I considered cases where this ρ is treated as known or unknown for the purposes of controlling the FWER. The results are presented in Figure 2.3.

In general, the plots exhibit approximately U-shaped curves, suggesting that the lowest sample size is observed somewhere in the middle of the considered range of θ . This should not be surprising, as with a very small sample before the interim analysis, the interim may not reliably capture information for an effective selection, leading to a loss in efficiency. Contrarily, with a very long interval before the selection, the trial may lose out on the opportunity to effectively direct resources towards a much better-performing arm, again affecting efficiency. Thus, the approximately U-shaped curve indicates that there is a spot (optimal time for the interim analysis) where the trial benefits most from reliably adapting the design.

When the correlation between the two endpoints ρ is treated as unknown in the FWER control requirement, the optimal time for the interim analysis appears to be when approximately 65% ($\theta = 0.65$) of patients have been allocated. This is true across the considered values of ρ . By contrast, when the correlation ρ is assumed known in the FWER control requirement, the optimal timing of the interim analysis depends on the specific assumed value of ρ . Specifically, the larger the assumed value of ρ the earlier the optimal timing of



Chapter 2. Optimal drop-the-loser trials when an intermediate endpoint is used for interim selection

FWER control treats ρ as -- known -- unknown

Figure 2.2: Shows the required sample size as a function of the assumed value of ρ in the power calculation. The blue line is the case where ρ is treated as unknown in the FWER requirement and the red line is the case where it is, like in the power requirement, treated as known in the FWER requirement. Equal allocation of sample size to each arm in both stages is assumed ($\theta = 0.6$).

the interim analysis (i.e., smaller θ becomes optimal). Observe from Figure 2.3 that when $\rho = 0.25$, the optimal timing of the interim analysis occurs at $\theta = 0.75$, and for $\rho = 1$, the optimal timing of the interim analysis occurs at $\theta = 0.65$.

2.3.3 Family-wise error rate control

In this section, I explore the effect of the values of δ_{1I} , δ_{2I} , δ_{1D} , δ_{2D} , and ρ on the FWER. It is logical based on much previous research to expect that the FWER will be maximised when $\delta_{1D} = \delta_{2D} = 0$. I therefore focus on varying the values of δ_{1I} , δ_{2I} , and ρ . Understanding the influence of ρ on the FWER may be anticipated to be critical based on the common belief that the correlation between the intermediate and definitive



FWER control treats p as -- known -- unknown

Figure 2.3: Impact of the timing of the interim analysis (as defined by θ) on the required sample size, for varying correlations ρ between the intermediate and definitive outcomes for cases where ρ is treated as known and unknown in the FWER control requirement.

outcomes plays a crucial role in the context of a seamless design; values of ρ were selected to represent cases where the correlation between the intermediate and definitive endpoint was weak through perfect, namely $\rho \in \{0.25, 0.5, 0.75, 1\}$. I then explore the grid with $(\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I} \in [-2\tau_{D1}, 2\tau_{D1}] = [-2(0.545), 2(0.545)]$. As the principal interest lies in whether modification of the values of δ_{1I} , δ_{2I} , and ρ causes an increase or decrease to the FWER, I simply fix $c = \Phi^{-1}(0.975)$, $\theta = 0.6$, and N = 200, with N chosen to reflect the values observed in Figure 2.2. The results are presented in Figure 2.4.

Generally, the results show that for given values of δ_{1I} and δ_{2I} , as the correlation between the intermediate and definitive endpoints strengthens, the FWER increases. This is because a weak correlation between the two endpoints means that they are less aligned, and thus, the interim analysis may yield results that do not strongly predict the results of the final analysis. More formally, using properties of the multivariate normal distribution, conditional on the observed value of Z_{1kI} , the expectation of Z_{2kD} increases as a function of ρ . Thus, larger ρ is associated with an increased likelihood of committing a family-wise error.

Note that for a given value of ρ the FWER is largest when $\delta_{1I} = \delta_{2I}$. This is unsurprising, because of the assumption that $\delta_{1D} = \delta_{2D} = 0$: as both definitive endpoint means are assumed to be zero, the situation in which $\delta_{1I} = \delta_{2I}$ maximises the ability to select whichever of the two experimental treatments is experiencing a random high, to the knock-on effect of an increased FWER.



Figure 2.4: Shows the FWER as a function of the assumed value of $\rho \in \{0.25, 0.5, 0.75, 1\}$ and $\delta_{1I}, \delta_{2I} \in [-2\tau_{D1}, 2\tau_{D1}] = [-2(0.545), 2(0.545)]$

. Here, N = 200 and equal allocation of sample size to each arm in both stages is assumed ($\theta = 0.6$).

2.3.4 Comparison of adaptive and non-adaptive sample sizes

It has been established in the literature that a primary advantage of the seamless phase II/III design is an efficiency gain through a reduction in the required sample size. In this section, I quantify one such type of efficiency gain by evaluating the percentage decrease in the required sample size using the seamless phase II/III design when compared against

a standard three-arm trial without an interim analysis. This comparison is an important one, as this non-adaptive approach could be considered a viable alternative in practice if the seamless design does not provide a strong efficiency gain, owing to its increased simplicity. The definitive outcome assumptions, $\tau_{D1} = 0.545$, $\tau_{D0} = 0.178$, and $\sigma_D = 1$, from the motivating example, were utilised in the multiarm developed by Grayling & Wason (2020) to compute the sample size required by the non-adaptive three-arm design. A significance level of $\alpha = 0.05$ was used, in combination with Dunnett's correction, assuming 1:1:1 randomisation. The identified design was found to require a sample size of 207.

With regards to the seamless design, $\theta = 0.75$ was assumed as an efficient option when ρ is treated as known, and $\theta = 0.65$ was assumed as an efficient option when ρ is treated as unknown in the FWER control requirement, as discussed in section 2.3.2. Furthermore, $\rho = 0.5$ was assumed as a suitably conservative value that may reflect realistic trial design scenarios.

The results in Table 2.1 show a 7.8% and 3.5% reduction in the required sample size for the seamless phase II/III designs compared to the non-adaptive approach when the correlation between the intermediate and the definitive endpoints is treated as known and unknown respectively in the FWER control requirement. Generally, the seamless design results in a relatively small reduction in the required sample size, but they significantly decrease the number of patients for whom the definitive outcome needs to be measured. Depending on the nature of the trial, these reductions may reflect a sizeable benefit in terms of reduced required resources, particularly because patients in the dropped arm do not require the measurement of the definitive outcome. To quantify this, a separate calculation is needed to determine the precise extent of the reduction.

Note though that part of this observed efficiency gain arises from the inherent nature of the drop-the-loser design, which is limited in its ability to identify only one effective arm, irrespective of the effectiveness of both arms. By contrast, the non-adaptive three-arm design can reject both null hypotheses.

Non-adaptive sample size	Seamless d	esign when ρ is known	Seamless design when ρ is unknown		
	Sample Size	Percentage reduction $(\%)$	Sample Size	Percentage reduction $(\%)$	
207	192	7.8	200	3.5	

Table 2.1: Comparison of the seamless design and the single-stage multi-arm trial for $\alpha = 0.05$, $\beta = 0.1$, $\tau_{D1} = 0.545$, $\tau_{D0} = 0.178$, $\tau_{I1} = 0.545$, $\tau_{I0} = 0.178$, $\rho = 0.5$, and $\sigma_I = \sigma_D = 1$.

2.4 Discussion

In this study, a framework for the design of a seamless phase II/III drop-the-loser design was proposed. This framework may help expedite the drug development process by eliminating the time-lag that would exist if separate phase II and phase III trials were conducted, with it focused on the situation where one of two treatment arms is to be selected for further testing at an interim analysis based on an intermediate outcome measure. Another notable advantage of this design, as evidenced in both the results and existing literature, is the reduced fixed required sample size compared to a traditional multi-arm trial. The fixed sample size inherent in this design also addresses the uncertainties associated with the variable sample size required by other designs, such as group sequential multi-arm multi-stage designs. This reduction in uncertainty contributes to easing challenges related to securing funding and managing the logistical aspects of the trial.

Despite the advantages of the proposed design, it has some practical issues. First, adhering to the requirement of dropping a treatment at the end of the first stage may be challenging in practice. For instance, if both experimental treatments demonstrate strong performance compared to the control, it might be considered inappropriate to drop an arm.

Second, the drop-the-loser design, like other adaptive designs, faces the limitation of outcome delay. Since adaptation requires a measurable parameter, delayed responses result in fewer observations at interim analyses, lowering the probability of identifying optimal treatments. This limitation has the potential to compromise the trial's efficiency by recruiting patients into arms that are later dropped before assessing their responses. According to Wason *et al.* (2017), the extent of efficiency loss depends on the trial's recruitment rate and the timing of the endpoint measurement(s). The incorporation of an intermediate outcome into this proposed design, which inherently assumes the presence of a quickly measurable factor for adaptation, addresses the limitation of outcome delay to a large extent. This assertion is backed up by Hampson & Jennison (2013), who argued that the efficiency loss due to outcome delays can be mitigated by leveraging data on correlated short-term endpoints. I have not here though evaluated how fast the intermediate outcome needs to be measured for the proposed design to be useful.

It was observed from the results that the change in required sample size from no correlation ($\rho = 0$) to perfect correlation ($\rho = 1$) between the intermediate and the definitive endpoint was small. This underscores a crucial point that precise knowledge of the correlation is not essential. Further, it highlights that a large value of ρ does not imply that an effect on the intermediate endpoint will be accompanied by an effect on the definitive endpoint. This assertion is emphasised by Baker & Kramer (2003) who demonstrated that having a perfect correlation between a potential intermediate and an unobserved definitive outcome does not guarantee accurate inference based on this potential intermediate endpoint. This is because ρ does not indicate the relationship between the means of the two endpoints. Hence, from a design perspective, the quality of available data to inform assumptions about ρ may not significantly impact the design.

While we acknowledge that achieving a perfect correlation between the intermediate and definitive treatment effects is rare due to various influencing factors, I present a hypothetical scenario where such a correlation may exist. Consider a clinical trial evaluating a new medication's efficacy in reducing blood pressure. The intermediate endpoint may be the reduction in systolic blood pressure (SBP) after one month of treatment, while the definitive endpoint could be the SBP reduction after six months. If the new medication consistently and perfectly lowers SBP after one month, it is probable that it will also lower SBP after six months, resulting in a perfect correlation between the reductions at these time points.

The results also demonstrated that conducting an interim analysis when 65% (θ = (0.65) of patients have been allocated for cases where ρ is treated as unknown in the FWER control requirement is highly efficient, often even optimal. The closely related work regarding the optimal timing of the interim analysis is that of Walter et al. (2020), whose systematic review revealed that the majority of trials scheduled their interim analysis around the midpoint of the data collection. Although the trials analysed by Walter and colleagues did not specifically target seamless or drop-the-loser designs, their findings still hold statistical and non-statistical significance in this context. This is because such strategic practice of conducting an interim analysis around the midpoint of a trial offers other advantages in terms of relatively early identification of issues with the study. By contrast, conducting an interim analysis too early or too late in a clinical trial can have various disadvantages. According to Thorlund et al. (2018), conducting an interim analysis too early can be problematic because limited data are prone to increased type I error rates, unreliable results, ineffective adaptations, and ethical concerns. This can consequently result in premature termination of an arm without sufficient evidence. On the other hand, delaying the interim analyses diminishes the trial's efficiency (Huang, 2016) due to missed opportunities for adaptation, prolonged trial timelines, increased costs, and potential patient exposure to ineffective treatments. Thus, conducting an interim analysis around the midpoint of a trial may in general be recommended as an effective approach on statistical and non-statistical grounds.

We observed that, at least for the considered design scenario, the FWER appeared to be maximised when $\delta_{1I} = \delta_{2I}$ and $\rho = 1$. This is a useful finding, as it means the rejection threshold computed for the case where the definitive outcome is used for treatment selection, provided by Wason *et al.* (2017), may still provide strong control of the FWER in the case where an intermediate outcome is used. However, we note we have not formally proved this to be the case, and if guaranteed strong FWER control is required, this would currently necessitate shifting towards an approach involving p-value combination or a similar methodology.

Finally, note that the methodology detailed in this chapter relied on a normal approximation. Future research could focus on exploring joint distributions for different types of outcome data. For instance, the intermediate outcome could take a binary form, indicating response or non-response, with then fully specified distributions given for the definitive outcome, conditional on the value of the intermediate outcome. While a normal approximation may work well in general, a higher level of precision of the true operating characteristics may well be achievable through the adoption of a more sophisticated modelling framework.

Chapter 3

A review of approaches to specifying the intra-cluster correlation and other design parameters

In the clinical trial process, sample size plays a critical role in determining how many participants are required to adequately power the trial. Although it is regarded as best practice to calculate the sample size at the beginning of the trial, this estimation requires knowledge of certain key parameters that are unknown at the design stage. These parameters include the SD, the effect size, and the ICC when estimating the sample size for a CRT. In this chapter, we review the approaches to specifying these parameters used in CRT reports in the HTA journal. We further highlight the justifications underscored by the researchers for their adopted approaches.

3.1 Introduction

As indicated in Chapter 1, CRTs are frequently employed in primary care research, and outcomes from a cluster tend to be more similar (Killip *et al.*, 2004; Campbell & Walters, 2014). To illustrate the factors that account for the similarities between outcomes from individuals within a cluster, let us consider a cluster such as a GP practice. Firstly, people living in the geographical location of the GP practice may have similar socioeconomic characteristics. Therefore, a socioeconomic factor such as deprivation, for example, which is known to impact health outcomes (Theocharidou & Mulvey, 2018; Hawkins *et al.*, 2012) may contribute to the similar disease conditions presented at the GP practice. Moreover, since these patients are likely to be treated by the same health professionals within the practice, their method of treating a particular disease condition may also result in similar recovery rates or outcomes among patients. As a result of these factors, some homogeneity in health outcomes within the cluster is expected.

The two levels of clustering that are commonly encountered in CRTs are one-level clustering and nested clustering. In one-level clustering, the data is grouped into clusters at a single level. Each observation belongs to one and only one cluster, and there is no hierarchical structure beyond this single level. A study where individuals within different households are the units of analysis, and the households are considered as clusters is a case of one-level clustering. Here, each individual belongs to one household, and there is only one level of clustering. Nested clustering, on the other hand, involves multiple levels of grouping or clustering. Observations are nested within higher-level clusters, and these higher-level clusters, in turn, may be nested within even higher-level clusters, forming a hierarchical structure. Consider a study examining students within classrooms within schools. Students are nested within classrooms, and classrooms are nested within schools. This hierarchical structure constitutes nested clustering. Each student is in one classroom, and each classroom is in one school. For brevity, I shall restrict my attention to one-level clustering throughout this thesis.

The intra-cluster correlation coefficient (ICC) is the primary measure used for the homogeneity between the outcomes from individuals in a cluster. While the definition and interpretation of the ICC may be expressed in a different number of ways depending on the outcome measure, modelling approach, or when dealing with covariates, it is usually the same quantity measured in different contexts (Eldridge & Kerry, 2012; Eldridge *et al.*, 2009). When determining the sample size for a CRT, the ICC becomes an important parameter to prevent erroneous conclusions (Killip *et al.*, 2004), and also becomes useful in the interpretation of the primary outcome (Eldridge & Kerry, 2012). Although other measures of cluster homogeneity exist (e.g., coefficient of variation), the ICC is widely utilised in health services research.

Let us consider a two-arm parallel-group CRT with a continuous outcome, denoted as Y_{ij} , for each participant *i* in cluster *j*. A commonly assumed linear mixed-effect model for the outcomes is

$$Y_{ij} = \theta + X_j \mu + c_j + e_{ij}, \qquad (3.1)$$

where

- θ is an intercept term,
- $X_j = 1$ if cluster j is allocated to the experimental arm and $X_j = 0$ otherwise,
- $c_j \sim N(0, \sigma_c^2)$ is a random effect for cluster j, and
- $e_{ij} \sim N(0, \sigma_e^2)$ is the individual-level error.

Here, the ICC (ρ) is defined as the ratio of the variation due to the clusters (σ_c^2) and the total (between and within cluster) variation (σ^2); mathematically expressed as

$$\rho = \frac{\sigma_c^2}{(\sigma_c^2 + \sigma_e^2)} = \frac{\sigma_c^2}{\sigma^2}.$$

Considering the ICC formula above, in a study where the within-cluster variance is zero ($\sigma_e^2 = 0$), then individual outcomes within the cluster are identical ($\rho = 1$) while no similarities exist between the outcomes when σ_c^2 or $\rho = 0$. Thus, the value of the ICC typically ranges between 0 and 1, where values closer to unity indicate a strong correlation between the outcomes within a cluster. Researchers have extensively outlined other methods of calculating the ICC for binary and other outcome types (Ridout *et al.*, 1999; Campbell & Walters, 2014; Eldridge *et al.*, 2009); these are considered beyond the scope of this thesis.

While it is rare to observe negative ICCs, it sometimes occurs in practice (see, e.g., Heller *et al.*, 2014). There are some theoretical assumptions or reasons associated with observing a negative ICC. In the study by Heller and colleagues, which sought to improve type 1 diabetes management using dose adjustment for normal eating, the negative ICC could have arisen through uneven dose adjustment among patients. This is a widely held theory among researchers, who believe that negative ICCs can be observed when resources or logistics are limited and unevenly distributed among the clusters (Campbell & Walters, 2014). Ukoumunne (2002) also attributes the plausibility of a negative ICC to sampling error, while Eldridge & Kerry (2012) associates such phenomenon to chance.

Analytically, there are various methods of estimating the ICC. Some of these methods include the one-way ANOVA, Generalised Estimating Equations (GEE), and the linear mixed effect model (Equation 3.1, sometimes referred to as hierarchical models or random effect models). However, these methods of estimating the ICC require observed data, which are typically unavailable at the design stage of the trial for sample size determination. As a result of this difficulty, trialists have adopted some approaches to specifying values for the ICC to assume at the beginning of the trial. In what follows, we discuss three of the most common approaches

- **Published trial reports:** Published trial reports are a valuable source of documentation to obtain ICC values and serve as a useful guide for researchers who might conduct similar trials in the future. According to several studies (Rutterford *et al.*, 2015; Ring *et al.*, 2018), this is a widely adopted method of obtaining ICCs.
- Pilot and feasibility studies: This method provides an estimate for the ICC using a small amount of trial data in the setting under consideration. This small study may be internal or external to the main trial. The advantage of this method is that if the pilot trial is conducted in an identical setting to the main trial, it is reasonable

to assume the ICC estimate from it will be better than that from any other available source. However, given that a small amount of data is used to estimate the ICC, the variability around this estimate is often large (Eldridge *et al.*, 2016). Additionally, such pilot evaluations need to be conducted in an often prohibitively timely fashion to allow the result to feed into the main trial.

• ICC databases or lists: Some databases exist that have collated ICCs from publication lists of varied interventions and outcomes. Amongst the list include ICCs calculated for schools, hospitals, GP practices, and other organisations. This wealth of ICCs obtained from relevant trials within these databases is sometimes combined through the application of the Bayesian hierarchical model to generate an ICC coefficient estimate for a planned CRT (see, e.g., Tishkovskaya *et al.*, 2023). One such online database is hosted by the University of Aberdeen (https://www.abdn.ac.uk/hsru/what-we-do/tools/index.php#panel177.

Other important parameters in sample size calculation are the effect size (or target difference) and the SD. Although the terms target difference and effect size are sometimes used interchangeably, a subtle difference exists between them. The effect size quantifies the magnitude of the difference observed between the treatment groups by providing a standardised measure of the treatment's impact on the outcome of interest. It is typically calculated by taking the difference in means (or other appropriate statistics) between the groups and dividing it by a measure of the variability, such as the SD. Therefore, the effect size becomes useful when interpreting the study results and helps determine the clinical significance of the intervention.

By contrast, the target difference is the predefined difference in outcomes between the treatment groups that researchers aim to detect. It is defined based on the primary objective of the clinical trial and helps guide the sample size calculation to ensure the study has adequate power to detect a meaningful difference if it truly exists. The success of a clinical trial is often assessed based on whether the observed results meet or exceed the predefined target effect and warrant the adoption of a new treatment or intervention over the standard of care. Throughout this thesis, we shall use the effect size.

Similarly to the ICC, obtaining parameters for the effect size and SD can sometimes be problematic. As a result, Cook *et al.* (2018) proposed seven guidance points in choosing the effect size for sample size calculations in RCTs. Their proposed approaches, which included evidence from previous trials and pilot studies, were similar to the approaches for specifying an ICC discussed above. Based on Cook's work, Rothwell *et al.* (2018) conducted a review of trials reported in the HTA journal and found that the most common method of effect size specification was the review of evidence and the use of previous similar studies. This finding has been observed to hold for the SD at which trials are powered as well (Julious & Owen, 2011).

Previous authors have performed similar evaluations regarding how the effect size was set in great depth (Cook *et al.*, 2018; Rothwell *et al.*, 2018). However, their reviews were within the IRT context. Thus, we are unable to ascertain if those findings hold in the context of CRTs. Within the CRT context, reviews have focused on either the statistical analysis of CRTs (Offorha *et al.*, 2022) or the adherence to the CONSORT extension for CRTs (Han *et al.*, 2019). We are unaware of any study that has extended its scope to review the justifications for the assumed ICC value. Therefore, the role of this review is to effectively demonstrate a specific point: whether high-quality publications in the HTA journal often omit justification for their ICC and other sample size parameters.

Our selection of the HTA journal was premised on the fact that it is the largest programme within the National Institute of Health Research (NIHR), which also happens to be the major funder of health research in the UK (National Institute for Health and Care Research, 2023). Moreover, the HTA bases funding for commissioned and healthrelated research on a wide range of considerations, but one essential requirement is that researchers provide a detailed report that is published in the HTA journal regardless of the statistical significance of the findings. Therefore, the lack of publication bias (both statistically significant and non-significant findings are published) in the HTA journal makes it ideal for reviews (Rothwell *et al.*, 2018).

In Section 3.2, I describe the methodology for the review which includes the data sources and strategy, inclusion and exclusion criteria, as well as data extraction and synthesis. Descriptive statistics outlining the characteristics of the trials that met the eligibility criteria, and plots showing the impact of the CONSORT statement on ICC review is presented in Section 3.3. In Section 3.4, I discuss the findings of the review, highlighting how the current findings relate to existing knowledge in the field and offer thoughtful reflections on the broader implications of the findings of the review.

3.2 Methodology

This section outlines the search strategy for identifying publications relating to CRTs, including the inclusion and exclusion criteria for the review.

3.2.1 Data sources and review strategy

The following search was run on PubMed on 08/01/21: ((("Health technology assessment" [Journal]) OR ("Health technology assessment reports" [Journal])) OR ("Health technology assessment (Winchester, England)" [Journal])) AND ("cluster").

Fifty-four returned articles were equally allocated between three reviewers (myself, Michael Grayling and James Wason) to determine inclusion in the data extraction. Specifically, articles were included if they related to the report of a completed CRT. Here, we defined a completed CRT as a trial (i.e., not an observational study) with an appropriate power calculation (i.e., one that should indicate our target parameters had been set values). For included articles, information was then extracted on the values and justification given for the assumed ICC, observed ICC, effect size, and the SD. In cases where an article was unclear in regards to the value/justification for one or more of these parameters, a discussion between the three reviewers was undertaken to resolve the extraction.

Following the completion of data extraction by the three reviewers, I synthesised the extracted data into a unified dataset. I then performed descriptive analyses of the values typically assumed for the ICC in the trial reports, as well as other relevant characteristics which are detailed in the results section of this chapter.

3.2.2 Inclusion and exclusion criteria

The search was principally interested in CRT reports published in English with no restriction on the trial publication date. The publication date of the trial was disregarded for the following reasons: (i) to enable extraction from a larger number of studies for the review, since only one Journal was searched, and (ii) to assess adherence to the CONSORT extension for CRTs pre and post the publication of this reporting guideline. As indicated above, only studies that met the above definition of a completed CRT were included in the review.

Studies that did not meet the eligibility criteria were mainly IRTs that recommended the use of CRTs in future trials. For example, the study by Bonell *et al.* (2015) was a pilot IRT that advocated for the adoption of a CRT design in the definite phase III trial to examine the effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of the intervention. In some cases, the studies retrieved were small feasibility studies (e.g., Koffman *et al.* (2019)), systematic reviews (e.g., Liu *et al.* (2006)), or did not include a formal sample size calculation (eg., Wright *et al.* (2016)). These studies were part of the total returned articles because the search keyword "cluster" was present. In total, 20 (37%) articles were excluded from the review.

3.2.3 Data extraction and synthesis

The required information was extracted using a predefined extraction form after the cluster trial reports from the HTA journal had been selected for inclusion. Of the 34 (63%) articles that met the eligibility criteria, data for further analysis was extracted and stored using an Excel template which all three reviewers could securely access from a shared location. In cases where the desired information could not be located in the report, it was noted with "Not given" to indicate that the author(s) did not explicitly state the information of

interest or that it could not be inferred.

The information extracted was captured under three key thematic areas: (i) the characteristics of the trial, (ii) the values of the assumed parameters that were utilised for the sample size calculation, and (iii) the justification provided for the selected assumed parameters. To answer a specific question regarding the difference between the assumed and observed ICC, information on the observed ICC was also extracted, while an additional column was added to note interesting findings, such as consideration of sample size reestimation or making allowance for uncertainty in the assumed values.

3.3 Results

This section presents the findings and analysis of the review guided by the key thematic areas outlined above in the form of frequency distribution tables, descriptive statistics, and graphs. The section concludes with an assessment of the impact of the CONSORT statement on ICC reporting.

3.3.1 Characteristics of the trials

Fifty-four reports were extracted from the HTA journal on 08/01/21, of which 34 met the inclusion criteria. These 34 trials represent a wide range of study settings and are reflective of true practice. Therefore, as a first step in the analysis, I present a general overview of the reviewed trials in the form of frequencies and percentages for all categorical levels of the trial characteristics. Categorical levels with counts of one were recorded under "Others" for brevity. It is worth noting that all of the reviewed trials had standard twoarm parallel group CRT designs. None of the trials were, e.g., stepped-wedge, factorial, or cross-over CRTs. A PRISMA diagram detailing the number of eligible and ineligible studies is presented in Figure 3.1.

A summary of the trial characteristics in Table 3.1 shows that the majority of the trials had continuous primary outcomes (25/34, 74%) or binary outcomes (7/34, 20%), while two trials had other primary outcomes (e.g., time-to-event or composite outcomes). With regards to the trial setting, GP practices constituted the majority (10/34, 29%), followed by schools (3/34, 9%), while nursing homes, communities, and families accounted for 6% of studies each. Moreover, 15 trials, representing 44% of the sample, were conducted in settings other than the aforementioned. In terms of the clinical area, it is unsurprising that primary care recorded the same frequency as GP settings (10/34, 29%), owing to the fact that primary care is generally administered in GP practices. Other clinical areas included mental health (4/34, 12%), public health (3/34, 9%), sexual health (2/34, 6%), and emergency care (2/34, 6%). Concerning the type of intervention, 10 interventions representing 29% of the sample were medical training programs, 2 (6%) were non-medical training programs, 2 (6%) assessed the effectiveness of health technology, while 20 (59%) interventions were made up of other therapies such as drugs, etc. On the issue of blinding, the majority of the trials were unblinded (25/34, 73%). Regarding the number of clusters, 2 (6%) of the trials had less than ten clusters, 7 (21%) had 10-30 clusters, 4 (12%) had 31-60 clusters, 2 (6%) had 61-90 clusters, 4 (12%) had more than 90 clusters, while 15 (43%) did not state the number of clusters utilised in the trial. With respect to cluster sizes, 3 (9%) of the trials had an average of less than ten participants per cluster, 9 (26%) had an average of 10-30 samples, 2 (6%) trials had an average of 31-60, similarly, 2 (6%) trials had an average of 61-90, and 2 (6%) trials had an average of more than 90 cluster size sizes each, while 16 (47%) did not state the average number of cluster size utilised in the trial.



Figure 3.1: PRISMA flow-diagram of articles selected and included in the review.

3.3.2 Descriptive statistics and distribution of the target parameters

Summary statistics on the target parameters are presented in this section. Data is described using measures of central tendency and spread. An emphasis is placed on the difference between the assumed and observed ICC, due to the sensitivity of power to the ICC and the implications of discrepancies on the trial. In addition to summary statistics in Table 3.2, the distribution of the assumed effect size is also displayed in this section through a histogram in Figure 3.2. This was particularly emphasised as the effect size is the sole standardised parameter, while the remaining target parameters were assessed on distinct scales across each trial.

According to Table 3.2, all 34 (100%) eligible trials reported an assumed ICC with a mean and variance of 0.0729 and 0.0111 respectively. The assumed values for the ICC were positively skewed on the range [0.002, 0.5] with a median of 0.05. In terms of the observed ICC for the analysed primary outcome, 26 trials (77%) reported this, with a mean of 0.0445 and a variance of 0.0027. Although the observed ICC was also positively skewed, it was skewed on [0.001, 0.24], with a median of 0.0285. The higher mean and median values of the assumed ICC in comparison to the observed ICC suggest that many of the trials were potentially overpowered. I highlight the implications of an overpowered trial in the discussion section.

Eighteen studies (53%) clearly reported the effect size for which the trial was powered. The mean effect size was 0.33, with a variance of 0.0289. It also had a range of 0.565 [0.005, 0.57], with a median of 0.32. The 16 trials (47%) that reported an SD recorded a mean and variance of 2.30 and 6.46 respectively. The SD was also positively skewed on [0.01, 7.5] with a median of 1.25.

Even trials that utilised pilot studies to calculate the ICC for the main trial acknowledged the estimated ICC from the pilot will be very imprecise (see, e.g., Froggatt *et al.*, 2020). Yet, none of the reviewed trials incorporated uncertainty around the value of the ICC by assuming a prior distribution for this parameter. In addition, few stated the power for a selection of point ICC values (see, e.g., (Campbell *et al.*, 2015)). This is particularly surprising given the frequency with which the ICC was not well understood at the design stage.

3.3.3 Justification for the target parameters

Having presented an overview of the eligible trials with some summary statistics of the target parameters, I now explore the rationale for the selected values of the target parameters in sample size calculations in this section.

Results presented in Table 3.3 reveal that 12 trials (35%) selected the value for the assumed ICC based on previous similar studies. In the absence of a previous study, a value

Characteristics	Frequency (n)	Percentage
Primary Outcome		
Continuous	25	74
Binary	7	20
Others	2	6
Setting		
GP practice	10	29
Nursing or care homes	2	6
Schools	3	9
Community	2	6
Families	2	6
Others	15	44
Clinical area		
Primary care	10	29
Mental health	4	12
Sexual health	2	6
Emergency care	2	6
Public health	3	9
Others	12	35
Type of intervention		
Medical training program	10	29
Non-medical training program	2	6
Health technology	2	6
Others	20	59
Blinding		
Blinded	9	27
Unblinded	25	73
Number of clusters		
< 10	2	6
10 - 30	7	21
31 - 60	4	12
61 - 90	2	6
> 90	4	12
Not given	15	43
Average cluster size		
< 10	3	9
10 - 30	9	26
31 - 60	2	6
61 - 90	2	6
> 90	2	6
Not given	16	47

Table 3.1: Characteristics of the 34 CRTs under review.

Chapter 3. A review of approaches to specifying the intra-cluster correlation and other design parameters

Variable	Ν	Mean	Variance	Median	Min	Max
Assumed ICC	34	0.0729	0.0111	0.0500	0.0020	0.5000
Observed ICC	26	0.0445	0.0027	0.0285	0.0001	0.2400
Effect size	18	0.3300	0.0289	0.3200	0.0050	0.5700
SD	16	2.3000	6.4600	1.2500	0.0100	7.5000

Table 3.2: Descriptive statistics of the variables of interest and effect size.



Figure 3.2: A histogram showing the distribution of the effect size.

assumed to be sufficiently conservative to power the trial was most often selected (7/34, 20%), while some studies obtained their ICC values from pilot studies (3/34, 9%). Other sources (4/34, 12%) of obtaining the ICC included ICC databases, audit, or survey data. Eight studies (24%) provided no justification for the selected value of their ICC. This is an indication of the difficulty many trials face in estimating or assuming a suitable value for the ICC during sample size calculation. A case in point is the AMBER care feasibility CRT where the researchers were ultimately unable to estimate the ICC due to a small number of clusters (Koffman *et al.*, 2019).

Similar to the ICC, the most common reason stated by trialists for the selected value of the effect size was that it was based on a review of evidence from previous studies (10/18, 56%), followed by a pilot study (3/18, 16%). Five studies (28%) offered no rationale for

their assumed effect size.

Concerning the assumed SD, 7 studies (44%) did not justify the selected SD. However, some trials obtained their selected values from a previous study (6/16, 38%), while the remaining studies extracted the SD from a pilot study (3/16, 18%).

Parameter	Justification	n	Percentage
Assumed ICC $(N = 34)$			
	Previous study	12	35
	Conservative value	7	20
	Pilot Study	3	9
	Others	4	12
	Not given	8	24
Assumed effect size $(N = 18)$			
	Previous study	10	56
	Pilot study	3	16
	Not given	5	28
Assumed SD $(N = 16)$			
· · · ·	Previous Study	6	38
	Pilot Study	3	18
	Not given	7	44

Table 3.3: Justifications for the assumed ICC, effect size and the SD.

3.3.4 Impact of the CONSORT guideline on ICC reporting

The consequences of failing to report the ICC are serious, as the ICC is a key parameter in designing and planning future CRTs. It is also important in the interpretation of trial results. As a result, a CONSORT extension was developed and published in 2012 to guide authors on CRT reporting. In this section, I assess the impact of the CONSORT extension to CRTs on ICC reporting; particularly interest is given to whether the CONSORT reporting guideline is followed. The results are presented in Figure 3.3.

Surprisingly, there seems to be low adherence to the CONSORT statement following its publication in relation to both the assumed and observed ICC being reported. In the case of the assumed ICC, all the trials that predated the publication of the CONSORT statement reported their assumed ICC. Conversely, some trials post-publication of the guideline did not publish their assumed ICC. In terms of the observed ICC, all the trials except one conducted pre-publication of the CONSORT statement reported an observed ICC. However, only 2014 and 2015 were the years in which a 100% adherence rate was achieved for reporting an observed ICC post-publication of the CONSORT extension.

The results from Figure 3.3 suggest that reporting of the assumed and observed ICC has become less frequent in practice. This highlights one of the major difficulties in

specifying the ICC at the design stage of a trial, given that previous studies are the most common sources of obtaining suitable values. It is, however, worth noting that there are considerably more trials included in the review from post the CONSORT extension's publication, and this increase could potentially contribute to difficulty in achieving a 100% reporting rate for the ICCs. Nonetheless, the ICC should always be reported owing to its relevance to CRTs, and we would have especially expected its presence in reports within the HTA Journal.



Figure 3.3: Plot comparing trends in ICC reporting pre and post the publication of the CONSORT extension for CRTs.

3.4 Discussion

For any CRT design, an issue in practice is obtaining relevant and accurate estimates for the ICC to assume at the trial design stage for sample size estimation. This issue is exacerbated by the fact that estimates of the ICC from pilot studies are often inaccurate due to the smaller sample sizes employed in such studies and how precision of estimation of ICCs scales in the number of clusters and sample size per cluster (Eldridge *et al.*, 2016). A similar statement also holds, though arguably to a smaller degree, regarding the SD and effect size at which the trial is powered.

Owing to this, we have conducted a review of the values typically utilised during sample size calculations and the justifications associated with the selected values based on studies reported in the HTA journal. Our selection of the HTA journal (reports within which are typically more extensive and longer than a clinical journal article) was premised on the fact that it generally serves as a basis for policy implications/recommendations, evidence reviews, and technology acquisition, and should arguably represent the upper-end of quality of trial reports (Carlos & Goeree, 2009).

Therefore, the poor reporting of ICCs and other key design parameters was a disappointing finding. This finding is consistent with a recent review of publicly funded trials in the UK which found that 42% of ICCs for the analysed primary outcomes were not reported, while 12% of the studies did not report an ICC at all (Offorha *et al.*, 2022). Similarly, a systematic review of ICC reporting by Han *et al.* (2019) corroborated this finding, with only 26% of the 281 CRTs analysed reporting estimated values of the ICC. Although the CONSORT extension for CRTs encourages the reporting of ICC values, the low adherence to this guideline as revealed in our findings contributes to the lack of relevant available estimates of ICCs for future trials. In the LIFELAX trial, for example, the authors stated that "no data currently exist from which a relevant intracluster correlation coefficient (ICC) for this trial can be calculated" (Speed *et al.*, 2010). Similarly, Pallan *et al.* (2019) bemoaned the lack of ICC for their study and had to rely on patterns of ICCs from other sources to inform their calculation. This phenomenon may lead to problems in practice, as many CRT trials rely on previously reported estimates for their sample size determination.

Even when there are relevant historical trials with ICC values available, how to effectively combine them to reflect their varying degrees of relevance to the planned trial is often an issue. Although Turner *et al.* (2004) proposed a method for assigning weights to each of the ICCs from relevant historical trials, their approach was purely subjective within a Bayesian design. Moreover, an overview of the reviewed trials indicated that many criteria, such as the number of clusters, average cluster size, subjects, setting, stratification, and outcomes that need to be considered to establish if the ICC is useful for the study being designed were often not reported, as was also found in Chakraborty et al. (2009).

Given the above, the ICC is likely to be imprecisely specified at the design stage (Lewis & Julious, 2021). However, of the trials that reported ICC values, the imprecision inherent in the ICC was often not quantified and reported for use in future trials. The dominant use of point estimates from the reviewed trials neglects any consideration of uncertainty around the assumed parameter value. Misspecification of the nuisance parameters as a result of failing to account for uncertainty around the estimates may impact the trial's validity and power (Grayling *et al.*, 2018).

The results of this study revealed a considerable difference between the assumed and actual ICC, with the assumed values frequently higher than the observed values. Thus, many of the trials may have been overpowered. This could lead to research waste (Alonzo & Pepe, 2007). Moreover, an overpowered trial might show a statistically significant difference but no clinically relevant change (Bhardwaj *et al.*, 2014). Given that the safety and efficacy of an intervention are not fully known and documented pre-trial, some studies have also discussed the ethical implications of overpowered trials, especially for human and animal subjects (Altman, 1980; Faber & Fonseca, 2014; Rothwell *et al.*, 2018). Conversely, there is a loss in statistical power to detect a true effect if the sample size is small as a result of underspecified parameter estimates. Therefore, the importance of accuracy in these parameter estimates cannot be overemphasised.

We highlight a few HTA trials (Campbell *et al.*, 2015; Adab *et al.*, 2018) that did provide good justification for the assumed ICC. In particular, Campbell *et al.* (2015) utilised a 95% CI for the ICC based on estimates from a pilot study. This provides a range of plausible values for which the true ICC could lie with some degree of certainty. It is also worth noting in the case of Gates *et al.* (2017) that the ICC was monitored at interim analyses for sample size re-estimation. I discuss this adaptive design in detail in Chapter 5.

In conclusion, the discussed key design parameters have an impact on both the sample size and the interpretation of the primary outcome of a CRT. The statistical issues unearthed from the review, coupled with the fact that CRT sample sizes can be highly sensitive to variations in the ICC or the choice of the SD or effect size heightens the need for accuracy in these parameters. The significance of using precise estimates of the ICC during sample size computation is further discussed by Ukoumunne *et al.* (1999), and amplified in the CONSORT extension to CRTs (Campbell *et al.*, 2012). These statistical issues, if not addressed, may have implications on the validity of trials. Some methods to account for uncertainty regarding the ICC are proposed in Chapters 4 and 5.

Chapter 4

A hybrid (Bayesian-frequentist) approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trials

As discussed in Chapter 1, the design of a CRT requires consideration of the fact that individuals within a cluster may have similarities that need to be accounted for during sample size calculation. The difficulties in obtaining precise estimates of the degree of such similarities (ICC), and the associated statistical issues, were outlined in Chapter 3. This chapter provides a possible solution to such difficulties by making explicit allowance for the uncertainty around the ICC. In addition to the uncertainty in the ICC, I also evaluate how uncertainty in other key parameters (e.g., the treatment effect and SD) impact the required sample size in hybrid design.

4.1 Introduction

The increasing popularity of CRTs has seen the emergence of more established and commonly used designs that have had associated strong methodological development in recent times. One example is the SW-CRT design, which is relatively new, at least compared to the more standard PG-CRT design that has now long stood as the most commonly used CRT design. With interest in SW-CRTs ever expanding, the work in this chapter is restricted to comparing PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs, to contribute to the literature on when a SW-CRT may be preferable. As a reminder, Figure 4.1 provides a brief schematic of the functionality of PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs.

Expanding on the above, in a PG-CRT, clusters are randomised to either control or



Chapter 4. A hybrid (Bayesian-frequentist) approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trials

Figure 4.1: Schematic of the parallel group (PG) and stepped-wedge (SW) cluster randomised trial designs. The example PG-CRT comprises 8 total clusters where 4 clusters are randomised to the control and intervention respectively. The example stepped-wedge design also comprises 8 clusters where 2 clusters are randomly allocated to each of the 4 sequences and measurements were taken over 5 time periods in 4 steps.

the intervention and stay in this condition throughout the trial. This conventional design has regularly been used for CRTs, with wide application in health services and sometimes animal research. A recent review of CRTs by Offorha *et al.* (2022) found that 85% (73/86) of included studies had used a two-arm PG design, which is consistent with the results of an earlier review by Eldridge *et al.* (2004).

A key justification for PG-CRT usage is the simplicity of the design, which amongst other advantages, reduces the complexity of data analysis. In particular, as is discussed by Hemming & Taljaard (2020), PG-CRTs are not susceptible to time-varying confounding, since outcomes from individuals are collected in both arms on the same follow-up schedule. Additionally, contamination across arms in a PG-CRT is less likely to occur if cluster units are selected appropriately (Hemming & Taljaard, 2020). Given that the intervention is withheld from a proportion of the total clusters in the PG design, robust evidence can be generated if randomisation is justified and clinical equipoise holds (Hemming & Taljaard, 2020). Typically, it is also more logistically and practically simple to conduct a CRT trial with a PG design.

As CRTs typically seek approval from decision-makers like GP managers for cluster involvement (Edwards *et al.*, 1999; Taljaard *et al.*, 2013), these key stakeholders are often hesitant to join the trial unless they are assured the chance of receiving the intervention (Prost *et al.*, 2015; Hargreaves *et al.*, 2015). Considering the fact that CRTs are mostly unblinded, this may diminish participation or pose difficulties in recruitment in the PG design when clusters become aware that they might not receive the intervention. Although time-varying confounding is unlikely to occur in a PG-CRT, there is an increased risk of uneven distribution of confounding variables between the treatment arms if only a small number of clusters are available for randomisation. These imbalances in both known and unknown prognostic characteristics could pose challenges in attributing outcome differences to the treatment. This may have consequences on the internal validity of the trial. However, such issues can often be corrected with matching or stratification to increase balance across the treatment arms on likely confounders (Donner & Klar, 2000; Campbell & Walters, 2014).

In a SW-CRT, all clusters typically start in the control condition and switch in one direction to the intervention at different time points (steps). This is, at prespecified time intervals, one or more clusters move to the intervention condition. Therefore, randomisation in this design pertains to when cluster(s) begin to receive the intervention. The number of clusters that switch to the intervention at each time point is often the same. This trial design can be likened to a cluster randomised cross-over design where each cluster receives an intervention for a specified duration, followed by a washout period, and subsequently receives the alternative intervention. The similarity in both designs is that the clusters can act as their own control. In the case of SW-CRTs, however, clusters cannot revert to being in a control condition once the intervention has been administered; this is the principal difference compared to a cluster-randomised crossover trial.

The Gambia Hepatitis Study, which sought to assess the incidence of chronic liver disease and liver cancer over a period of 30 to 40 years following the administration of the hepatitis B vaccine, is likely the earliest SW-CRT and a well-discussed example (Hall *et al.*, 1987). In this trial, researchers divided the entire country into 17 areas and a vaccination team was assigned to each area. The hepatitis B vaccine was administered

to all newborns and infants in an area by a randomly selected team every three months, and after four years the entire country had been vaccinated. The factors that generally account for the adoption of a SW-CRT design, and in particular applied to the Gambia Hepatitis Study, include

- Ethical reasons: SW-CRTs have been argued to be useful in situations where it is unethical to withhold the intervention or treatment from a cluster (Hemming & Taljaard, 2020). For example, the safety and importance of vaccines to public health have been well documented by the WHO and NHS (World Health Organisation, 2022; NHS, 2019). Hence, it may be deemed unethical to withhold a vaccine believed/known to be more beneficial than harmful from a cluster. Although some rebuttals have been offered by authors against this justification, on the basis of clinical equipoise and the time lags in administering a supposed beneficial intervention (Prost *et al.*, 2015; Binik, 2019), it remains the main rationale for adopting a SW-CRT in the literature (Grayling *et al.*, 2017; Eichner *et al.*, 2019).
- Logistical reasons: The authors noted that the high cost of the vaccines and their limited supply precluded an immediate universal rollout. Therefore, using a stepped wedge design to administer the vaccine in batches was the most efficient way to ensure the universal rollout of the intervention at the end of the study. Here, individual randomisation in such a large trial with sizable immunization teams would have posed severe logistical challenges.
- Availability of comparison groups from the same period: Another justification for the adoption of the stepped wedge design is the desire to have comparison groups from the same time period. This becomes a rich source of information for the researchers by using between- and within-cluster comparisons to estimate the treatment effect. In settings where the entire population does not form the scope of the intervention rollout, this can result in a lower required sample size for high statistical power since clusters act as their own control.

Regardless of the advantages of the SW-CRT design outlined above, it does have limitations. First, the unidirectional aspect of treatment crossover does complicate the requisite data analysis since the treatment effect must typically be estimated using both withinand between-cluster comparisons (Campbell & Walters, 2014). Second, the staggered implementation may introduce temporal trends or other confounding factors that need to be carefully considered in the analysis. There is also a greater risk of bias in SW-CRTs when the secular trends are misspecified at the analysis stage (Hemming & Taljaard, 2020).

Given the respective advantages and disadvantages of PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs, previous works have sought to compare them to outline the potential conditions under
which a particular design may be the preferred choice (Hemming & Taljaard, 2020). In this chapter, I seek to contribute to this literature by comparing the efficiency of PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs, as related to their required sample size under a particular design framework. Principally, such sample size comparisons have been conducted by previous authors (Woertman *et al.*, 2013; Baio *et al.*, 2015; Hemming *et al.*, 2015), but in a frequentist framework that did not account for uncertainty in key parameters required for sample size calculation.

In the frequentist framework, the sample size for both the PG and SW designs is typically calculated conservatively by assuming a higher ICC or variability within clusters. This ensures that the calculated sample size is sufficient to achieve the desired power even in scenarios where the ICC or variability is higher than anticipated. Additionally, conservative assumptions may be made regarding other parameters such as effect size or dropout rates to ensure that the calculated sample size provides adequate power under various scenarios.

Therefore, these previous works determined the sample sizes for each CRT design by utilising the standard frequentist approach of calculating an IRT sample size and inflating it by their respective CRT design effect to account for clustering. By fixing the number of clusters and time-period for each value of the ICC, they evaluated how the magnitude of each design effect under the varied ICC impacted the CRT sample size. The varied ICC values in their studies were point estimates, which neglected any consideration of uncertainty inherent in the parameter. Considering the sensitivity of the ICC in CRT sample size determination, methods that fail to take into account uncertainty in the ICC may lead to trials that are either underpowered or overpowered (Grayling *et al.*, 2017).

Therefore, particular focus is given to the uncertainty regarding the value of the ICC. This is accounted for using a hybrid design framework, a perspective which has received little attention in a CRT context. In the hybrid framework, the uncertainty in the ICC is expressed through a parametric prior distribution. This allows researchers to simply and directly account for any uncertainty in key design parameters in their sample size calculation. The most relevant work to CRTs designed within the hybrid framework is that of Lewis & Julious (2021) who, based on results from Ukoumunne (2002), leveraged confidence intervals characterising a plausible range for the ICC to incorporate uncertainty in its value into the sample size calculation. This is similar to a hybrid approach but does not associate a particular prior density to each possible ICC value.

This chapter describes how to determine the minimal sample size required to achieve a desired Expected Power (EP), one of the quantities primarily controlled in the hybrid literature (Kunzmann *et al.*, 2021). This is done for a setting in which a prior is placed not only on the ICC but also on the treatment effect and SD, for which there may also be substantial uncertainty at the design stage. Furthermore, case studies of the PG and SW CRTs which assumed 'conservative' values for the ICC in their sample size determination are presented; the required sample sizes from the conventional frequentist approach are compared against the sample sizes obtained when uncertainty in the ICC is accounted for through prior specification. Specifically, I select priors with hyperparameters whose mean is equivalent to the point estimate of the PG or SW CRTs' frequentist counterpart. This selection enables an examination of how varying levels of variability, as captured by the SD on the prior mean, affect the required sample size. Subsequently, I provide a critical evaluation of how placing a prior on the ICC, where both the PG and SW CRT priors assume the same values for the prior means and SDs impacts whether a PG- or SW-CRT design is more efficient, extending previous comparisons under a fixed ICC, such as those by previous authors.

I now proceed by briefly discussing some possible approaches to account for uncertainty in the ICC before arguing for the method that will be developed later in this chapter.

4.1.1 Possible approaches to account for uncertainty in the ICC

As stipulated above, failing to formally account for uncertainty in sensitive parameter estimates such as the ICC increases the likelihood of parameter misspecification. This could have implications for the sample size, the statistical power, and the validity of the trial. To guard against these implications, some studies have established the usefulness of allowing for the impression in the ICC within the sample size calculation (Ukoumunne *et al.*, 1999; Campbell *et al.*, 2012). Such methods characterise likely values of the nuisance parameter(s) in the form of a range or a parametric distribution, hoping to provide an improvement over a point estimate assumption or being conservative. I first describe a few such methods in this section.

The confidence interval (CI) method provides a plausible range of values within which the 'true' value of the ICC, ρ , may lie with some degree of probability. Constructing a confidence interval for ρ typically requires knowledge of its variance and by extension, standard error. Some analytical formulae to estimate the variance of the ICC exist in the literature (Swiger *et al.*, 1964; Fisher, 1970; Searle, 1971). A few studies have employed these techniques; prominent among them is Pagel *et al.* (2011), who utilised Fisher's formula to construct a 95% confidence interval for the ICC when assessing perinatal outcomes from five randomised-controlled trials in LMICs. Donner & Wells (1986), and Ukoumunne (2002), further provide a comprehensive coverage of these formulae and compare their performance with simulated clustered data.

A common limitation of these formulae is that they are approximate and depend on knowledge of the total sample size, the number of clusters, cluster size(s), and also the 'true' ICC, which is fundamentally unknown. Hence, erroneously specifying the 'true' ICC in the formulae may give investigators a false sense of confidence. Another limitation is that although the 95% CI provides a range of values for the ICC, the upper limit value is often used in practice to be sufficiently conservative. This may substantially diminish the estimate of power for a fixed sample size (Campbell *et al.*, 2004; Copas & Malley, 2008). As a result, some authors have argued against the use of such methods for planning purposes (Turner *et al.*, 2004; Campbell *et al.*, 2007).

Alternatively, employing a *Bayesian approach* improves upon the upper limit of the confidence interval method as it accounts for the entire assumed distribution of the ICC. This approach provides a favourable alternative for the imprecision in the ICC to be naturally incorporated. In the Bayesian setting, a prior distribution is placed on the ICC (and/or other key design parameters such as the standard deviation or the treatment effect). Through prior specification, the relative likelihood of parameter values is captured which leads to a distribution of the projected power (posterior distribution).

In CRTs, previous work on incorporating uncertainty about the ICC in a Bayesian framework has focused on how to formally quantify uncertainty based on estimates from past studies, compute an associated power distribution, and use an informative prior for the ICC in a trial's analysis (Turner *et al.*, 2004, 2005). Building upon Turner's work, Tishkovskaya *et al.* (2023) recently estimated an ICC using the same methodology for a planned CRT. Gary (2022) also utilised information borrowing from historical data to construct power priors for sample size calculation in the context of CRTs. Application of Bayesian methods to the design and analysis of CRTs has further been reviewed by Jones *et al.* (2021).

In spite of the methodological advancement within the Bayesian paradigm, there are still some limitations. First, issues such as the subjectivity of Bayesian priors make this approach less appealing to a proportion of the research community. The primary concern arises when employing an informative prior for the analysis. Some studies differentiate between a design prior utilised for determining the sample size and an analysis prior used for the actual analysis. In most cases, the former can more reasonably incorporate an informative prior. Additionally, it becomes conceptually and computationally intensive if a closed-form posterior distribution (conjugacy) is not achieved. In a regulated setting, it also remains the case that regulatory agencies tend to favour trials designed and analysed within a frequentist framework over those with a Bayesian paradigm although CRTs are rarely within a regulated setting.

4.1.2 Proposed solution to sample size calculation under parameter uncertainty: Hybrid design

The hybrid approach involves the use of Bayesian techniques for sample size estimation, while always retaining an assumption of a purely frequentist analysis. Spiegelhalter & Freedman (1986) first proposed this concept, before it was later referred to as a hybrid Bayesian-frequentist approach (Spiegelhalter *et al.*, 2004). Theoretically, using a hybrid approach, we can incorporate uncertainty in particular parameters within the trial design, mitigate the risk of overly optimistic power calculations, and satisfy most regulatory agency guidelines (as well as standard trials community preferences) by maintaining a frequentist framework for the final analysis (Ciarleglio *et al.*, 2016).

In the hybrid literature, the quantities typically controlled for sample size determination are the probability of success (PoS), expected power (EP), and assurance. The relationship between these quantities is highly dependent on the definition of a successful trial, how uncertainty in the unknown parameter(s) is utilised in sample size calculation, and which parameter(s) uncertainty is accounted for. To better understand and appreciate the subtle differences between these quantities, let us first consider a traditional two-arm individually randomised superiority trial where the efficacy of a new drug is compared with a placebo. Here, we may define 'success' as correctly rejecting the null hypothesis (H_0). If the null hypothesis suggests no positive treatment effect ($H_0 \leq \delta$), then the conventional frequentist power may be defined as the probability of rejecting the null hypothesis given some assumed parameters such as the particular positive treatment effect, variance, etc. Based on the above definition of success, the traditional frequentist power is conditioned on assumed values of unknown parameters which may be imprecise.

The PoS on the other hand is an unconditional probability of correctly rejecting H_0 . In the early 2000s, O'Hagan and colleagues referred to this concept as assurance and defined it as the unconditional probability of a trial showing a positive outcome (O'Hagan & Stevens, 2001; O'Hagan *et al.*, 2005). The unconditional probability is obtained by placing a (prior) distribution on the unknown parameter(s) and integrating over the conditional (traditional) frequentist power with a weighting factor given by the prior density. Because of the averaging over the parameter space of the unknown parameter(s), several authors have referred to this concept as a weighted average or expected power (Gillett, 1994; Spiegelhalter *et al.*, 1994; O'Hagan *et al.*, 2005; Chuang-Stein, 2006).

In a recent work by Kunzmann *et al.* (2021), a high-level definition of PoS was proposed that encompasses unconditional rejection of the null hypothesis and a relevant underlying effect. Thus, they considered a fixed assumed treatment effect as a minimal clinically important difference (say $\delta_{MCID} = 0.3$), and selected a prior for the treatment effect which is truncated to only consider cases where the treatment effect is greater than the assumed MCID. Based on their definition of success, the EP was expressed as the quotient of the PoS and the truncated prior for the treatment effect. In the Methods section below, I elaborate on these quantities with notations.

Observe that while the PoS and assurance proposed by previous authors provide an unconditional value that requires just a positive treatment effect ($\delta > 0$ or $\delta_{MCID} > 0$),

Kunzmann's PoS provides an unconditional value that guarantees that the treatment effect will be greater than some MCID ($\delta > \delta_{MCID}$). Hence, the key difference between these quantities is how success is defined in terms of the a priori likelihood of the treatment effect. Therefore, if our interest lies in accounting for the uncertainty in another parameter (for example, the ICC) instead of the treatment effect, then these hybrid quantities become equivalent. In such a scenario they can be used interchangeably. Kunzmann further defines other scenarios in which these quantities become equivalent in the presence of uncertainty in the treatment effect.

For consistency throughout the thesis, I shall utilise the definition of success set forth by Kunzmann and colleagues and adopt the EP quantity for the sample size determination. This is because the EP quantity is known to typically take values more compared to the frequentist power. This will produce some degree of fair comparison between the hybrid and frequentist frameworks in the results.

4.2 Methods

To assess the effectiveness of an intervention in a CRT, we typically need to determine the number of participants required by the trial for a certain level of power. Thus, we now proceed to describe how sample size calculation for a PG- or SW-CRT can be performed in both the frequentist and hybrid frameworks. For brevity as indicated in Chapter 3, the methodology is limited to the setting with one-level clustering and not nested clustering. I also restrict my attention throughout to the case where the outcome data is assumed to be normally distributed. Additionally, when addressing SW-CRTs, I focus solely on 'cross-sectional' design. I will, however, return to comment later on extensions to our work.

4.2.1 Analysis models

We consider the comparison of a control (indexed P, for placebo even though this need not a placebo arm, to avoid confusion with the number of clusters, C) and experimental intervention (indexed E). For PG-CRTs, the following linear-mixed model is assumed to be used for the analysis

$$Y_{ij} = \mu_P + X_j \mu + c_j + e_{ij}.$$

Here, Y_{ij} is the outcome from patient i = 1, ..., N (thus we assume N participants per cluster) in cluster j = 1, ..., C (thus we assume C clusters); μ_P is an intercept term (or the mean outcome of the control group); $X_j = 1$ if cluster j is allocated to the intervention arm and $X_j = 0$ otherwise; μ is the effect of the intervention relative to the control;

 $c_j \sim N(0, \sigma_c^2)$ is a random effect for cluster j, which allows for a non-zero correlation between outcomes from participants within the same cluster; and $e_{ij} \sim N(0, \sigma_e^2)$ is the individual-level error.

As proposed by Hussey & Hughes (2007), we extend this for SW-CRTs to

$$Y_{ijk} = \mu_P + \beta_j + X_{jk}\mu + c_j + e_{ijk}.$$

Here, Y_{ijk} is the outcome from patient i = 1, ..., n (thus we assume n participants per cluster-period) in cluster j = 1, ..., C, in time period k = 1, ..., T (thus we assume T time periods; which means there are N = nT measurements per cluster in total); $X_{jk} = 1$ if cluster j is allocated to the experimental arm in time period k and $X_{jk} = 0$ otherwise; and β_j is a fixed effect for period j (i.e., due to the sequential rollout of the intervention, the model adjusts for the time period of collection, setting $\beta_1 = 0$ for identifiability). All other parameters are interpreted as above.

Note that the sample sizes of the PG- and SW-CRT designs are both then given by NC, with N = nT in the SW-CRT case. Furthermore, in both instances, the ICC is defined as $\rho = \sigma_c^2/(\sigma_c^2 + \sigma_e^2) = \sigma_c^2/\sigma^2$. This is the ratio between the variation between clusters (σ_c^2) and the total (between and within cluster) variation (σ^2).

4.2.2 Power and sample size calculation within the frequentist framework

Recall that sample size determination in a CRT amounts to calculating the sample size for a standard IRT and multiplying it by a design effect (DE) to account for the particular CRT design used. Therefore, we first consider an IRT where individuals are randomised to either a control (P) or experimental intervention (E), with data y_{ij} gathered for individual $i = 1, \ldots, N_{IRT}$ and arm j = P, E. For simplicity and practical relevance, we further assume that $Y_{ij} \sim N(\mu_j, \sigma^2)$, and that the null hypothesis is

$$H_0: \mu = \mu_E - \mu_P \le 0. \tag{4.1}$$

I.e., we assume our interest lies in assessing whether there is a positive treatment effect in the intervention arm.

We perform a test for H_0 using the test statistic

$$z = \frac{\hat{\mu}}{\sqrt{Var(\hat{\mu})}} = \frac{\frac{1}{N_{IRT}} \sum_{i=1}^{N_{IRT}} y_{iE} - \frac{1}{N_{IRT}} \sum_{i=1}^{N_{IRT}} y_{iP}}{\sqrt{\frac{2\sigma^2}{N_{IRT}}}}.$$
(4.2)

It can be shown that $Z \sim N(\mu \sqrt{N_{IRT}/(2\sigma^2)}, 1)$, and thus to control the type-I errorrate to level α , we can reject H_0 when $z > \Phi^{-1}(1-\alpha)$. In turn, this gives that the probability H_0 is rejected for a particular value of μ is

$$P(\mu) = \mathbb{P}(\text{Reject } H_0|\mu) = \Phi\left\{\mu\sqrt{\frac{N_{IRT}}{2\sigma^2}} - \Phi^{-1}(1-\alpha)\right\}$$

Thus, if we require power of $1 - \beta$ when $\mu = \delta > 0$ (i.e., require $P(\delta) = 1 - \beta$), this results in the following sample size calculation formula:

$$N_{IRT} = \frac{2\{\Phi^{-1}(1-\alpha) + \Phi^{-1}(1-\beta)\}^2 \sigma^2}{\delta^2}$$

Given the above IRT formula, all that is then required to compute the sample size required by the considered types of PG- and SW-CRT is their respective DEs (Woertman *et al.*, 2013; Hemming & Taljaard, 2016). These are, for the analysis models specified in the previous subsection, as follows

$$DE_{PG-CRT} = 1 + (N-1)\rho,$$

$$DE_{SW-CRT} = \frac{(1+\rho(nT+n-1))}{(1+\rho(\frac{nT}{2}+n-1))} \times \frac{3(1-\rho)}{2(T-\frac{1}{T})}$$

For complete clarity, the total sample size (SS) required by frequentist PG- and SW-CRT designs are respectively given by

$$SS_{PG-CRT} = 2N_{IRT}DE_{PG-CRT},$$

$$SS_{SW-CRT} = 2N_{IRT}DE_{SW-CRT}.$$

Here, the factor of 2 arises as N_{IRT} is the sample size required per arm in an IRT.

In the CRT case, the hypothesis in Equation 4.1 is again the one of interest and the test statistic used is still

$$z = \frac{\hat{\mu}}{\sqrt{Var(\hat{\mu})}}.$$

For both the PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs, under our given model assumptions we have that $\mathbb{E}(\hat{\mu}) = \mu$. Specifying a general formula for the frequentist power thus depends on knowledge of $Var(\hat{\mu})$ for a given CRT design, which can be directly related to the above design effects. Specifically, in the PG-CRT case, assuming 1:1 cluster-level allocation to the two arms, it can be shown that (Turner *et al.*, 2005):

$$Var(\hat{\mu}) = \frac{4\{1 + (N-1)\rho\}\sigma^2}{CN}.$$

Thus, the probability H_0 is rejected for a PG-CRT design (i.e., the frequentist power) is

$$\Phi\left[\mu\sqrt{\frac{CN}{4\{1+(N-1)\rho\}\sigma^{2}}} - \Phi^{-1}(1-\alpha)\right]$$

Similarly, it can be shown for a SW-CRT, under the analysis model given earlier, that (Hussey & Hughes, 2007; Lawrie *et al.*, 2015)

$$Var(\hat{\mu}) = \frac{C\sigma^2(1-\rho)[1+\rho(nT-1)]}{n\{[1-\rho(nT-1)](CU-W)+n\rho(U^2-CV)\}},$$

where

$$U = \sum_{j=1}^{C} \sum_{k=1}^{T} X_{jk},$$
$$W = \sum_{k=1}^{T} \left(\sum_{j=1}^{C} X_{jk} \right)^2,$$
$$V = \sum_{j=1}^{C} \left(\sum_{k=1}^{T} X_{jk} \right)^2.$$

Thus, frequentist power for a SW-CRT is

$$\Phi\left[\mu\sqrt{\frac{n\{[1+\rho(nT-1)](CU-W)+n\rho(U^2-CV)\}}{C\sigma^2(1-\rho)[1+\rho(nT-1)]}}-\Phi^{-1}(1-\alpha)\right].$$

We will denote the probability of rejecting H_0 for both designs by $P(\mu, N, X, \alpha, \sigma, \rho)$. The parameter X is the matrix of binary treatment indicators; $C \times 1$ in the case of a PG-CRT and $C \times T$ for a SW-CRT. For SW-CRTs, it is also implicitly assumed that n = N/T, with T given through X.

In the frequentist framework, a target difference $\mu = \delta > 0$ is allocated and the study is designed to ensure power is at least $100(1 - \beta)\%$ in this instance, i.e., $P(\delta, N, X, \alpha, \sigma, \rho) \ge$ $1 - \beta$. Here, β is the nominated type-II error-rate. Thus, in a conventional frequentist power calculation, the parameters δ , ρ , and σ take fixed specified values. As discussed, this negates consideration of any uncertainty around their nominated values. This can be addressed in a hybrid framework by placing priors on these parameters which I describe in the next section.

4.2.3 Sample size calculation within the hybrid framework

Priors on the treatment effect μ , SD, and the ICC ρ , may be used to allow us to capture uncertainty in their values. We will denote these respectively by $\psi_{Mu}(\delta|\theta_{Mu})$, $\psi_{SD}(\sigma|\theta_{SD})$, $\psi_{ICC}(\rho|\theta_{ICC})$. Here, θ_{Mu} , θ_{SD} , and θ_{ICC} give parameters that describe the shape of the prior densities (e.g., its mean value and variance around this). We discuss specific choices for these priors later. Note that the use of the word 'prior' here may cause some confusion; ψ_{Mu} , ψ_{SD} , and ψ_{ICC} capture the (prior beliefs about the) relative likelihood of different values of μ , σ , and ρ . They are not 'priors' in the fully Bayesian sense of the word (i.e., they will not be updated to posterior distributions).

Furthermore, in the hybrid framework, the usual frequentist power requirement is replaced by consideration of the value of the EP. We consider three scenarios: (i) when priors are placed on the treatment effect and the ICC, (ii) when priors are placed on the ICC and the SD, and (iii) when a prior is placed only on the ICC. In all three scenarios, we explicitly list the EP as functions of N and C to reflect the fact that sample size calculation is often performed for CRTs by varying one or both of the parameters Nand C. Computing a sample size in the hybrid framework will then amount to ensuring $EP(N, C) \ge 1 - \gamma$, by suitable choice of N and/or C through a numerical search. Here, γ need not be equal to the value of β in the traditional frequentist framework, though this is a pragmatic and often assumed approach in the hybrid literature; we will therefore set $\gamma = \beta$ throughout this chapter.

Priors on the treatment effect and the intra-cluster correlation

In this case, we have

$$EP(N,C) = \int_0^1 \int_{\delta_{MCID}}^\infty P(\mu, N, X, \alpha, \sigma, \rho) \psi_{Mu}(\mu | \theta_{Mu}, \mu \ge \delta_{MCID}) \psi_{ICC}(\rho | \theta_{ICC}) \, \mathrm{d}\mu \mathrm{d}\rho.$$

Note that the extra condition in $\psi_{Mu}(\mu \mid \theta_{Mu}, \mu \geq \delta_{MCID})$ means that the prior is truncated to only consider cases where $\mu \geq \delta_{MCID}$. This is defined in terms of the original $\psi_{Mu}(\mu \mid \theta_{Mu})$ as

$$\psi_{Mu}(\mu|\theta_{Mu},\mu \ge \delta_{MCID}) = \frac{\mathbf{1}\{\mu \ge \delta_{MCID}\}\psi_{Mu}(\mu|\theta_{Mu})}{\int_{\delta_{MCID}}^{\infty}\psi_{Mu}(\mu|\theta_{Mu}) \, \mathrm{d}\mu},$$

where $\mathbf{1}{X}$ is an indicator function on event X.

This formula introduces the parameter δ_{MCID} , which represents a minimal clinically important difference (MCID) that needs to be observed between the arms for the intervention to be considered better. This may or may not be equal to the value of δ assumed in the standard frequentist sample size calculation above. As a proof of concept, I have introduced the prior on the treatment effect in a simplified manner drawing from Kunzmann's definition of the prior. However, it is important to exercise greater caution when considering a prior on the treatment effect in practice. I later elaborate on this in the Discussion.

Observe that in the above, σ takes a fixed value, as in the frequentist sample size calculation.

Priors on the standard deviation and intra-cluster correlation

In this case, we instead have

$$EP(N,C) = \int_0^\infty \int_0^1 P(\delta, N, X, \alpha, \sigma, \rho) \psi_{SD}(\sigma | \theta_{SD}) \psi_{ICC}(\rho | \theta_{ICC}) \, \mathrm{d}\sigma \mathrm{d}\rho.$$

Here, we assume μ takes the fixed value δ , as in the frequentist sample size calculation.

Prior on the intra-cluster correlation only

Finally, to address a specific question of interest later, we consider the scenario in which a prior is placed only on the ICC. In this case, the EP reduces to

$$EP^{ICC}(N,C) = \int_0^1 P(\delta, N, X, \alpha, \sigma, \rho) \psi_{ICC}(\rho | \theta_{ICC}) \, \mathrm{d}\rho$$

As above, we here assume μ takes the fixed value δ , while the standard deviation takes a fixed value σ .

4.2.4 Choice of priors

What remains to be explained is logical choices for the priors ψ_{Delta} , ψ_{SD} , and ψ_{ICC} . We highlight that as these are not priors in the usual Bayesian sense of the word, there are less logical restrictions on the distributional form of the priors to adopt (i.e., we need not concern ourselves with conjugacy).

For the ICC, we may reasonably choose any distribution with support [0, 1] and for the SD and treatment effect, any distributions with support $(0, \infty)$ and $(-\infty, \infty)$ respectively. If two distinct priors have similar values across the range of ρ , the resultant EPs should also be similar. For this reason, our choices below are not unique ones, nor should they be considered best practice; the best distribution for a particular trial will be one that results in prior densities most accurately reflecting beliefs about that parameter.

We explore normal and non-normal priors for the ICC and assess how they impact design. As in Turner *et al.* (2004), we first assume a Truncated normal distribution is used for the ICC, truncated on [0, 1]. If we denote the prior mean and its SD as m and s respectively, then the PDF is given as:

$$\psi_{ICC}\{\rho|(m,s)\} = \frac{\phi(\frac{\rho-m}{s})}{s\{\Phi(u) - \Phi(l)\}},$$

where l = (0 - m)/s and u = (1 - m)/s. Note that the mean of ψ_{ICC} is then

$$m + s \frac{\phi(u) - \phi(l)}{\Phi(u) - \Phi(l)}$$

while its variance is

$$s^{2} \left\{ 1 + \frac{l\phi(l) - u\phi(u)}{\Phi(u) - \Phi(l)} - \frac{\phi(l) - \phi(u)}{\Phi(u) - \Phi(l)}^{2} \right\}$$

Corollary, the truncated normal distribution is expressed as TN(0, 1, m, s). In practice, the values of m and s could either be formed using methodology such as that provided by Turner *et al.* (2004) or elicited based on expert opinion.

Next, we assume a beta prior for the ICC, since its support [0, 1] is consistent with the range of the ICC. If we denote the prior by Beta(a, b), then

$$\psi_{ICC}\{\rho|(a,b)\} = \frac{x^{a-1}(x-1)^{(b-1)}}{B(a,b)}, \ a,b>0,$$

where B is the Beta function. This prior has mean a/(a+b) and variance

$$\frac{ab}{(a+b)^2(a+b+1)}$$

Regarding the prior for the SD, ψ_{SD} , a convenient form in practice may be a Gamma distribution since this has support $(0, \infty)$. If we denote this by $Gamma(k, \theta)$, we have

$$\psi_{SD}\{\sigma|(k,\theta)\} = \frac{\theta^k}{\Gamma(k)} \sigma^{k-1} e^{-\theta\sigma}, \ k,\theta \ge 0,$$

which has mean k/θ and variance k/θ^2 .

Finally, for the prior on the treatment effect, ψ_{Mu} , a convenient form in practice may be a normal distribution, as the familiarity of this distribution may make expert elicitation more feasible. Thus, using an $N(m, s^2)$ distribution, we set

$$\psi_{Mu}\{\mu|(m,s)\} = \phi\left(\frac{\mu-m}{s}\right)$$

4.2.5 Motivating examples

We motivate assumed parameters for PG-CRT examples based on Surr *et al.* (2020), a PG-CRT that sought to use Dementia Care Mapping to reduce agitation in care home residents with dementia. Hence, agitation at 16 months was the primary outcome, measured by

the Cohen-Mansfield Agitation Inventory. This study was powered at 90% ($\beta = 0.1$) with a 2.5% one-sided significance level ($\alpha = 0.025$) to detect a clinically important difference of 3 points ($\delta = 3$) with a SD of 7.5 points ($\sigma = 7.5$). An ICC of $\rho = 0.1$ was assumed, leading to 50 care homes (C = 50) being recruited with n = 11 participants per cluster.

We use O'Grady *et al.* (2021) as motivation for assumed parameter values in SW-CRT examples. This SW-CRT aimed to implement a model that would improve outpatient substance use disorder treatment outcomes. The design had T = 7 time periods, randomising 5 clinics to begin the intervention in each of time periods 2 through 7 (i.e., C = 30). The assumption was that there would be n = 132 participants per clinic per time period. The study was powered at 80% ($\beta = 0.2$) for $\alpha = 0.005$ and a clinically important difference of $\delta = 0.0278$. It assumed $\rho = 0.2$ and $\sigma = 0.426$.

These motivating examples were selected because they are recent trials which may offer insights into emerging trends or issues that could impact the design and interpretation of the study. Additionally, they provided clear reporting of the parameters required for calculating the sample size.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Example trials designed within the hybrid framework

First, I provide a simple example of how the EP varies in the hybrid framework as a function of the number of clusters (Figure 4.2). This relationship is illustrated under three scenarios: (a) when priors are placed on both the ICC and the treatment effect, while holding all other parameters from the motivating examples fixed; (b) when priors are placed on both the ICC and the SD, while holding all other parameters from the motivating examples fixed; and (c) when a prior is placed only on the ICC, while holding all other parameters from the motivating examples fixed; and (c) when a prior is placed only on the ICC, while holding all other parameters from the motivating examples fixed.

Parameters for the priors were selected such that the mode of the prior is always equal to the point estimate assumed in the motivating example. In what follows, we term priors whose mode matches the corresponding frequentist assumptions as 'correctly centrally specified priors'. In this case, I used for the PG-CRT example

> $\psi_{Mu} \sim N(3, 0.01),$ $\psi_{ICC} \sim TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01),$ $\psi_{SD} \sim Gamma(75, 10).$

While, for the SW-CRT example, I utilised

 $\psi_{Mu} \sim N(0.028, 0.01),$ $\psi_{ICC} \sim TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.01),$ $\psi_{SD} \sim Gamma(17.32, 40).$



Figure 4.2: Plot of the Expected Power as a function of the total number of clusters (C) based on the above priors for the PG-CRT and SW-CRT examples. The fixed parameter assumptions for both designs were drawn from their respective motivating examples.

Similar to the classical frequentist power, the EP increases as the number of clusters increases, including to 1 as the number of clusters is made very large. As a result of the small SD on the priors making them highly informative, no significant distinction is observed between the prior lines in all three scenarios, particularly in the case of the PG-CRT. Thus, like in a traditional sample size calculation, trials designed within the hybrid framework would simply require the determination of the minimal number of clusters required to achieve the desired EP.

For both designs, having priors on the treatment effect and ICC means the EP curve increases to 1 more quickly. This is a consequence of the prior on the treatment effect being truncated to only consider cases of effects greater than the MCID. I.e., effects larger than that assumed in the traditional frequentist approach are captured in the hybrid approach, thus resulting in a higher EP.

Equally, versus including priors on the ICC and SD, a prior only on the ICC expedites the convergence of EP towards 1. This is because including a prior on the SD incorporates consideration of power for large values of σ , which will be low.

All of the above implies that the EP of a design, and hence the required sample size, may be highly dependent on the robustness with which a design (PG-CRT vs. SW-CRT) handles the prior weights. This is made clear in subsequent sections, where I investigate the impact on EP by incrementally modifying the values of the prior parameters, transitioning from highly informative to non-informative settings.

4.3.2 Comparison between the frequentist and hybrid approaches

Next, to expand on the above, we compare the two approaches (frequentist and hybrid) to sample size determination in CRTs in more depth, discussing the implications of choosing (a) a particular framework and (b) particular priors in the trials designed within the hybrid framework. For a fairer comparison, we compute required sample sizes based on control of the EP to the same level as that in the frequentist framework (i.e., $\gamma = \beta$) and employ correctly centrally specified priors. This then leaves free choice of the SD of the priors. I, therefore, demonstrate how a 'small' (highly-informative), 'moderate' (weakly informative), or 'large' (non-informative) prior SD affects the sample size required to achieve a desired EP for each design. A plot of all utilised priors is given in Figure 4.3.

Accounting for uncertainty in the ICC and SD

Required sample sizes in the frequentist and hybrid frameworks for a selection of possible priors are presented in this section. In considering Beta and Truncated normal priors for the ICC, matching SDs are selected, so that a fairer comparison can be made between utilising a Beta or Truncated normal distribution. For the comparison in this Chapter, the 'true sample size' is defined as the sample size that would have been selected in the frequentist framework if all assumed parameters were accurate or true, amounting to 550 and 3960 in the PG and SW-CRT respectively.

Observe from Table 4.1 that when priors are correctly centrally specified for both the ICC and the SD, the number of participants required to achieve the desired EP is often higher than when a prior is correctly centrally specified to only the ICC. As discussed above in relation to Figure 4.2, the magnitude of the increase or decrease is determined by the SD of the prior. In particular, Table 4.1 shows that small prior SD for Truncated normal and Gamma priors are the only considered scenarios where the sample size under



Chapter 4. A hybrid (Bayesian-frequentist) approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trials

Figure 4.3: Plot of the Gamma, Truncated normal, Beta, and normal correctly centrally specified priors

used in Table 4.1

the hybrid approach is smaller than the frequentist approach for the PG-CRT design. It is worth noting that while large prior SD on the PG-CRT designs requires more participants to achieve the desired EP compared to the frequentist framework, the SW-CRT design required fewer participants due to its capacity to handle large variance as noted above.

These findings highlight the sensitivity of the PG-CRT to variability in the ICC and the SW-CRT design's known efficiency for higher ICC values. Specifically, a high ICC means that the clusters themselves are responsible for most of the outcome variance, hence the within-cluster comparisons facilitated by a SW-CRT become a rich source of information. A consequence is that, perhaps counterintuitively, incorporating larger uncertainty in the ICC can lower the required sample size for a SW-CRT compared to a frequentist approach.

The choice of prior distribution and the level of uncertainty arising from its weightings are critical in the hybrid framework. For example, the uniform prior (Be(1,1)), increases the sample size under the PG-CRT relative to the SW-CRT. I later discuss the implications of such priors. Unsurprisingly, when a Beta or Truncated normal distribution with similar densities are used as the prior, the resultant required sample size is similar. Differences arise when the desire for a small prior mode results in a Beta distribution with an undefined density at zero. In some settings, it may be the case that an extremely small ICC is a reasonable assumption. In general, though, it is for this reason (along with non-statisticians greater familiarity with the normal distribution) that I prefer the use of a Truncated normal prior for the ICC. In subsequent comparisons, therefore, I shall utilise the Truncated normal prior for the ICC in all instances, and not consider Beta priors further.

	Frequentist		Hybrid							
	Parameters	Sample size	Parameters	$\Psi_{ICC\ only}$	Sample size	Parameters	Ψ_{ICC}	Ψ_{SD}	Sample size	
PG - CRT										
(Surr et al)	$\alpha = 0.025$		$\alpha = 0.025$	Be(0.80, 7.20)	539	$\alpha = 0.025$	Be(0.80, 7.20)	Gamma(75, 10)	561	
· · · ·	$\beta = 0.1$		EP = 0.9	Be(0.10, 0.90)	517	EP = 0.9	Be(0.10, 0.90)	Gamma(30, 4)	550	
	N = 0.1		$\sigma = 7.5$	Be(1.00, 1.00)	1738	N = 11	Be(1.00, 1.00)	Gamma(7.5, 1)	2046	
	$\sigma = 7.5$	550	N = 11	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01)	517	$\delta = 3$	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01)	Gamma(75, 10)	539	
	$\rho = 0.1$		$\delta = 3$	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05)	539		TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05)	Gamma(30, 4)	572	
	$\delta = 3$			TN(0, 1, 0.1, 1.00)	1650		TN(0, 1, 0.1, 1.00)	Gamma(7.5, 1)	1936	
SW - CRT										
(O'Grady et al)	$\alpha = 0.005$		$\alpha = 0.005$	Be(3.00, 12.00)	3930	$\alpha = 0.005$	Be(3.00, 12.00)	Gamma(17.32, 40)	4230	
、 、 ,	$\sigma = 0.426$		EP = 0.8	Be(0.40, 1.60)	3750	EP = 0.8	Be(0.40, 1.60)	Gamma(4.33, 10)	4380	
	$\delta = 0.028$		$\sigma = 7.5$	Be(1.00, 1.00)	2550	N = 11	Be(1.00, 1.00)	Gamma(0.0173, 0.4)	1290	
	$\beta = 0.2$	3960	N = 11	TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.01)	3930	$\delta = 3$	TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.01)	Gamma(17.32, 40)	4230	
	$\rho = 0.2$		$\delta = 3$	TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.05)	3930		TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.05)	Gamma(4.33, 10)	4710	
	T = 7			TN(0, 1, 0.2, 1.00)	2730		TN(0, 1, 0.2, 1.00)	Gamma(0.173, 0.4)	1410	

Table 4.1: Comparison between the frequentist and hybrid approaches for example parameters motivated by Surr et al. (PG-CRT) and O'Grady et al. (SW-CRT); priors correctly centrally specified. Here, priors are placed on the ICC only, and the ICC-and-SD only.

Accounting for uncertainty in the treatment effect and the ICC

In what follows, I compare the required sample sizes in the frequentist and hybrid frameworks when priors are placed on the treatment effect and the ICC.

Observe from 4.2 that as the SD on the treatment effect prior increases, the minimal number of clusters needed to achieve the desired EP in the hybrid approach becomes smaller than in the frequentist approach. Recall that the prior densities on the treatment effect are conditioned on there being a sufficiently large effect (categorised as values greater than the MCID). Here, we set the MCID to be equal to the assumed target effect in the frequentist framework. Thus, when the prior variance is large, the distribution flattens, extending the likely values of μ . Therefore, effects larger than those assumed in the frequentist approach are taken into consideration in the sample size calculation. In turn, fewer clusters are needed to achieve the desired EP compared to that required to achieve the traditional frequentist power. This is consistent with the plot in the Figure 4.2 and echoes the findings for IRTs by Kunzmann and colleagues (Kunzmann *et al.*, 2021).

	Freque	ntist	Hybrid					
	Parameters	Sample size	Parameters	Ψ_{μ}	$\Psi_ ho$	Sample size		
PG - CRT								
(Surr et al)	$\alpha = 0.025$		$\alpha = 0.025$	N(3, 0.01)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01)	517		
· · · · · ·	$\beta = 0.1$		EP = 0.9	N(3, 0.01)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05)	539		
	N = 11		$\sigma = 7.5$	N(3, 0.01)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 1.00)	1639		
	$\sigma = 7.5$	550	N = 11	N(3, 0.05)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01)	506		
	$\rho = 0.1$		$\delta_{MCID} = 3$	N(3, 0.05)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05)	528		
	$\delta = 3$			N(3, 0.05)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 1.00)	1606		
	$\delta_{MCID} = 3$			N(3, 1.00)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01)	352		
				N(3, 1.00)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05)	363		
				N(3, 1.00)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 1.00)	1111		
SW - CRT								
(O'Grady et al)	$\alpha = 0.005$		$\alpha = 0.005$	N(0.028, 0.01)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01)	2610		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	$\beta = 0.2$		EP = 0.80	N(0.028, 0.01)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05)	2610		
	C = 30		$\sigma = 0.433$	N(0.028, 0.01)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 1.00)	1770		
	T = 7.0	3960	C = 30	N(0.028, 0.05)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01)	1140		
	$\rho = 0.2$		T = 7.0	N(0.028, 0.05)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05)	1140		
	$\sigma = 0.433$		$\delta_{MCID} = 3$	N(0.028, 0.05)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 1.00)	720		
	$\delta = 0.028$			N(0.028, 1.00)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.01)	30		
	$\delta_{MCID} = 0.028$			N(0.028, 1.00)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05)	30		
				N(0.028, 1.00)	TN(0, 1, 0.1, 1.00)	30		

Table 4.2: Comparison between the frequentist and hybrid approaches for example parameters motivated by Surr et al. (PG-CRT) and O'Grady et al. (SW-CRT); priors correctly centrally specified. Here, priors are placed on the treatment effect and the ICC.

4.3.3 Sensitivity analysis: Robustness of trials designed within the frequentist and hybrid frameworks to prior misspecification

A major motivation for this work was the dearth of available ICC values and their possible misspecification in practice. Hence, a sensitivity analysis is conducted to assess how misspecification of the assumed frequentist ICC and hybrid prior at the design stage impacts the sample sizes in both frameworks. To illustrate this, I first assume that the parameters from our motivating examples are the 'true' values of the ICC (PG-CRT: $\rho = 0.1$, SW-CRT: $\rho = 0.2$). I then assess how frequentist and hybrid framework-designed trials fare if the assumed ICC (prior modal ICC in the hybrid case) is greater/less than the true value.

The Truncated normal distribution will be used in the hybrid framework to easily enable the ICC prior mode to take on values that are equivalent to the frequentist's misspecified values. In terms of the prior SD, we employ a quantile approach such that (a) all the distribution of the misspecified prior is above/below the true ICC value (Q4), (b) 75% of the distribution is above/below the true ICC value (Q3), (c) 50% of the distribution is above/below the true ICC value (Q2), and (d) 25% of the distribution is above/below the true ICC value (Q1). Here, our emphasis is on the prior for the ICC, since the SD can more often be obtained through a pilot trial. This sensitivity analysis is presented in Table 4.3 and show a plot of the assumed priors in Figure 4.4.

For the PG-CRT, when the prior is misspecified such that all of the distribution is either above or below the true ICC, the hybrid framework requires a smaller sample size than the frequentist framework. This may be advantageous when the prior mode is larger than the true ICC, but would likely result in greater power loss when the prior mode is smaller than the true ICC compared to the frequentist framework. For the remaining hybrid priors, the magnitude of the increase or decrease in sample size compared to the frequentist approach is highly dependent on the percentage of the distribution that is above or below the true ICC. For example, for a misspecified ICC prior with a mode of 0.05, 506 participants are required when 75% of the distribution is below the true ICC, whereas 1056 participants are required to achieve the same desired EP when 25% of the prior is below the true ICC. The key message from this is that choosing the SD of the prior for the ICC in the case of a PG-CRT would be critical; it could rescue significant power compared to misspecification in the frequentist setting, or result in an even larger waste of resources.

With respect to the SW-CRT, the value of the SD is seemingly less critical, and provided a large SD is avoided (Q1) the study sample size would not be far from that truly required. Again, this is a consequence of the SW-CRT design's robustness across possible values of the ICC.



Figure 4.4: Truncated normal prior showing the spread of the assumed ICC misspecifications from the true ICC values.

		Frequentist		Hybrid			
	Parameters	Assumption	Sample size	Parameters	$\Psi_{ ho}$	Sample size	
PG - CRT							
(Surr et al)	$\alpha = 0.025$	$\rho = 0.05$	396	$\alpha = 0.025$	$TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05^2)$	528	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	$\beta = 0.1$			EP = 0.9	$TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05^2)$	429	
	N = 0.1			$\sigma = 7.5$	$TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.05^2)$	363	
	$\sigma = 7.5$	$\rho = 0.15$	660	N = 11	$TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.1^2)$	605	
	$\rho = 0.1$			$\delta = 3$	$TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.1^2)$	550	
	$\delta = 3$				$TN(0, 1, 0.1, 0.1^2)$	418	
SW - CRT	$\alpha = 0.005$						
(O'Grady et al)	$\sigma = 0.426$	$\rho = 0.25$	3696	$\alpha = 0.005$	$TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.05^2)$	2610	
	$\delta = 0.028$			EP = 0.8	$TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.05^2)$	1980	
	n = 132			$\sigma = 7.5$	$TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.05^2)$	1590	
	$\beta = 0.2$	$\rho = 0.15$	3960	$\delta = 3$	$TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.1^2)$	2580	
	$\rho = 0.2$			n = 132	$TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.1^2)$	1950	
	T = 7				$TN(0, 1, 0.2, 0.1^2)$	1590	

Table 4.3: Sensitivity analysis of priors for example parameters motivated by Surr et al. (PG-CRT) and O'Grady et al. (SW-CRT); parameter misspecifications. Recall that the true required sample size for the PG-CRT example is 550 participants, while for the SW-CRT it is 3960 participants.

4.3.4 Comparison of the Expected Power provided by PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs

To conclude, I include an important comparison of the EP provided by PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs when a prior is placed only on the ICC. This then serves to extend previous comparisons of which design is more efficient to the case where there is uncertainty in the ICC's value.

The EP is, in this case, dependent on: the number of clusters (C); the number of measurements per cluster (N and nT for the PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs respectively); the number of time periods in the SW-CRT design (T); the standardised effect size (δ/σ) ; and the prior parameters m and s.

To make the comparison fair, I assume each cluster provides a common number of measurements, setting n = N/T in the SW-CRT designs for specified N. I then provide a comparison of the EP for various combinations of the design parameters C, N, T, δ/σ , m, and s. Figure 4.7 assumes C = 50; results, shown to be similar, for other values of C are given in Figures 4.5, 4.6, and 4.8. A black curve is added to each sub-panel to indicate the (m, s)-contour across which the two designs (PG-CRT and SW-CRT) have equal EP.

It is observed that the PG-CRT has larger EP only for very small m and very small s. The maximal values of m and s at which the PG-CRT has larger EP across Figure 4.7 are m = 0.105 and s = 0.163; both occurring when N = 30 and T = 3. As the SD of the prior (s) increases, the prior places a larger likelihood on a high ICC, which leads to a SW-CRT design becoming more efficient, even when $m \approx 0$. Of 34 reviewed HTA trials that reported assumed ICC values (see Chapter 3), 90% of these trials assumed an ICC below 0.105. Thus, whether a PG-CRT design would be more efficient than a SW-CRT in practice would have heavily depended on the uncertainty around the ICC's value.

Observe also that the results are sensitive to the values of N and T. Specifically, the region in which the SW-CRT has larger EP increases in size as (i) N is increased for fixed T and δ/σ , or (ii) T is increased for fixed N and δ/σ . The pattern as δ/σ is increased for fixed N and T is more complex, though most often increasing the standardised effect size leads to more comparable performance between the two designs, as both transitions towards a very high EP.

While the SW-CRT design might be more powerful in cases of very high ICC compared to the PG-CRT design, it could face significant challenges if certain sequences lack clusters that contribute substantially to treatment effect estimation. This is because the basic SW assumes that all clusters must be randomised simultaneously. On the other hand, the PG-CRT design is easier to salvage such situations, as it allows for balancing through later randomisation. Considering these practical strengths and weaknesses of the PG and SW designs, I comment in the Discussion on how limiting the choice of a CRT design to only a sample size requirement oversimplifies the process of choosing an optimal CRT design.



Chapter 4. A hybrid (Bayesian-frequentist) approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trials

Figure 4.5: Comparison of the Expected Power (EP) provided by PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs for different values of the Truncated normal prior parameters m and s, faceted by the assumed effect size (δ/σ) and assumed values of N (number of participants per cluster) and T (number of time periods in the SW-CRT design). The black curves indicate the point at which the EP is equal for the two designs. Sub-plots without a black curve indicate negative values within the entire region. All results here assume that C = 10.

4.4 Discussion

The significance of the ICC to sample size determination and the challenges associated with pre-specification at the design stage have long been discussed in literature (Hade *et al.*, 2010; Korendijk *et al.*, 2010; Pagel *et al.*, 2011). Motivated by this problem, we, therefore, presented the detailed calculations required to take a hybrid approach to sample size calculation that allows for direct incorporation of uncertainty in the ICC, the target effect,



Chapter 4. A hybrid (Bayesian-frequentist) approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trials

Figure 4.6: Comparison of the Expected Power (EP) provided by PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs for different values of the truncated normal prior parameters m and s, faceted by the assumed effect size (δ/σ) and assumed values of N (number of participants per cluster) and T (number of time periods in the SW-CRT design). The black curves indicate the point at which the EP is equal for the two designs. Sub-plots without a black curve indicate negative values within the entire region. All results here assume that C=25.

and/or the SD. This approach may be advantageous in circumstances where obtaining an accurate ICC estimate during the design stage is problematic, and is more consistent with CONSORT guidance on accounting for ICC uncertainty.

To assess the efficiency of our proposed framework, a sensitivity analysis was performed to show how a high degree of ICC misspecification had less impact on the EP and sample size in the hybrid framework. Conversely, various priors indicating varied levels of uncertainty were also presented to demonstrate when a frequentist approach may also be optimal. Thus, in a real-world trial, a simulation study can be utilised to determine when a hybrid approach may be desirable for a given set of assumptions.



Chapter 4. A hybrid (Bayesian-frequentist) approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trials

Figure 4.7: Comparison of the Expected Power (EP) provided by PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs for different values of the truncated normal prior parameters m and s, faceted by the assumed effect size (δ/σ) and assumed values of N (number of participants per cluster) and T (number of time periods in the SW-CRT design). The black curves indicate the point at which the EP is equal for the two designs. Sub-plots without a black curve indicate negative values within the entire region. All results here assume that C=50.

An attempt was made to clarify the ambiguity associated with the hybrid quantities (PoS and EP) for sample size determination and scenarios concerning when they can be used interchangeably were proposed. Considering the cost, time consumption, and the high failure rate of trials, robust statistical methods such as those espoused in this study are critical for trial success. This can be more practical when tighter definitions of the probability of success with commensurate formulae are selected by funders and the trial team.



Chapter 4. A hybrid (Bayesian-frequentist) approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trials

Figure 4.8: Comparison of the Expected Power (EP) provided by PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs for different values of the truncated normal prior parameters m and s, faceted by the assumed effect size (δ/σ) and assumed values of N (number of participants per cluster) and T (number of time periods in the SW-CRT design). The black curves indicate the point at which the EP is equal for the two designs. Sub-plots without a black curve indicate negative values within the entire region. All results here assume that C=100.

Like Kunzmann *et al.* (2021), we argue for the control of the EP in designing and determining the sample size of a trial under the hybrid framework since it typically takes values more comparable to the frequentist power. As others have identified in an IRT setting (Lan & Wittes, 2012; Chen & Ho, 2017), we demonstrated the monotonic relationship between the number of clusters (sample size) and the EP; thus, an increase in sample size increases the EP, and sample size calculation under a hybrid framework for a CRT functions very similarly to the more familiar frequentist approach.

Additionally, it was observed that the EP may lead to lower required sample sizes in certain cases, particularly when a prior is introduced on the treatment effect. Consequently, this could be deemed an efficient and cost-effective tool for trial design, given the routine high costs associated with CRTs. This may have a considerable implication, especially for trials in LMICs, if they have more limited resources. While this is a positive finding, greater caution must be exercised when introducing a prior on the treatment effect as stated earlier. If one chooses to do this in practice, consulting the Cook Report (Cook *et al.*, 2018) for guidance on selecting the effect size could serve as a first step. Also, if a second study is initiated based on promising results from a first study to inform the design of the second study, there could be a risk of bias in the impression of the effect size, which must be taken into account (Rothwell *et al.*, 2022). Given that all these factors were not taken into account when defining the prior on our treatment effect, considering them in future may lead to sample sizes that deviate from those observed in the Results.

A critical consideration of the hybrid method, however, is the choice of prior. In this context, expert opinion could be used to develop appropriate priors, or methodology such as that presented by Turner *et al.* (2004) could be used to form an informative prior distribution. We discourage the use of uninformative priors such as the uniform distribution since they can be informative in some settings. Having observed from our review of HTA trials in Chapter 3, as was also found by Offorha *et al.* (2022), that ICCs in health services research are typically small (≤ 0.1), a uniform prior that places equal weight on all values of the ICC might not be ideal. A corollary to this is that all priors are inherently subjective and possible misspecification cannot be overlooked. Of course, parameter misspecification is also a problem in frequentist design, and effective prior construction may be reasonably anticipated to mitigate the problem of under- or over-powering on average compared to choosing specific parameter values to assume.

When incorporating uncertainty in the ICC, the SW-CRT appears to almost always be a more efficient design relative to the PG-CRT. Specifically, this study showed that the SW-CRT is more efficient when there is higher uncertainty in the ICC ($s \leq 0.16$), even for a small modal ICC assumption ($m \leq 0.1$). This is because a SW-CRT is typically less sensitive (i.e., more efficient, with a lower design effect) for higher values of the ICC, owing to the clusters acting as their own control and its ability to leverage both within and between cluster comparisons. However, it is notable that the region in which the performance between the designs was similar, in terms of the value of m, does correspond for certain N and T to more commonly assumed values for the ICC. Thus, the uncertainty in the ICC, as captured by s, could be a key determinant of which design is more efficient in practice when using a hybrid approach.

Although a comparison between PG-CRT and SW-CRTs when using the hybrid approach is presented in this study, we agree with Hemming & Girling (2013) that one design

cannot be a panacea to all of the issues and complexities of CRTs. While sample size, the measure of efficiency in this paper, is a key determinant of the probability of detecting a significant effect (Van Breukelen & Candel, 2012; Kunzmann *et al.*, 2021), the choice of design to use in a particular context must take into consideration a wide array of factors. In this sense, this study's focus on the efficiency of a CRT design through the required sample size is a simplification of choosing an optimal design in practice.

However, we believe that the implications of an erroneous sample size on statistical power provide reasonable justification for focusing solely on sample size in this study. As cost is also typically a function of sample size, this further key consideration in design choice is arguably also well captured by our focus on sample size (Baio *et al.*, 2015). Thus, the significance of our comparison of PG-CRT and SW-CRT under uncertainty should not be downplayed.

The motivating examples used in this study had continuous outcomes and as such our conclusions cannot be directly extended to settings with binary outcomes. Nonetheless, we do not foresee any theoretical reason that would make the results with a binary outcome (e.g., placing a prior on the control arm response rate) considerably different from the continuous outcome in this study. The standard Hussey and Hughes model was also assumed, and we limited our focus to cross-sectional SW-CRT. Therefore, conclusions cannot be made on closed-cohort SW-CRT designs or for more complex modelling strategies based on our findings. Nonetheless, our approach could be readily extended for such design/analysis scenarios by placing priors on the additional parameters required for closed cohort SW-CRT designs or on, e.g., the autoregressive parameter of a more complex correlation structure (Hooper *et al.*, 2016; Kasza *et al.*, 2019).

Some researchers argue that not all trials require consideration of the ICC during the planning stages, particularly when analysing at the cluster level. An example is a village survey (see, e.g., Mosha *et al.*, 2022), where the ICC was not specified by the researchers during the design stage but later analysed for the outcome data. Whether this approach constitutes best practice is debatable since the CONSORT extension for CRTs and other authors emphasise the importance of considering the ICC in both the sample size calculation and analysis for all trials (Ivers *et al.*, 2011; Campbell *et al.*, 2012). In my opinion, failure to clearly report the ICC at the planning and analysis stages raises questions about the validity of the findings. Hence, the methods proposed here could be employed in situations where it is challenging to obtain precise values of the ICC during the planning of a specific survey, as they may offer some utility.

Chapter 5

A hybrid approach to sample size reestimation in cluster randomised trials

In Chapter 4, the usefulness of allowing for uncertainty in the ICC within sample size calculations for CRTs was established. Nonetheless, a limitation with approaches of the discussed kind is that their utility can be highly dependent on the choice of prior. To address this limitation, an adaptive design is introduced in this chapter where pre-trial knowledge about the ICC is captured by placing a prior upon it, which is then updated at an interim analysis using the study data to reestimate the sample size.

5.1 Introduction

As discussed in the previous chapters, desired precision of information on key design parameters may not always be available at the planning stage of a trial. Evidence of the gravity of this issue can be seen through a review of trials which revealed significant disparities between values utilised in determining the sample size at the planning stage and the estimates obtained from the trial itself (Charles *et al.*, 2009). This suggests that a significant number of trials may either have excessive statistical power or lack the required power.

In CRTs, one critical nuisance parameter that has been much discussed in this thesis is the ICC. Numerous authors have discussed the difficulty in obtaining reliable estimates of the ICC (Campbell *et al.*, 2004; Ip *et al.*, 2011), and the implications of its misspecification on the statistical power of a trial (Murray *et al.*, 2004; Wu *et al.*, 2012). To mitigate against misspecification of the ICC, I established the usefulness of allowing for uncertainty in its value within the sample size calculation in Chapter 4. I discussed in detail the application of frequentist and Bayesian methods to address uncertainty, highlighted their respective drawbacks, and advocated for a hybrid method as the preferred approach. However, it is important to note that the hybrid approach also has some drawbacks. A particular limitation of note is that their utility can be highly dependent on the choice of prior, with the possibility always present that it may poorly reflect the data from the intended trial (Lan & Wittes, 2012).

Owing to this, a potentially appealing solution is to conduct a pilot study, i.e., a preliminary or small-scale investigation could be conducted before a full-scale clinical trial in order to inform the prior (Friedman *et al.*, 2015). Although pilot studies are primarily designed to assess the feasibility, safety, and potential efficacy, they can additionally be used to calculate nuisance parameters to inform the planning and design of the larger trial (Hawk, 2013; Shanyinde *et al.*, 2011). As pilot studies utilise real data from an initial phase of a trial, they may be expected to provide a better estimate of parameter values than any pre-trial guess, even guesses that account for uncertainty such as those represented through a prior in a hybrid approach (Lake *et al.*, 2002).

There are two types of pilot study, internal and external. External pilot studies are independent studies that are specifically planned and executed separately from the main study (Lancaster *et al.*, 2004). As participants from an external pilot are not incorporated into the main study, the overall cost can increase significantly. Considering the added expense and the routine ethical concerns of medical trials, it might not be reasonable to conduct a large pilot study without incorporating its data into the ultimate inferential process (Bauer & Kohne, 1994). An internal pilot study is integrated into the overall design of the trial (Lancaster *et al.*, 2004). Thus, the final analysis of the results includes all data, without distinguishing that some of the data originated from the internal pilot study.

A key challenge in inference is to then evaluate how any sample size modifications emanating from the internal pilot affect the statistical analysis. The impact of changes in sample size depends on the inference approach, Bayesian or frequentist. If the sample size is adapted based on a data-driven method, this would not raise concerns in a Bayesian analysis. However, to a frequentist, the impact on the statistical analysis would hinge on the specific rule employed for the adjustment. For example, if the variability within groups is used for the sample size modification, then it will have little impact on the type I error rate, with a likely benefit in power, whereas the type I error rate may be inflated if the difference between treatment means is utilised for the sample size adjustment (Wittes & Brittain, 1990; Bauer & Kohne, 1994).

In the context of adaptive design, sample size reestimation (SSRE) can be likened to a trial with an internal pilot. The study uses data gathered during the trial to reestimate sample size parameter(s) at an interim analysis. It is worth noting that there are blinded and unblinded approaches to SSRE (Grayling *et al.*, 2018). Unblinding of an ongoing trial can carry considerable risk of introducing subsequent biases. Therefore, it is essential to take specific measures, such as establishing an independent data monitoring committee, to mitigate this risk (Kieser & Friede, 2000). Issues in data monitoring and interim analysis of trials are discussed in detail by Grant *et al.* (2005).

Previous work has investigated the potential of SSRE within the context of CRTs, in the parallel-group (PG) (Lake *et al.*, 2002; Schie & Moerbeek, 2014) and stepped-wedge domains (Grayling *et al.*, 2018). Methods proposed in these publications reestimated the total outcome variance, the ICC, the target effect powered for, or some subset of these parameters. The investigations used interim point estimates of the nuisance parameters to update the required sample size, as is typical in the frequentist literature. Though the methods performed well on average, the variability in their reestimated required sample size could undermine their utility in practice (Hemming *et al.*, 2021). This is a consequence of challenges with precision of estimation in CRTs, particularly in relation to estimating the ICC, which can be difficult to estimate even on completion of a large trial. That is, existing frequentist methods for SSRE in CRTs neglect any uncertainty in the interim point estimates of the nuisance parameters. I demonstrated in Chapter 4 that the hybrid approach may provide utility at the design stage of a CRT. Thus, a natural question of interest is whether a hybrid approach could also be useful for SSRE.

Consequently, in this chapter, I develop a hybrid approach to SSRE for PG-CRTs. This is achieved by assuming a prior for the ICC at the design stage of the trial. This prior is then updated at an interim analysis, to a posterior, based on available data. The posterior is then used in determining the reestimated required sample size to control the EP to a desired level. Following accrual of the reestimated sample size, the final analysis uses all available data in a conventional frequentist analysis to determine whether the null hypothesis can be rejected. Such a hybrid approach to SSRE seems intuitively appealing, as it may directly account for uncertainty in the ICC through both a pre-trial prior and also by considering the variability of the interim ICC estimate. To ascertain whether this approach is useful in practice, we explore both blinded and unblinded SSRE methods. A blinded procedure in this context implies that the treatment status of an observation is undisclosed, but there is awareness of which observations belong to the same cluster while treatment allocation is known in unblinded procedure (Grayling *et al.*, 2018). Subsequently, I perform a comparison between the existing frequentist and our proposed hybrid approach.

In the next section, the methodology underpinning the SSRE in CRT design is introduced by initially describing the setting, along with the notations and the analysis model. Section 5.2.2 offers a high-level summary of how SSRE is performed in both the frequent and Hybrid paradigms. Following that, Section 5.2.5 outlines the simulation study, detailing the parameters derived from the motivating example that will serve as the foundation for the results. The outcomes of the simulations, comparing the hybrid and frequentist SSRE, are presented in Sections 5.3, with a comprehensive discussion of the results in Section 5.4.

5.2 Methods

First, we describe how SSRE can be performed in both the frequentist and hybrid frameworks. As increasing the number of clusters typically has a bigger impact on power than increasing the cluster size does (Campbell *et al.*, 2012), we focus on interim updating of the required number of clusters throughout. Updating the required cluster size, or updating both the cluster size and number of clusters, could be treated similarly.

5.2.1 Setting and notation

We consider the case of a PG-CRT where clusters are randomised to receive an experimental or a control treatment in a 1:1 manner. We assume the primary outcome is continuous and normally distributed with variance σ^2 . While we acknowledge that sample sizes can vary between clusters, we restrict our attention to assume the same number of participants are present in each cluster. Accordingly, let Y_{ij} be the outcome from patient $i = 1, \ldots, n$ in cluster $j = 1, \ldots, C$. Then, due to non-independence in the data, we fit a linear mixed model to the data at both interim and final analyses. At the final analysis, and at the interim analysis in unblinded SSRE procedures, the model is given by

$$Y_{ij} = \theta + X_j \mu + c_j + e_{ij}. \tag{5.1}$$

Here, θ is an intercept term (here, the mean in the control arm), $X_j = 1$ if cluster j is allocated to the experimental arm and $X_j = 0$ otherwise, $c_j \sim N(0, \sigma_c^2)$ is a random effect for cluster j, and $e_{ij} \sim N(0, \sigma_e^2)$ is the individual-level error. Note that $\sigma^2 = \sigma_c^2 + \sigma_e^2$, and that the ICC $\rho = \sigma_c^2/\sigma^2$. Then, μ is the treatment effect of interest and we specify our one-sided null hypothesis as $H_0: \mu \leq 0$. The test statistic for H_0 is

$$t = \frac{\hat{\mu}}{\sqrt{Var(\hat{\mu})}},$$

which can be computed using, e.g., REML estimation. The degrees of freedom for the test statistic will be assumed to be that in a corresponding balanced ANOVA analysis. That is, df = nC - C - 1. We note that in the case where C is small, alternative degrees of freedom specifications may be needed. For a target type I error of α , H_0 will be rejected if t is greater than the $(1 - \alpha)$ -quantile of a $t_{df}(0)$ distribution.

At the interim analysis in blinded SSRE procedures, where cluster assignment is unknown, the model fitted is instead (with parameters interpreted above):

$$Y_{ij} = \theta + c_j + e_{ij}$$

In either case, the interim analysis results in estimates that we denote by $\hat{\sigma}_{c,int}^2$ and $\hat{\sigma}_{e,int}^2$, which can be combined into an interim estimate of the ICC $\hat{\rho}_{int} = \hat{\sigma}_{c,int}^2 / (\hat{\sigma}_{c,int}^2 + \hat{\sigma}_{e,int}^2)$.

5.2.2 Sample size reestimation procedure

A high-level summary of how SSRE functions (independent of which statistical framework it is conducted in) is as follows.

First, a sample size is chosen for when the interim analysis will occur. As we assume n is fixed, this corresponds to selecting a certain number of clusters, C_{int} , from which data will have been collected at the interim analysis. This could be achieved by utilising some proportion of an initially calculated sample size based on assumed values for required parameters. Alternatively, a pragmatic sample size could be selected, e.g., based on the number of clusters required to achieve a sufficiently precise estimate of the ICC.

The trial is then conducted until the interim required sample size is achieved and the ICC estimated (i.e., $\hat{\rho}_{int}$ is computed). Given the value of $\hat{\rho}_{int}$ (and using other selected design parameters, e.g., the target type I error rate), the required sample size is re-estimated. That is, a value for the final target number of clusters, C_{reest} is computed. It is the interim estimation of ρ (blinded or unblinded) and the method of utilising $\hat{\rho}_{int}$ to compute C_{reest} (frequentist or hybrid) that will differ between the compared methods.

Next, if $C_{reest} \leq C_{int}$, the study terminates and the final analysis is conducted. Otherwise, the trial continues until data from C_{reest} clusters has been accrued, with the final analysis then conducted using data from both stages. This final analysis is conducted using the approach outlined above (i.e., without adjustment for the inclusion of the interim analysis); thus consideration of the potential for type I error inflation will be important.

5.2.3 Sample size reestimation in the frequentist framework

The classical method of sample size estimation for a PG-CRT in the frequentist framework is to first calculate the sample size required for a corresponding IRT, and then multiply it by a 'design effect' (or 'variance inflation factor') to account for clustering. The sample size for the IRT (N_{IRT}), assuming power of $1 - \beta$ is desired when $\mu = \delta > 0$, is obtained as

$$N_{IRT} = \frac{4(z_{1-\alpha} + z_{1-\beta})^2 \sigma^2}{\delta^2}.$$

Then, the design effect for the considered type of PG-CRT is given by

$$DE(\rho) = 1 + (n-1)\rho.$$
(5.2)

Hence, if there are n measurements per cluster, the required number of clusters is, for a particular value of ρ

$$C(\rho) = N_{IRT} D E(\rho) / n \tag{5.3}$$

In SSRE within the frequentist framework, the interim estimated ICC ($\hat{\rho}_{int}$) is simply inserted into Equation 5.3. That is, the method sets $C_{reest} = C(\hat{\rho}_{int})$.

5.2.4 Sample size reestimation in the hybrid framework

Sample size calculation in the hybrid framework amounts to averaging the frequentist power over any uncertainty in nuisance parameters by placing priors on these parameters. In this framework, two quantities are commonly used for sample size determination: the EP and the PoS. In this work, where a prior is placed only on the ICC, the standard definitions of the PoS and EP become equivalent (as demonstrated in Chapter 4) and can be expressed as:

$$EP(\psi,\mu,C) = \int_0^1 P(\mu,n,C,\alpha,\sigma,\rho)\psi_{ICC}(\rho|\theta) \,\mathrm{d}\rho,$$

where $P(\mu, n, C, \alpha, \sigma, \rho)$ is the probability of rejecting H_0 under a PG-CRT design, given by

$$P(\mu, n, C, \alpha, \sigma, \rho) = \Phi \left\{ \mu \sqrt{\frac{Cn}{4\{1 + (n-1)\rho\}\sigma^2}} - \Phi^{-1}(1-\alpha) \right\},\$$

and $\psi(\rho|\theta)$ is the prior density for an ICC of ρ , which is dependent on parameters θ . Assuming an EP of $1 - \gamma$ is then desired when $\mu = \delta > 0$, sample size calculation is performed by numerically searching for the minimal C such that $EP(\psi, \delta, C) \ge 1 - \gamma$. In practice, γ is often set to be equal to the value of β from the frequentist framework.

Since the ICC (typically) ranges between 0 and 1, we select a prior distribution with support on [0, 1]. Note that for simplicity and efficiency, a conjugate prior distribution may be desirable. However, conjugacy cannot be achieved in this study since the likelihood for the ICC is complex: this requires approximation using JAGS to make sampling from the non-conjugate posterior distribution possible. We achieve this through the rjags package in R Plummer (2021). We select a truncated normal distribution, truncated on [0, 1], as the prior for this study. We acknowledge that other distributions, such as the Beta distribution, could similarly be used. Nonetheless, an evaluation of alternative priors in Chapter 4 revealed no significant sensitivity to the exact choice of prior, given they held (approximately) the same mean and variance. Therefore, for simplicity, we consider only a truncated normal prior and denote the choice by TN(0, 1, m, s), where m and s are the mean and SD parameters of the normal distribution before truncation.

For normally distributed outcome data, Ukoumunne (2002) proposed an approximation for the variance of an ICC estimate using Fisher (1970). Using this, it is assumed that:

$$\hat{\rho} \sim N\left\{\rho, \frac{2(1-\rho)^2[(1+(n-1)\rho]^2}{n(n-1)C}\right\}$$

Adopting this as the likelihood, the posterior for ρ can be determined at the interim analysis. Consequently, on calculating $\hat{\rho}_{int}$ at the interim analysis, the prior TN(0, 1, m, s)can then be updated to a posterior that is a function of $\hat{\rho}_{int}$, n, C_{int} , m, and s, which we denote for brevity as $\psi(\rho|m, s, \hat{\rho}_{int})$. The posterior is then substituted into the EP to update the sample size. That is, the method sets C_{reest} as the minimal value such that $EP\{\psi(\rho|m, s, \hat{\rho}_{int}), \delta, C_{reest}\} \geq 1 - \gamma$.

5.2.5 Simulation study

The parameters for our simulation study are based on the study by Hankonen *et al.* (2016) which sought to reduce adolescent sedentary behaviour by improving physical activity. The study assumed no ICC at the beginning of the trial. At an interim analysis, they calculated the ICC to be $\hat{\rho}_{int} = 0.059$ and specified the sample size using frequentist methodology. An internal pilot of 25 clusters with an average cluster size of 17 was used to estimate the ICC at the interim analysis. Accordingly, we set $C_{int} = 26$ (to allow equal allocation of clusters to the control and experimental treatments) and n = 17. The study desired 80% power ($\beta = 0.2$) to detect a difference of $\delta = 0.3$ for an SD of $\sigma = 1.3$ and $\alpha = 0.025$.

To evaluate the performance of the SSRE techniques, we conducted a thorough simulation study. Specifically, we wanted to evaluate how varied values of the prior parameters m and s impacted the operating characteristics. We consider m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1 to give a range of possible concordances of the prior densities in relation to $\hat{\rho}_{int} = 0.059$. The value of the standard deviations s were selected as s = 0.01, 0.1, 1, such that the priors were highly informative, weakly informative, and approximately non-informative respectively. These priors are shown in Figure 5.1.

We consider the performance of the hybrid approach for these m and s, alongside the performance of the frequentist method, for both blinded and unblinded SSRE, for a range of possible values of ρ . We also complete this work under the null ($\tau = 0$) and the alternative ($\tau = \delta$), in order to empirically estimate the type I error rate and power of the various SSRE procedures. For simplicity, we follow previous works in setting $\gamma = \beta$.

For each combination of assumed parameters and particular SSRE approach, we empirically compute three measures to assess performance, based on the results of 10,000


Figure 5.1: Plot of utilised truncated normal prior distributions. Plots are faceted by the use of m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1 and all combinations of s = 0.01, 0.10, 1 are considered.

simulation runs. Firstly, the probability of rejecting H_0 is estimated. Our other two metrics relate to the ability of the SSRE procedures to reliably specify the 'correct' required number of clusters. That is, we think of the goal of each SSRE procedure being to 'estimate' the sample size that would have been used if the true values of the design parameters were known. Thus we consider the re-estimated sample size as an estimator, with the target estimand being the 'oracle' sample size that would have been chosen in the frequentist framework if all parameters were known. Natural measures of the performance of these estimators are then its bias and mean square error (MSE); it is these we also compute. A SSRE that performs well will have a bias close to 0 and a low MSE. The selection of the MSE as a metric is based on its ability to penalise designs with both incorrect mean sample sizes and larger variances in sample sizes. If the values of the re-estimated required number of clusters from the simulation replicates are $C_{reest,1} \dots C_{reest,10000}$, the empirical bias and MSE are given by:

$$Bias = \frac{1}{10000} \sum_{n=1}^{10000} C_{reest,i} - C(\rho),$$
$$MSE = \frac{1}{10000} \sum_{n=1}^{10000} [C_{reest,i} - C(\rho)]^2.$$

Here, $C(\rho)$ is the 'oracle' required number of clusters for the particular value of ρ assumed in the simulations that generated $C_{(reest,1)} \dots C_{(reest,10000)}$.

5.3 Results

To provide some intuition on how the choice of prior can influence the reestimated required number of clusters in the hybrid framework, we present a plot of posterior modes in Figure 5.2. I.e., modal values of $\psi(\rho|m, s, \hat{\rho}_{int})$, over $\rho \in [0, 1]$, are given as a function of m, s, and $\hat{\rho}_{int}$.

Figure 5.2 shows an interplay between $\hat{\rho}_{int}$ and the posterior mode, given the prior mean and SD. Generally, as the interim estimate of the ICC increases ($\hat{\rho}_{int} > 0.13$), a monotonic relationship between the variables is observed where large prior mean and SD values result in a large posterior mode and vice versa. While the rate of increase appears constant, the impact of the SD on the posterior mode diminishes as the SD becomes large. We note how the lines for the posterior mode practically merge into a single line when the prior is non-informative (s = 1), in contrast to the multiple lines that are clearly visible when the prior is highly informative (s = 0.01). This implies that the final sample size determination is not heavily dependent on the prior mean when the prior is noninformative and vice versa. That is, an inaccurate prior mean will have less impact on the final sample size if the prior is non-informative. Although the posterior mode lines for the 'weakly' informative prior (s = 0.1) appear somewhat distinct, they are not as widely separated as for the informative priors.

5.3.1 Reestimated sample size, power, and type I error rates for correctly specified priors

Next, we evaluate the distribution of the reestimated required number of clusters, the power, and the type I error rate, for selected priors in the hybrid framework. Specifically, we assume that $\rho = 0.059$, and that the priors are 'correctly specified' (i.e., $m = \rho$). Then, we explore how on average, a highly informative prior, a weakly informative prior, and a non-informative prior impact the performance of the SSRE procedure in the hybrid framework. Our results are stratified by the use of blinded or unblinded SSRE, and are also



Chapter 5. A hybrid approach to sample size reestimation in cluster randomised trials

Figure 5.2: Plot of the posterior mode as a function of $\hat{\rho}_{int}$, given the prior mean and SD for all combinations of m = 0.010, 0.059, 0.100 and s = 0.01, 0.10, 1.00.

compared to the performance of the frequentist approach. A summary of the performance measures for the SSRE procedures is given in Table 5.1, while the distribution of the reestimated required number of clusters is presented in more detail in Figure 5.3. Note that for the parameters from the motivating example, when $\rho = 0.059$, 68 clusters are required for a frequentist power of approximately 80%.

On average, both the hybrid and frequentist approaches can mitigate against the implications of misspecifying the ICC at the trial's design stage, as indicated by their mean interim estimates of ρ . As the SSRE techniques leverage the interim estimate of the ICC to make a final determination of the sample size, the likelihood of obtaining an accurate sample size is dependent on the closeness of the interim estimate to the truth. However, unlike the frequentist approach whose final sample size is dependent only on ρ_{int} , the final sample size in the hybrid framework is a function of the mean interim estimates and other parameters which include the prior SD. Thus, although the frequentist and hybrid approaches yield the same mean interim ICC estimates, their final average reestimated required number of clusters sample sizes may differ, as seen in Table 5.1.

As a result of the monotonic relationship in Figure 5.2, the required sample size in

the hybrid framework increases as s increases. For s = 1, the difference in sample sizes between the hybrid and frequentist frameworks is relatively small, with this phenomenon expected based on results from Chapter 4. Explicitly, a maximum increase of 10% in sample size is observed between the frequentist approach and the use of a non-informative prior. In this setting, this small increase in sample size may be considered beneficial if it translates into power being more reliably above the desired level.

Of importance in the SSRE procedure is the control of the type I error rate. There is some evidence to suggest in Table 5.1 that this is better controlled in the hybrid framework, for both the blinded and unblinded models, though the differences are small when allowing for the simulation error.

In both frameworks, the interim ICC estimates from the blinded model are biased when there is a non-zero treatment effect (i.e., where $\tau = \delta$). Thus, the model overestimates the interim ICC on average and reestimates a larger required number of clusters. Although regulatory agencies prefer blinded models (Friede & Kieser, 2013; FDA, 2019), this may be less necessary in CRTs as cluster allocations are not always blinded.

Interim Model	Framework	Assumed Prior ψ	Mean of $\hat{\rho_{int}}$			Mean of C_{reest}		Power	Type I error rate
			$\tau = 0$	$\tau = \delta$	-	$\tau = 0$	$\tau = \delta$		
Blinded	Frequentist	N/A	0.0583	0.0711		68	75	0.80	0.029
Blinded	Hybrid	$TN(0, 1, 0.059, 0.01^2)$	0.0583	0.0711		68	69	0.80	0.026
Blinded	Hybrid	$TN(0, 1, 0.059, 0.10^2)$	0.0583	0.0711		73	79	0.83	0.026
Blinded	Hybrid	$TN(0, 1, 0.059, 1.00^2)$	0.0583	0.0711		75	82	0.84	0.026
Unblinded	Frequentist	N/A	0.0583	0.0583		68	68	0.80	0.033
Unblinded	Hybrid	$TN(0, 1, 0.059, 0.01^2)$	0.0583	0.0583		68	68	0.80	0.027
Unblinded	Hybrid	$TN(0, 1, 0.059, 0.10^2)$	0.0583	0.0583		73	73	0.83	0.031
Unblinded	Hybrid	$TN(0, 1, 0.059, 1.00^2)$	0.0583	0.0583		75	75	0.84	0.030

Table 5.1: A summary of the performance of several sample size reestimation procedures is shown for the case where $m = \rho = 0.059$.

Having demonstrated from Table 5.1 that there is no considerable difference in the average value of C_{reest} for both frameworks, we next examine the variability in this quantity. Particularly, our interest lies in whether the hybrid framework has lower variability than the frequentist framework, which is known to have high variability in terms of the reestimated required sample size. Concerning the hybrid framework, we again evaluate how the selected prior SD impacts the performance. Our findings are shown in Figure 5.3.

In comparison to the hybrid approach, the frequentist approach results in a higher variability in the reestimated required number of clusters. This is evidenced by the lower variance and lower interquartile ranges recorded in the hybrid framework compared to the frequentist. Furthermore, the variability is significantly lower for a highly informative prior, with variance increasing as the prior becomes less informative. However, despite the relative variability increase that results from a large prior SD, the variability in these scenarios is still lower than in the corresponding frequentist approach.



Figure 5.3: Violin and boxplots showing the variability in the reestimated sample sizes (C_{reest}) for the frequentist and hybrid methods (s = 0.01, 0.1, 1), with the respective variances $(Var(C_{reest}))$ also displayed. Results are faceted by the use of blinded vs. unblinded sample size reestimation and the value of the treatment effect. In all cases, $m = \rho = 0.059$ is assumed.

5.3.2 Impact of prior misspecification on SSRE performance

The results above correspond to when $m = \rho$. In practice, this is unlikely to be the case as SSRE is specifically utilised in scenarios where the ICC is subject to considerable uncertainty. Accordingly, in what follows, we evaluate the performance of a range of SSRE methods across possible values of the ICC, specifically $\rho \in [0.01, 0.2]$. We present our findings in Figures 5.4-5.6.

The frequentist framework seems relatively stable in terms of the performance measures across the considered values of ρ . As expected, the final sample sizes in the frequentist approach are unbiased for the unblinded model, and subject only to small bias for the blinded model.

For highly informative priors, the hybrid approach is only approximately unbiased in terms of the reestimated sample size when the prior mean is equal to ρ , for both blinded and unblinded models. The final sample size in the hybrid SSRE is considerably underestimated when the value of the ICC is larger than the prior mean. Given that an underestimated sample size results in an underpowered trial and vice versa, the negative relationship between the bias and ICC is also observed in the power. When compared to the frequentist method, the hybrid techniques offer a lower MSE if the ICC is within a specific range, with the range dependent on the values of m. For example, when m = 0.01, the hybrid method has lower MSE if the ICC is less than 0.05 for both blinded and unblinded models. Whereas, when m = 0.059, a lower MSE is observed in the hybrid framework if $\rho \in [0.03, 0.12]$ in the blinded model and if $\rho \in [0.03, 0.1]$ in the unblinded model. When m = 0.1, the hybrid method can reduce the MSE if $\rho \in [0.06, 0.17]$ in the blinded model and if $\rho \in [0.06, 0.15]$ in the unblinded model.

When using weakly informative priors, the interplay between bias and power is also exhibited in the same way as when using highly informative priors. However, the power curves for weakly informative priors are not too steep unless the ICC is very small. As a result, there is a maximum 5% loss or gain in power compared to the desired power over a wide range of ICCs, specifically, when $\rho \in [0.025, 0.2]$. In terms of the MSE, when m = 0.01, the hybrid framework performs better when the ICC is greater than 0.03 in the blinded model and greater than 0.025 in the unblinded model. With m = 0.059, the hybrid framework is better than the frequentist in terms of MSE when the ICC is greater than 0.05 in the blinded model and greater than 0.03 in the unblinded model. When a larger prior mean is selected (m = 0.1), the hybrid method becomes more powerful when the ICC is greater than 0.07 in the blinded model and greater than 0.05 in the unblinded model.

For completely non-informative priors, the MSE is slightly better in the unblinded model and slightly worse in the blinded model for hybrid designs when compared to the frequentist approach. Observed gains over the frequentist approach in terms of power are



a result of an increased positive bias in the hybrid approach.

Figure 5.4: The bias, mean square error (MSE), and power of the frequentist and hybrid methods is shown as a function of the intra-cluster correlation (ρ). Results are faceted by the use of blinded vs. unblinded sample size re-estimation. For the hybrid approach, all combinations of

m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1 and s = 0.01 are considered.



Figure 5.5: The bias, mean square error (MSE), and power of the frequentist and hybrid methods is shown as a function of the intra-cluster correlation (ρ). Results are faceted by the use of blinded vs. unblinded sample size re-estimation. For the hybrid approach all combinations of m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1 and s = 0.1 are considered.



Figure 5.6: The bias, mean square error (MSE), and power of the frequentist and hybrid methods is shown as a function of the intra-cluster correlation (ρ). Results are faceted by the use of blinded vs. unblinded sample size re-estimation. For the hybrid approach, all combinations of m = 0.01, 0.059, 0.1 and s = 1 are considered.

5.4 Discussion

SSRE using a frequentist approach mostly abates the difficulties of obtaining precise estimates of the ICC during the trial design stage; yet, it has some practical issues. Notable among these issues is a large variation in the reestimated sample size, a consequence of uncertainty around the reestimated ICC (Hemming *et al.*, 2021). In this chapter, we have demonstrated how a hybrid approach to SSRE could address this known limitation within the frequentist framework whilst effectively controlling the type I error rate. We have also demonstrated when a hybrid approach may be useful in comparison to the frequentist.

Regarding the impact of prior on the final sample size, the hybrid framework is notably more efficient in terms of MSE and power when the prior is weakly informative, and substantially more efficient when a highly informative prior has a mean close to the true ICC. The finding that a weakly informative prior effectively facilitates the SSRE process is a highlight-worthy benefit of the hybrid technique, given that some information in the form of routinely gathered data or expert opinion may exist in practice for prior construction. Furthermore, a recent review of ICCs in health services research revealed that the median ICC for sample size calculation at the planning stage is typically 0.05 whereas the observed ICC for analysed primary outcome had an IQR of (0.001, 0.060) (Offorha *et al.*, 2022). This evidence further indicates the utility of the proposed hybrid methods in practice since a weakly informative prior when m = 0.01, for example, offered a MSE below the frequentist design while retaining a higher power when $\rho \in [0.026, 0.9]$.

Results from this study are consistent with the widely held assertion that blinded SSRE is generally better because there is a small positive bias in the estimate of the variances and that translates into a slightly higher power (Kieser & Friede, 2003; Grayling *et al.*, 2018). However, higher power isn't necessarily optimal since there is often a cost in terms of the MSE. This relationship was mostly evident in non-informative priors where higher power was mostly observed but at the cost of a large positive bias and MSE. This indicates that the method is overpowering the study, which is not desirable. Nonetheless, there are some specific ICC ranges for which there is no trade-off between the MSE and power as shown in the example above. Thus, it is imperative to determine through simulation an acceptable trade-off or the optimality of the hybrid design in future trials.

Though some studies have defined SSRE in the context of updating cluster sizes (Hemming *et al.*, 2021), we have updated the number of clusters instead, as this generally has a higher impact on power. This is consistent with studies which sought increases in power through increasing the number of clusters rather than cluster size (Koepsell *et al.*, 1992; Thompson *et al.*, 1997; Van Breukelen & Candel, 2012). Hemming *et al.* (2017) further discusses diminishing returns in power and precision of a CRT as cluster size increases. We acknowledge that due to some logistical constraints and funding, it may be more difficult to add more clusters than to increase the number of participants per cluster (Van Breukelen & Candel, 2012). In such scenarios, the methods proposed here could be extended accordingly.

A practical consideration for SSRE designs is the choice of sample size for the interim analysis. Studies have shown that estimates from pilot studies, which typically employ small sample sizes are frequently imprecise (Ip *et al.*, 2011; Eldridge *et al.*, 2016). To some researchers, 40 clusters seem inadequate to yield precise estimates of the ICC in the frequentist framework (Leyrat *et al.*, 2018). Therefore, when there is such uncertainty around the assumed ICC, the hybrid approach might be preferred over the frequentist if SSRE is to be performed. This is because even if the best guess estimate (m) based on an existing data is inaccurate, a weakly informative prior may still be advantageous since the performance does not depend heavily on the accuracy of the prior mean.

We note that this study has some limitations. First, we limited the choice of a prior distribution. While we believe that an extension of this approach to different priors and outcome data might yield similar results, future studies detailing the results and complexities of such models could be helpful. Another limitation was the consideration of only one CRT design (the parallel group). Hence, inferences from this study cannot be used to generalise to other CRT designs. For example. re-estimating the number of clusters in a stepped-wedge CRT might be more difficult if the original roll-out was planned in a particular way.

In conclusion, the hybrid approach is similar to the frequentist approach when using a completely uninformative prior, whereas a highly informative prior does better if the prior is correct (and is poor otherwise). utilising a weakly informative prior performs well, demonstrating robustness in terms of the MSE over a wide range of ICC values seen in practice. Owing to the range of ICC for which one can achieve a low MSE and higher power, a simulation study can be useful to assess when a hybrid approach may offer utility in terms of low MSE and higher power as well as help overcome known issues with the frequentist approach.

Chapter 6

Discussion and Conclusions

This chapter offers an overview of the thesis, highlighting the innovative methodologies introduced within it, and discusses the practical implications of their application. It also outlines the advantages and limitations of the proposed approaches and explores potential avenues for further advancement in the research area.

6.1 Motivation and overview of the thesis

Over the years, there have been prominent calls for global action, notably by the WHO, emphasising the importance of all nations being both producers and consumers of health research (WHO, 2013). Within this period, the number of countries partaking in pivotal trials filed to permit medication registration has almost doubled, yet the diversity of clinical trial populations has not increased significantly (Gross *et al.*, 2022). Despite some advancements (Jones *et al.*, 2007; Ijsselmuiden *et al.*, 2012), the majority of clinical research is still spearheaded by HICs, and many LMICs lack the capacity to independently conduct clinical research and implement findings into policy (Drain *et al.*, 2018). The lack of progress in health research capacity by LMICs may be attributed to a plethora of issues. Hence, an initial search was conducted to unearth the key barriers contributing to the low number of bespoke trials in LMICs. The majority of the studies cited funding or the high cost of running trials as the main barrier to conducting more trials in LMICs (Aboulghar, 2011; Schlaff, 2011; Franzen *et al.*, 2013*b*; Seruga *et al.*, 2014; Cardoso *et al.*, 2015). Subsequently, a relationship between sample size and the cost of trials was also uncovered in the above literature.

Given that ADs are recognised for their ability to generate clinical evidence regarding the most effective and cost-efficient interventions while maximising the use of limited resources, there is the need to empower LMICs to utilise such methodologies (McMichael *et al.*, 2005; Rosala-Hallas *et al.*, 2018). Nonetheless, there are barriers and complexities to using ADs. Motivated by this background, the thesis sought to develop methods for overcoming the barriers to using ADs in LMICs. To address the sample size component of the overall cost of trials, the study in particular focused on the development of methods that provide robust and cost-effective sample sizes for both IRT and CRT designs. Although these methods were developed with LMICs in mind, their application is anticipated to extend to HICs as well.

In the subsequent sections, I summarise each segment of work presented in the thesis, emphasising the underlying motivation, employed methodologies, implications of the findings on trials in LMICs, as well as the general strengths and limitations. Subsequently, I conclude by making some remarks on non-methodological barriers and delve into potential future directions for methodological research in this area.

6.1.1 Chapter 2: Optimal drop-the-loser trials when an intermediate endpoint is used for interim selection

The first objective proposed an integration of seamless phase II/III and *drop-the-loser* designs into one framework. Within this design, two treatments were compared to a shared control in phase II and the least effective arm was dropped from the subsequent phase III stage. The primary aim of the design was to speed up the drug development process, by combining two trials traditionally conducted independently. To make good use of limited resources, an intermediate endpoint, envisioned to be cheaper and faster to use, was utilised at the first stage of the trial to inform adaptations before the definitive outcome was evaluated in the second stage. The methodology by Wason *et al.* (2017) was extended to accommodate the intermediate and definitive endpoints at the first and second stages respectively. Normal outcomes were assumed in both stages. Consequently, if a researcher intends to utilise a binary outcome for one of the endpoints, they must employ a normal approximation to align it with the established framework.

Considering that ADs rely on data available at the interim analysis to inform adaptations, an optimal timing for the interim analysis was proposed. The key finding was that conducting the interim analysis when 65% ($\theta = 0.65$) of the data had been collected was optimal for cases where the correlation between the endpoints is treated as unknown in the FWER control requirement. Conversely, the optimal timing of the interim analysis reduced from $\theta = 0.75$ when $\rho = 0.25$ to $\theta = 0.65$ when $\rho = 1$ in the case of treating the correlation as known for the FWER control requirement. Thus, the larger the assumed value of ρ , the earlier the optimal timing of the interim analysis. It was also established that a strong correlation between the intermediate and definitive outcome translated into a reduced required sample size. Furthermore, the results indicated that having precise knowledge of the assumed correlation was not really essential, as the variation in sample size from assuming no correlation to assuming a perfect correlation was minimal. These findings have some implications for trials in LMICs, and by extension HICs. First, the impact of the limitation related to delayed outcomes in ADs is mitigated because the intermediate endpoint offers a quick measure to guide adaptations in the definitive endpoint. This feature of the proposed design, combined with the integration of two trial phases into a single trial, will accelerate the conduct of regulated trials within the region. The second benefit stems from its cost-effectiveness. While the seamless design results in a relatively small reduction in the required sample size, they significantly decrease the number of patients for whom the definitive endpoint needs to be measured. Thus, if the definitive endpoint involves an expensive piece of equipment, even the smallest reduction in sample size could lead to substantial cost savings, particularly for a large-scale trial conducted in an LMIC where resources are limited. Therefore, the reduced sample size in comparison to traditional non-ADs, and the use of a less expensive endpoint to identify the treatment arm for subsequent data collection make the design more cost-effective. Whether this is true, of course, depends on whether it is considered acceptable to collect the definitive endpoint only for those patients on the control and selected treatment arms.

6.1.2 Chapter 3: A review of approaches to specifying the intra-cluster correlation and other design parameters

To motivate the subsequent chapters' development of CRT methodologies, this chapter examined various approaches to specifying the ICC and other parameters influencing sample size. The key objectives included: i) unveiling the complexities related to the selection and justification of the assumed values for sample size estimation, ii) identifying the values commonly observed in the analysed primary outcomes, and iii) evaluating adherence to the CONSORT extension in terms of reporting. Trials reported in the HTA journal were used for this review based on the comprehensive nature of such reports and their lack of publication bias. Of the 54 articles that were identified from a search of PubMed, 34 of them met the eligibility criteria. Specifically, we (myself, James Wason, and Michael Grayling) were interested in trials that performed power calculations for which the parameters of interest could be extracted.

Contrary to expectations from the HTA journal, the ICC and other design parameters were poorly reported. Many HTA reports did not adhere to the CONSORT guideline of indicating the uncertainty around the assumed ICC, while others did not justify the assumed ICC or SD. Of those that reported the ICC, the study's findings highlighted a significant disparity between assumed and observed ICCs, with assumed values often surpassing observed values. The indication that many trials may have been overpowered raises concerns about potential research waste and ethical considerations, particularly concerning human subjects. While trialists generally favour an overpowered trial over an underpowered one, the extent of overestimation plays a critical role in this preference. However, there was no standardised method identified in the review for inflating the required sample size to address the risk of being underpowered or to accommodate patient dropouts. Some studies allow for a 10% increase in the estimated sample size, while others adjust more or less. These informal approaches may inflate the sample size unnecessarily and could potentially expose patients to drugs whose full efficacy and safety profiles are not fully understood before the trial commences. These findings underscored the importance of using accurate parameter estimates for sample size calculations and laid the foundation for the methods developed in the subsequent chapters where uncertainty in the sample size parameters is formally captured using a prior distribution to estimate the required sample size.

6.1.3 Chapter 4: A hybrid approach to designing parallel-group and stepped-wedge cluster randomised trials

The review in Chapter 3 led to an evaluation of the impact of uncertainty in the ICC on the efficiency of sample size requirements for both parallel-group and stepped-wedge CRT designs. These two CRT designs have wide utility in practice, therefore methods developed around them could be useful in practice. To enable uncertainty at the design stage to be incorporated into the design specification, I described how sample size calculation can be performed for both types of CRT design in the 'hybrid' framework, which places priors on design parameters and controls the expected power in place of the conventional frequentist power. A comparison of the PG-CRT and SW-CRT designs was conducted by placing Beta or truncated normal priors on the ICC, and a Gamma prior on the standard deviation.

The findings suggested that, in instances where the mean ICC is greater than 0.1 and the uncertainty regarding the ICC captured by the SD is greater than 0.16, a SW-CRT design tends to be more efficient than a PG-CRT design. Even for a prior ICC distribution with a small mode, moderate prior densities on high ICC values can lead to a SW-CRT being more efficient because of the degree to which a SW-CRT is more efficient for high ICCs. Moreover, with careful specification of the priors, the designs in the hybrid framework can become more robust to, for example, an unexpectedly large value of the outcome variance. Therefore, when there is difficulty obtaining a reliable value for the ICC to assume at the design stage, the proposed methodology offers an appealing approach to sample size calculation.

In the context of disease epidemics prevalent in LMICs such as ebola, HIV, tuberculosis, and others, vaccine trials are crucial for developing effective remedies. In the case of vaccine trials in LMICs, where the burden of infectious diseases is high, the SW-CRT design emerges as a pragmatic choice. That is, the SW-CRT design's efficiency in sample size and its flexible, gradual implementation make it a potentially advantageous choice for trials in LMICs. It also aligns with the practical constraints and ethical considerations often encountered in these settings, contributing to the feasibility and success of trials aimed at improving health outcomes. Thus the aforementioned findings could be useful ones. Nonetheless, we note again that its design and analysis are complex relative to the PG-CRT. Therefore, although the required sample size is an important consideration in selecting a trial design, the right balance must be struck based on the objectives and other considerations of the trial before selecting a CRT design.

6.1.4 Chapter 5: A hybrid approach to sample size reestimation in cluster randomised trials

An inherent limitation of the approach in Chapter 4 is its reliance on the choice of prior at the design stage. The design provides no opportunity to evaluate whether the selected prior correctly reflects the data from the intended trial until the trial reaches completion. To mitigate against this limitation, an AD was next introduced wherein pre-trial knowledge about the ICC is captured by placing a prior on it and updated at an interim analysis using study data. In this chapter, only the PG-CRT design was considered since it is more responsive to variations in the ICC compared to the SW-CRT design.

In the proposed methodology, I began by describing how SSRE can be performed in both the frequentist and hybrid frameworks. As increasing the number of clusters typically has a bigger impact on power than increasing the cluster size does, I focused on interim updating of the required number of clusters throughout. The primary outcome of the motivating example was continuous and normally distributed with known variance σ^2 . The analysis utilised a linear mixed model. A truncated normal distribution was selected for the prior placed on the ICC. Given the prior, constructing the posterior for the ICC required knowledge of the likelihood; Fisher's approximation for the variance component of the ICC was used as the likelihood, with MCMC methods then employed to sample from the posterior. Here, the SSRE design can be conceptualised as an attempt to determine the sample size required under the assumption that the true parameters are known. The metrics used to evaluate the performance of the SSRE 'estimators' were thus their bias and MSE in the final re-estimated required sample size. A well-performing SSRE method was expected to exhibit a bias close to 0 and a low MSE.

On average, both the hybrid and frequentist approaches mitigated against the implications of misspecifying the ICC during the trial's design stage. Furthermore, both frameworks yielded SSRE designs with approximate control of the type I error rate to the desired level. The study clearly illustrated how the hybrid approach can minimise the significant variability in the reestimated sample size observed within the frequentist framework, contingent on the informativeness of the prior. This implies that the hybrid approach could provide benefits for CRTs employing SSRE, especially when there is available data or expert opinion to guide the choice of ICC prior. It was further shown in the results that the greatest utility of the hybrid approach is likely observed in scenarios with low-quality evidence available for informing the choice of prior, as SSRE is less likely to be utilised when substantial data are available.

These findings also have notable implications for trials in LMICs. Most prominently, given that LMICs face challenges in routinely collecting high-quality data due to limited infrastructure and resources, an approach that proves beneficial in scenarios of low-quality data becomes particularly valuable.

Similarly, this study also had some limitations. First, the consideration of only the PG-CRT design restricts the generalisability of the findings to other CRT designs; different CRT designs may exhibit distinct characteristics, rendering the results not universally applicable. For example, the SW-CRT design is robust against variations in the ICC. Consequently, changes in the prior following the interim analysis may not have a significant impact on a SW-CRT design when compared to a PG-CRT. Secondly, the study focused on normal outcomes, which might not capture the diversity of outcome data types encountered in various research settings. Future studies could enhance their scope by exploring different types of outcome data with varied prior distributions. This would contribute to a more comprehensive understanding of the proposed methods across a broader range of scenarios.

6.2 Non-methodological recommendations

In addition to the methodological issues considered in this thesis, I recognise that other non-methodological issues need to be addressed to obtain a holistic solution to the barriers to conducting trials in LMICs. In what follows, I comment on a few of these issues. They include:

- Capacity building: LMICs need to provide training and education for researchers, healthcare professionals, and ethics committees to enhance their understanding of AD methodologies, ethics, and regulatory requirements. It often happens that trials conducted within LMICs lack locally-led professionals such as PIs, data managers, lead statisticians, etc. (Pai, 2011; Zegers-Hochschild, 2011; Franzen *et al.*, 2013*b*,*a*).
- Building of research infrastructure: Despite the WHO statement in 2005 emphasising the international priority of establishing African-owned research centres capable of conducting their own clinical trials (Matsoso *et al.*, 2005), progress has been limited due to a lack of infrastructure (Cardoso *et al.*, 2015; Zegers-Hochschild, 2011). Therefore, LMICs should invest in building and strengthening research infrastructure, including research centres, laboratories, and data management systems. This can improve the capacity to conduct high-quality research.
- Ethical oversight and regulatory framework: Another major setback to conducting trials in LMICs is the delay and complex ethical approval by regulatory

bodies (Seruga *et al.*, 2014; Pai, 2011; L. Gómez *et al.*, 2015; Sulthan, 2015; Aboulghar, 2011). Hence, it is vital to strengthen ethical review processes to ensure they are swift and conform to international standards while addressing cultural sensitivities and community engagement. In addition, clear and transparent regulatory frameworks for research that ensure patient safety and data integrity while facilitating efficient research processes should be established.

• **Disease-specific research:** Given that LMICs do not have the needed infrastructural capacity for all trials, it is important that they focus on research areas that are relevant to their specific health challenges, such as diseases disproportionately affecting these regions.

Additionally, researchers within LMICs should advocate for government support and funding for research, increase public awareness about clinical research, and foster international collaborations between LMIC institutions, HICs, and research organisations for technical expertise and knowledge sharing. By implementing these strategies and working collaboratively, LMICs can create an environment conducive to conducting impactful and ethically sound clinical research that addresses their unique healthcare challenges.

6.3 Areas for future work

Measurement error is a challenge that could negatively affect the validity and reliability of results. Hence, the ability to minimise its impact contributes to the overall success of the trial. It is anticipated that measurement error may be more common in an LMIC setting since cheaper data collection and measurement methods may be employed due to limited resources. A possible approach to handling this challenge is to develop an internal pilot design where an intermediate and definitive endpoint is measured at the first stage. During the interim analysis, the measurement error between them is quantified to enable the trialists to choose the sample size for the remainder of the trial. Since we compute measurement error at the interim analysis, we can subsequently not measure the more expensive definitive outcome in the second stage, having controlled the measurement error quantified at the interim analysis. Consequently, the intermediate endpoint is measured during the second stage for the remainder of the trial. This technique could build upon methodology for a single outcome trial (Wason et al., 2014) where the difference between a standard and a biomarker-direct treatment group is quantified, and for a multi-outcome trial (Law et al., 2020) where endpoints are selected at an interim analysis. To the best of my knowledge, there is no study on the impact of measurement error in adaptive trials or how its impact can be mitigated. This research gap leaves numerous avenues for research in this area. Therefore, future work could explore measurement errors within the dropthe-loser design. Specifically, we could investigate the case where the evaluation of the Type I error rate would depend on the result of quantifying the measurement error and then subsequently testing the intermediate outcome at the final analysis.

Also, an extension to the drop-the-loser design in Chapter 2 could focus on exploring joint distributions for different types of outcome data, such as binary and time-to-event. The importance of these two endpoints in clinical trials lies in their ability to provide clear interpretable outcomes and dynamic time-related information respectively. Together, they contribute to a thorough understanding of intervention effects and patient outcomes. Although a normal approximation could work in this instance, further studies could employ conditional distributions between the two endpoints, such as methods proposed by Stallard (2010), for a higher level of precision. The MIDFUT trial, as documented by Brown *et al.* (2020), could serve as a motivating example for such methods. This was a seamless phase II/III, open, parallel-group, MAMS design of patients with hard-to-heal diabetic foot ulcers. The trial utilised a binary endpoint in phase II (at least 50% reduction in index ulcer area at 4 weeks post-randomisation or otherwise) and a time-to-event endpoint in phase III (time to healing of the index ulcer). Additionally, it will be important to assess whether the methodology regarding the FWER control in this work remains applicable in this particular context.

A notable extension to the most basic PG-CRT design emerges in settings where trialists are interested in assessing the effect of an intervention relative to some baseline measurement; this design is sometimes referred to as a CRT with before and after observations (CRT-BA) (Eldridge & Kerry, 2012; Hemming & Taljaard, 2016). This design, in some cases, can be highly efficient and increasingly becoming widespread in their use. For brevity, however, the thesis did not consider this design. In this regard, future studies could incorporate the hybrid approach into this CRT design and assess its properties relative to the more classical ones which were considered in this study. Considering the similarities between the cluster crossover trial and the SW-CRT designs, the comparison in Chapter 4 could be extended to the cluster crossover trial and the CRT-BA designs. This comparison would aim to evaluate how uncertainty in the ICC influences the determination of efficiency in terms of sample size between the two designs.

Lastly, the use of Bayesian assurance in sample size determination has been gaining popularity recently. Therefore, studies that compare the hybrid and fully Bayesian assurance can add to the existing literature and provide options for clinical researchers.

6.4 Conclusions

The importance of locally-led clinical research, particularly in populations within LMICs is widely acknowledged. This is deemed crucial for accurately identifying problems, proposing culturally appropriate and cost-effective interventions, investigating implementation strategies, and overcoming obstacles to the adoption of recommended approaches. To contribute to the international priority set by the WHO for bespoke trials, the specific focus was on developing methods that address the major challenge of funding in trials, aiming to optimise limited resources. The methods proposed in this thesis are robust, cost-effective, and expedite trials. The hope is that these methods will therefore find utility within LMICs, helping bridge the research gap between LMICs and HICs.

Appendix A

A.1 Software

Code to reproduce the results in each chapter is available from https://github.com/ sks2023/article_codes.

Bibliography

- ABOULGHAR, M. 2011 Barriers to conducting clinical research in reproductive medicine: Egypt. *Fertility and Sterility* **96** (4), 805–806.
- ADAB, P., BARRETT, T., BHOPAL, R., CADE, J. E., CANAWAY, A., CHENG, K. K., CLARKE, J., DALEY, A., DEEKS, J., DUDA, J., EKELUND, U., FREW, E., GILL, P., GRIFFIN, T., HEMMING, K., HURLEY, K., LANCASHIRE, E. R., MARTIN, J., MCGEE, E., PALLAN, M. J., PARRY, J. & PASSMORE, S. 2018 The west midlands active lifestyle and healthy eating in school children (Waves) study: A cluster randomised controlled trial testing the clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of a multifaceted obesity prevention intervention programme targeted at. *Health Technology Assessment* 22 (8), 1–644.
- ADLER, C. H., SINGER, C., O'BRIEN, C., HAUSER, R. A., LEW, M. F., MAREK, K. L., DORFLINGER, E., PEDDER, S. & DEPTULA, D. 1998 Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Study of Tolcapone in Patients With Fluctuating Parkinson Disease Treated With Levodopa-Carbidopa. ARCH NEUROL 55, 1089–1095.
- ALEMAYEHU, C., MITCHELL, G. & NIKLES, J. 2018 Barriers for conducting clinical trials in developing countries- a systematic review. *International Journal for Equity in Health* 17 (1), 1–11.
- ALONZO, T. A. & PEPE, M. S. 2007 Development and evaluation of classifiers., , vol. 404. Totowa, New Jersey: Humana Press.
- ALTMAN, D. G. 1980 Statistics and ethics in medical research. *British Medical Journal* **281** (6252), 1422–1423.
- ALWAN, A. 2011 Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010. World Health Organization.
- AMERICAN CANCER SOCIETY 2020 Types and Phases of Clinical Trials.
- ASPE 2014 Examination of Clinical Trial Costs and Barriers for Drug Development. *Tech. Rep.*. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Washington, DC.

- BACCHETTI, P., MCCULLOCH, C. E., SEGAL, M. R., HANLEY, J. A., SHAPIRO, S. H., MÜLLER, P., ROSNER, G. L., SIMON, R., BACCHETTI, P., MCCULLOCH, C. E. & SEGAL, M. R. 2008 Linked references are available on JSTOR for this article : Simple , Defensible Sample Sizes Based on Cost Efficiency. *Biometrics* 64 (2), 577–594.
- BAIO, G., COPAS, A., AMBLER, G., HARGREAVES, J., BEARD, E. & OMAR, R. Z. 2015 Sample size calculation for a stepped wedge trial. *Trials* **16** (1), 1–15.
- BAKER, S. G. & KRAMER, B. S. 2003 A perfect correlate does not a surrogate make. BMC Medical Research Methodology 3, 1–5.
- BARRETO, M. L. 2009 Health research in developing countries. BMJ 339, b4846.
- BAUER, P. & KIESER, M. 1999 Combining different phases in the development of medical treatments within a single trial. *Statistics in Medicine* 18 (14), 1833–1848.
- BAUER, P. & KOHNE, K. 1994 Evaluation of Experiments with Adaptive Interim Analyses. *Biometrics* **50** (4), 1029–1041.
- BENDA, N., BRANSON, M., MAURER, W. & FRIEDE, T. 2010 Aspects of Modernizing Drug Development Using Clinical Scenario Planning and Evaluation. *Therapeutic Innovation & Regulatory Science* 44 (3), 299–315.
- BENJAMIN, P., ZEESTRATEN, E., LAMBERT, C., CHIS STER, I., WILLIAMS, O. A., LAWRENCE, A. J., PATEL, B., MACKINNON, A. D., BARRICK, T. R. & MARKUS, H. S. 2016 Progression of MRI markers in cerebral small vessel disease: Sample size considerations for clinical trials. *Journal of Cerebral Blood Flow and Metabolism* 36 (1), 228–240.
- BENTLEY, C., CRESSMAN, S., VAN DER HOEK, K., ARTS, K., DANCEY, J. & PEA-COCK, S. 2019 Conducting clinical trials—costs, impacts, and the value of clinical trials networks: A scoping review. *Clinical Trials* 16 (2), 183–193.
- BESARAB, A., BOLTON, W. K., BROWNE, J. K., EGRIE, J. C., NISSENSON, A. R., OKAMOTO, D. M., SCHWAB, S. J. & GOODKIN, D. A. 1998 The effects of normal as compared with low hematocrit values in patients with cardiac disease who are receiving hemodialysis and epoetin. *The New England journal of medicine* **339** (9), 584–590.
- BHARDWAJ, S. S., CAMACHO, F., DERROW, A., FLEISCHER, A. B. & FELDMAN, S. R. 2014 Statistical Significance and Clinical Relevance. *Arch Dermatol* **140**, 1520–1523.
- BHATT, A. 2010 Evolution of clinical research: a history before and beyond James Lind. Perspectives in Clinical Research. 1 (1), 6–10.

- BINIK, A. 2019 Delaying and withholding interventions: Ethics and the stepped wedge trial. *Journal of Medical Ethics* **45** (10), 662–667.
- BONELL, C., FLETCHER, A., FITZGERALD-YAU, N., HALE, D., ALLEN, E., ELBOURNE, D., JONES, R., BOND, L., WIGGINS, M., MINERS, A., LEGOOD, R., SCOTT, S., CHRISTIE, D. & VINER, R. 2015 Initiating change locally in bullying and aggression through the school environment (INCLUSIVE): A pilot randomised controlled trial. *Health Technology Assessment* 19 (53).
- BOTHWELL, L. E. & KESSELHEIM, A. S. 2017 The Real-World Ethics of Adaptive-Design Clinical Trials. *The Hastings Center report* **47** (6), 27–37.
- BRAKENHOFF, T. B., ROES, K. C. & NIKOLAKOPOULOS, S. 2019 Bayesian sample size re-estimation using power priors. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research* 28 (6), 1664–1675.
- BRATTON, D. J., PARMAR, M. K. B., PHILLIPS, P. P. J. & CHOODARI-OSKOOEI, B. 2016 Type I error rates of multi-arm multi-stage clinical trials: strong control and impact of intermediate outcomes. *Trials* 17 (1), 309.
- BRETZ, F., SCHMIDLI, H., KÖNIG, F., RACINE, A. & MAURER, W. 2006 Confirmatory seamless phase II/III clinical trials with hypotheses selection at interim: General concepts. *Biometrical Journal* 48 (4), 623–634.
- BROWN, S., NIXON, J., RANSOM, M., GILBERTS, R., DEWHIRST, N., MCGINNIS, E., LONGO, R., GAME, F., BOJKE, C., CHADWICK, P., CHANDRASEKAR, A., CHETTER, I., COLLIER, H., FERNANDEZ, C., HOMER-VANNIASINKAM, S., JUDE, E., LEIGH, R., LOMAS, R., VOWDEN, P., WASON, J., SHARPLES, L. & RUSSELL, D. 2020 Multiple Interventions for Diabetic Foot Ulcer Treatment Trial (MIDFUT): Study protocol for a randomised controlled trial. *BMJ Open* **10** (4).
- BURZYKOWSKI, T., MOLENBERGHS, G. & BUYSE, M. 2005 The Evaluation of Surrogate Endpoints. New York: Springer.
- BUTLER, C. C., SIMPSON, S. A., HOOD, K., COHEN, D., PICKLES, T., SPANOU, C., MCCAMBRIDGE, J., MOORE, L., RANDELL, E., ALAM, M. F., KINNERSLEY, P., ED-WARDS, A., SMITH, C. & ROLLNICK, S. 2013 Training practitioners to deliver opportunistic multiple behaviour change counselling in primary care: A Cluster randomised trial. *BMJ (Online)* **346** (7901), 1–25.
- BUYSE, M. & MOLENBERGHS, G. 1998 Criteria for the Validation of Surrogate Endpoints in Randomized Experiments 54 (3), 1014–1029.

- CAMPBELL, J. L., FLETCHER, E., BRITTEN, N., GREEN, C., HOLT, T., LATTIMER, V., RICHARDS, D. A., RICHARDS, S. H., SALISBURY, C., TAYLOR, R. S., CALITRI, R., BOWYER, V., CHAPLIN, K., KANDIYALI, R., MURDOCH, J., PRICE, L., ROSCOE, J., VARLEY, A. & WARREN, F. C. 2015 The clinical effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of telephone triage for managing same-day consultation requests in general practice: A cluster randomised controlled trial comparing general practitioner-led and nurse-led management systems with usual car. *Health Technology Assessment* **19** (13), 1–212.
- CAMPBELL, M. J., DONNER, A. & KLAR, N. 2007 Developments in cluster randomized trials and Statistics in Medicine. *STATISTICS IN MEDICINE* 26, 2–19.
- CAMPBELL, M. J. & WALTERS, S. J. 2014 How to design, analyse and report Cluster Randomised Trials in Medicine and Health Related Research. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- CAMPBELL, M. K., GRIMSHAW, J. M. & ELBOURNE, D. R. 2004 Intracluster correlation coefficients in cluster randomized trials: Empirical insights into how should they be reported. *BMC Medical Research Methodology* 4, 1–5.
- CAMPBELL, M. K., PIAGGIO, G., ELBOURNE, D. R. & ALTMAN, D. G. 2012 Consort 2010 statement: Extension to cluster randomised trials. *BMJ (Online)* **345** (7881), 1–21.
- CANCER RESEARCH UK 2022 How long a new drug takes to go through clinical trials.
- CARDOSO, A. L., BREUGELMANS, G., MANVILLE, C., CHATAWAY, J., COCHRANE, G., SNODGRASS, J., CHATAWAY, M. & MURALI, N. 2015 Africa mapping: current state of health research on poverty-related and neglected infectious diseases in Sub-Saharan Africa. *Tech. Rep.*. The European & Developing Countries Clinical Trials Partnership.
- CARLOS, R. C. & GOEREE, R. 2009 Introduction: Health Technology Assessment in Diagnostic Imaging. Journal of the American College of Radiology 6 (5), 297–298.
- CHAKRABORTY, H., MOORE, J., CARLO, W. A., HARTWELL, T. D. & WRIGHT, L. L. 2009 A simulation based technique to estimate intracluster correlation for a binary variable. *Contemporary Clinical Trials* **30** (1), 71–80.
- CHARLES, P., GIRAUDEAU, B., DECHARTRES, A., BARON, G. & RAVAUD, P. 2009 Reporting of sample size calculation in randomised controlled trials: Review. *BMJ (Online)* **338** (7705), 1256.
- CHATAWAY, J., NICHOLAS, R., TODD, S., MILLER, D. H., PARSONS, N., VALDÉS-MÁRQUEZ, E., STALLARD, N. & FRIEDE, T. 2011 A novel adaptive design strategy increases the efficiency of clinical trials in secondary progressive multiple sclerosis. *Multiple Sclerosis Journal* 17 (1), 81–88.

- CHEN, D. G. D. & HO, S. 2017 From statistical power to statistical assurance: It's time for a paradigm change in clinical trial design. *Communications in Statistics: Simulation* and Computation 46 (10), 7957–7971.
- CHOW, S. C. & CHANG, M. 2008 Adaptive design methods in clinical trials A review. Orphanet Journal of Rare Diseases 3 (1), 1–13.
- CHOW, S. C. & COREY, R. 2011 Benefits, challenges and obstacles of adaptive clinical trial designs. *Orphanet Journal of Rare Diseases* 6 (1), 1–10.
- CHOW, S.-C. & LIU, J.-P. 2014 Design and Analysis of Clinical Trials. Concepts and Methodologies, 3rd edn. New Jersey: Wiley.
- CHUANG-STEIN, C. 2006 Sample size and the probability of a successful trial. *Pharmaceutical Statistics* **5** (4), 305–309.
- CIANI, O., GRIGORE, B., BLOMMESTEIN, H., DE GROOT, S., MÖLLENKAMP, M., RABBE, S., DAUBNER-BENDES, R. & TAYLOR, R. S. 2021 Validity of Surrogate Endpoints and Their Impact on Coverage Recommendations: A Retrospective Analysis across International Health Technology Assessment Agencies. *Medical Decision Making* 41 (4), 439–452.
- CIARLEGLIO, M. M., ARENDT, C. D. & PEDUZZI, P. N. 2016 Selection of the effect size for sample size determination for a continuous response in a superiority clinical trial using a hybrid classical and Bayesian procedure. *Clinical Trials* 13 (3), 275–285.
- COOK, J. A., JULIOUS, S. A., SONES, W., HAMPSON, L. V., HEWITT, C., BERLIN, J. A., ASHBY, D., EMSLEY, R., FERGUSSON, D. A., WALTERS, S. J., WILSON, E. C. F., MACLENNAN, G., STALLARD, N., ROTHWELL, J. C., BLAND, M., BROWN, L., RAMSAY, C. R., COOK, A., ARMSTRONG, D., ALTMAN, D. & VALE, L. D. 2018 DELTA 2 guidance on choosing the target difference and undertaking and reporting the sample size calculation for a r andomised controlled trial considered to be the best method to. *BMJ*.
- COPAS, J. B. & MALLEY, P. F. 2008 A robust P -value for treatment effect in metaanalysis with publication bias. *STATISTICS IN MEDICINE* 27, 4267–4278.
- CORNFIELD, J. 1978 Symposium on CHD prevention trials: Design issues in testing life style intervention: Randomization by group: A formal analysis. American Journal of Epidemiology 108 (2), 100–102.
- CORONADO, G. D., VOLLMER, W. M., PETRIK, A., TAPLIN, S. H., BURDICK, T. E., MEENAN, R. T. & GREEN, B. B. 2014 Strategies and Opportunities to STOP Colon

Cancer in Priority Populations: Design of a cluster-randomized pragmatic trial. *Con*temporary Clinical Trials **38** (2), 344–349.

- COVENTRY, P., LOVELL, K., DICKENS, C., BOWER, P., CHEW-GRAHAM, C., MCEL-VENNY, D., HANN, M., CHERRINGTON, A., GARRETT, C., GIBBONS, C. J., BAGU-LEY, C., ROUGHLEY, K., ADEYEMI, I., REEVES, D., WAHEED, W. & GASK, L. 2015 Integrated primary care for patients with mental and physical multimorbidity: Cluster randomised controlled trial of collaborative care for patients with depression comorbid with diabetes or cardiovascular disease. *BMJ (Online)* **350**, 1–11.
- CROWLEY, J. & HOERING, A. 2012 Handbook of statistics in clinical oncology, 3rd edn. CRC Press.
- CUNDILL, B., MBAKILWA, H., CHANDLER, C. I., MTOVE, G., MTEI, F., WILLETTS, A., FOSTER, E., MURO, F., MWINYISHEHE, R., MANDIKE, R., OLOMI, R., WHITTY, C. J. & REYBURN, H. 2015 Prescriber and patient-oriented behavioural interventions to improve use of malaria rapid diagnostic tests in Tanzania: Facility-based cluster randomised trial. *BMC Medicine* 13 (1), 1–16.
- DAFNI, U. G. & TSIATIS, A. A. 1998 Evaluating Surrogate Markers of Clinical Outcome When Measured with Error. *Biometrics* 54 (4), 1445–1462.
- DARROW, J. J., AVORN, J. & KESSELHEIM, A. S. 2020 FDA Approval and Regulation of Pharmaceuticals, 1983-2018. JAMA - Journal of the American Medical Association 323 (2), 164–176.
- DEMETS, D. L., PSATY, B. M. & FLEMING, T. R. 2020 When Can Intermediate Outcomes Be Used as Surrogate Outcomes? JAMA **323** (12), 1184 1185.
- DI LUCA, D. G., LUO, S., LIU, H., COHN, M., DAVIS, T. L., RAMIREZ-ZAMORA, A., RAFFERTY, M., DAHODWALA, N., NAITO, A., NEAULT, M., BECK, J. & MARRAS, C. 2023 Racial and Ethnic Differences in Health-Related Quality of Life for Individuals With Parkinson Disease Across Centers of Excellence. *Neurology* **100** (21), E2170– E2181.
- DIMAIRO, M., BOOTE, J., JULIOUS, S. A., NICHOLL, J. P. & TODD, S. 2015 Missing steps in a staircase: A qualitative study of the perspectives of key stakeholders on the use of adaptive designs in confirmatory trials. *Trials* **16** (1), 1–16.
- DIMASI, J. A., GRABOWSKI, H. G. & HANSEN, R. W. 2016 Innovation in the pharmaceutical industry: New estimates of R&D costs. *Journal of Health Economics* 47, 20–33.

- DONNER, A. & KLAR, N. 2000 Design and analysis of cluster randomization trials in health research. New York: Oxford University Press Inc.
- DONNER, A. & WELLS, G. 1986 A comparison of confidence interval methods for the intraclass correlation coefficient. *Biometrics* pp. 401–412.
- DRAIN, P. K., PARKER, R. A., ROBINE, M. & HOLMES, K. K. 2018 Global migration of clinical research during the era of trial registration. *PLoS ONE* **13** (2), 1–13.
- DUNNETT, C. W. 1955 A Multiple Comparison Procedure for Comparing Several Treatments with a Control. Journal of the American Statistical Association 50 (272), 1096– 1121.
- ECHT, D. S., LIEBSON, P. R., MITCHELL, L. B., PETERS, R. W., OBIAS-MANNO, D., BARKER, A. H., ARENSBERG, D., BAKER, A., FRIEDMAN, L. & GREENE, H. L. 1991 Mortality and morbidity in patients receiving encainide, flecainide, or placebo: the Cardiac Arrhythmia Suppression Trial. New England journal of medicine **324** (12), 781–788.
- EDWARDS, S. J., BRAUNHOLTZ, D. A., LILFORD, R. J. & STEVENS, A. J. 1999 Ethical issues in the design and conduct of cluster randomised controlled trials. *British Medical Journal* **318** (7195), 1407–1409.
- EICHNER, F. A., GROENWOLD, R. H., GROBBEE, D. E. & OUDE RENGERINK, K. 2019 Systematic review showed that stepped-wedge cluster randomized trials often did not reach their planned sample size. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* **107**, 89–100.
- ELDRIDGE, S. & KERRY, S. 2012 A Practical Guide to Cluster Randomised Trials in Health Services Research. Wiley.
- ELDRIDGE, S. M., ASHBY, D., FEDER, G. S., RUDNICKA, A. R. & UKOUMUNNE, O. C. 2004 Lessons for cluster randomized trials in the twenty-first century: A systematic review of trials in primary care. *Clinical Trials* 1 (1), 80–90.
- ELDRIDGE, S. M., COSTELLOE, C. E., KAHAN, B. C., LANCASTER, G. A. & KERRY, S. M. 2016 How big should the pilot study for my cluster randomised trial be? *Statistical Methods in Medical Research* 25 (3), 1039–1056.
- ELDRIDGE, S. M., UKOUMUNNE, O. C. & CARLIN, J. B. 2009 The intra-cluster correlation coefficient in cluster randomized trials: A review of definitions. *International Statistical Review* 77 (3), 378–394.
- ELLEY, C. R., CHONDROS, P. & KERSE, N. M. 2004 Randomised trials cluster versus individual randomisation. Australian Family Physician 33 (9), 759–763.

- EVANS, I., THORNTON, H., CHALMERS, I. & GLASZIOU, P. 2011 Testing Treatments: Better Research for Better Healthcare.
- FABER, J. & FONSECA, L. M. 2014 How sample size influences research outcomes. Dental Press Journal of Orthodontics 19 (4), 27–29.
- FDA 2010 Draft Guidance for Industry Adaptive Design Clinical Trials for Drugs and Biologics. *Tech. Rep.*. The United State Food and Drug Administration, Rockville, Maryland.
- FDA 2018 Surrogate endpoint resources for drug and biologic development.
- FDA 2019 Placebos and Blinding in Randomized Controlled Cancer Clinical Trials for Drug and Biological Products Guidance for Industry. *Tech. Rep.* August. FDA.
- FDA-NIH BIOMARKER WORKING GROUP 2021 BEST (Biomarkers, EndpointS, and other Tools) Resource. *Tech. Rep.*. Food and Drug Administration and National Institutes of Health (US).
- FISHER, R. A. 1970 Statistical Methods for Research Workers. Darien, CT.
- FLEMING, T. R. & POWERS, J. H. 2012 Biomarkers and surrogate endpoints in clinical trials. *Statistics in Medicine* **31** (25), 2973–2984.
- FOGEL, D. B. 2018 Factors associated with clinical trials that fail and opportunities for improving the likelihood of success: A review. *Contemporary Clinical Trials Communications* 11, 156–164.
- FOOD AND DRUG ADMINISTRATION 2017 Draft guideline on multiple endpoints in clinical trials. *Tech. Rep.* January. Food and Drug Administration.
- FRANGAKIS, C. E. & RUBIN, D. B. 2002 Principal stratification in causal inference. Biometrics 58 (1), 21–29.
- FRANZEN, S. R., CHANDLER, C., ENQUSELASSIE, F., SIRIBADDANA, S., ATASHILI, J., ANGUS, B. & LANG, T. 2013a Understanding the investigators: A qualitative study investigating the barriers and enablers to the implementation of local investigatorinitiated clinical trials in Ethiopia. *BMJ Open* **3** (11), 1–10.
- FRANZEN, S. R., CHANDLER, C., SIRIBADDANA, S., ATASHILI, J., ANGUS, B. & LANG, T. 2017 Strategies for developing sustainable health research capacity in low and middleincome countries: A prospective, qualitative study investigating the barriers and enablers to locally led clinical trial conduct in Ethiopia, Cameroon and Sri Lanka. *BMJ Open* 7 (10), 1–15.

- FRANZEN, S. R. P., CHANDLER, C., ATASHILI, J., ANGUS, B. & LANG, T. 2013b Barriers and enablers of locally led clinical trials in Ethiopia and Cameroon: a prospective, qualitative study. *The Lancet* 382, 14.
- FRIEDE, T. & KIESER, M. 2013 Blinded sample size re-estimation in superiority and noninferiority trials: Bias versus variance in variance estimation. *Pharmaceutical Statistics* 12 (3), 141–146.
- FRIEDE, T., NICHOLAS, R., STALLARD, N., TODD, S., PARSONS, N., VALDÉS-MÁRQUEZ, E. & CHATAWAY, J. 2010 Refinement of the Clinical Scenario Evaluation Framework for Assessment of Competing Development Strategies with an Application to Multiple Sclerosis. *Therapeutic Innovation & Regulatory Science* 44 (6), 713–718.
- FRIEDE, T., PARSONS, N., STALLARD, N., TODD, S., VALDES MARQUEZ, E., CHAT-AWAY, J. & NICHOLAS, R. 2011 Designing a seamless phase II/III clinical trial using early outcomes for treatment selection: An application in multiple sclerosis. *Statistics* in Medicine **30** (13), 1528–1540.
- FRIEDE, T., STALLARD, N. & PARSONS, N. 2020 Adaptive seamless clinical trials using early outcomes for treatment or subgroup selection: Methods, simulation model and their implementation in R. *Biometrical Journal* 62 (5), 1264–1283.
- FRIEDMAN, L. M., FURBERG, C. D., DEMETS, D. L., REBOUSSIN, D. M. & GRANGER, C. B. 2015 Fundamentals of clinical trials. Springer.
- FROGGATT, K., BEST, A., BUNN, F., BURNSIDE, G., COAST, J., DUNLEAVY, L., GOODMAN, C., HARDWICK, B., JACKSON, C., KINLEY, J., LUND, A. D., LYNCH, J., MITCHELL, P., MYRING, G., PATEL, S., ALGORTA, G. P., PRESTON, N., SCOTT, D., SILVERA, K. & WALSHE, C. 2020 A group intervention to improve quality of life for people with advanced dementia living in care homes: The namaste feasibility cluster RCT. *Health Technology Assessment* 24 (6), vii–139.
- GALLO, P., ANDERSON, K., CHUANG-STEIN, C., DRAGALIN, V., GAYDOS, B., KRAMS, M. & PINHEIRO, J. 2010 Viewpoints on the FDA draft adaptive designs guidance from the PhRMA working group. *Journal of Biopharmaceutical Statistics* **20** (6), 1115–1124.
- GARY, B. 2022 Bayesian Methods for the Design and Analysis of Cluster Randomised Controlled Trials. PhD thesis, University of Plymouth.
- GATES, S., LALL, R., QUINN, T., DEAKIN, C. D., COOKE, M. W., HORTON, J., LAMB, S. E., SLOWTHER, A. M., WOOLLARD, M., CARSON, A., SMYTH, M., WILSON, K., PARCELL, G., ROSSER, A., WHITFIELD, R., WILLIAMS, A., JONES, R., POCOCK, H., BROCK, N., BLACK, J. J., WRIGHT, J., HAN, K., SHAW, G., BLAIR, L., MARTI,

J., HULME, C., MCCABE, C., NIKOLOVA, S., FERREIRA, Z. & PERKINS, G. D. 2017 Prehospital randomised assessment of a mechanical compression device in outof-hospital cardiac arrest (PARAMEDIC): A pragmatic, cluster randomised trial and economic evaluation. *Health Technology Assessment* **21** (11), 1–175.

- GILLETT, R. 1994 An average power criterion for sample size estimation. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series D (The Statistician) 43 (3), 389–394.
- GLOBAL FORUM FOR HEALTH 2002 The 10/90 Report on Health Research 2001-2002. *Tech. Rep.*. World Health Organisation.
- GRANT, A. M., ALTMAN, D. G., BABIKER, A. B., CAMPBELL, M. K., CLEMENS, F. J., DARBYSHIRE, J. H., ELBOURNE, D. R., MCLEER, S. K., PARMAR, M. K., POCOCK, S. J., SPIEGELHALTER, D. J., SYDES, M. R., WALKER, A. E. & WALLACE, S. A. 2005 Issues in data monitoring and interim analysis of trials. *Health Technology* Assessment 9 (7).
- GRAVENSTEIN, S., DAHAL, R., GOZALO, P. L., EDWARD DAVIDSON, H., HAN, L. F., TALJAARD, M. & MOR, V. 2016 A cluster randomized controlled trial comparing relative effectiveness of two licensed influenza vaccines in US nursing homes: Design and rationale. *Clinical Trials* 13 (3), 264–274.
- GRAYLING, M. J. & MANDER, A. P. 2021 Accounting for variation in the required sample size in the design of group-sequential trials. *Contemporary Clinical Trials* **107**, 1–5.
- GRAYLING, M. J., MANDER, A. P. & WASON, J. M. 2018 Blinded and unblinded sample size reestimation procedures for stepped-wedge cluster randomized trials. *Biometrical Journal* 60 (5), 903–916.
- GRAYLING, M. J. & WASON, J. M. 2020 A web application for the design of multi-arm clinical trials. *BMC Cancer* **20** (1), 1–12.
- GRAYLING, M. J., WASON, J. M. & MANDER, A. P. 2017 Stepped wedge cluster randomized controlled trial designs: A review of reporting quality and design features. *Trials* 18 (1), 1–13.
- GRAYLING, M. J. & WHEELER, G. M. 2020 A review of available software for adaptive clinical trial design. *Clinical Trials* **17** (3), 323–331.
- GROSS, A. S., HARRY, A. C., CLIFTON, C. S. & DELLA PASQUA, O. 2022 Clinical trial diversity: An opportunity for improved insight into the determinants of variability in drug response. *British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology* 88 (6), 2700–2717.

- GROVER, S., XU, M., JHINGRAN, A., MAHANTSHETTY, U., CHUANG, L., SMALL, W. & GAFFNEY, D. 2017 Clinical trials in low and middle-income countries — Successes and challenges. *Gynecologic Oncology Reports* 19, 5–9.
- HADE, E. M., MURRAY, D. M., PENNELL, M. L., RHODA, D., PASKETT, E. D., CHAMPION, V. L., CRABTREE, B. F., DIETRICH, A., DIGNAN, M. B., FARMER, M., FENTON, J. J., FLOCKE, S., HIATT, R. A., HUDSON, S. V., MITCHELL, M., MONAHAN, P., SHARIFF-MARCO, S., SLONE, S. L., STANGE, K., STEWART, S. L. & STRICKLAND, P. A. 2010 Intraclass correlation estimates for cancer screening outcomes: Estimates and applications in the design of group-randomized cancer screening studies. Journal of the National Cancer Institute - Monographs 40, 97–103.
- HAEUSSLER, C. & ASSMUS, A. 2021 Bridging the gap between invention and innovation: Increasing success rates in publicly and industry-funded clinical trials. *Research Policy* 50, 1–17.
- HALL, A. J., INSKIP, H. M., LOIK, F., DAY, N. E., O'CONNOR, G., BOSCH, X., MUIR, C. S., PARKIN, M., MUNOZ, N. & TOMATIS, L. 1987 The Gambia hepatitis intervention study. *Cancer Res* 47 (21), 5782–5787.
- HAMPSON, L. V. & JENNISON, C. 2013 Group sequential tests for delayed responses (with discussion). Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B: Statistical Methodology 75 (1), 3–54.
- HAMPSON, L. V. & JENNISON, C. 2015 Optimizing the data combination rule for seamless phaseII/III clinical trials. *Statistics in Medicine* **34** (1), 39–58.
- HAN, X., LIN, J., XU, J., WANG, M., ZEE, B. & CHONG, K. C. 2019 A Review of Assumed and Reported Intracluster Correlations in Cluster Randomized Trials. *Research* square pp. 1–17.
- HANKONEN, N., HEINO, M. T., ARAUJO-SOARES, V., SNIEHOTTA, F. F., SUND, R., VASANKARI, T., ABSETZ, P., BORODULIN, K., UUTELA, A., LINTUNEN, T. & HAUKKALA, A. 2016 'Let's Move It' - A school-based multilevel intervention to increase physical activity and reduce sedentary behaviour among older adolescents in vocational secondary schools: A study protocol for a cluster-randomised trial. *BMC Public Health* 16 (1), 1–15.
- HARGREAVES, J. R., COPAS, A. J., BEARD, E., OSRIN, D., LEWIS, J. J., DAVEY, C., THOMPSON, J. A., BAIO, G., FIELDING, K. L. & PROST, A. 2015 Five questions to consider before conducting a stepped wedge trial. *Trials* 16 (1), 1–4.

- HARRIS, T., KERRY, S., VICTOR, C., ILIFFE, S., USSHER, M., FOX-RUSHBY, J., WHINCUP, P., EKELUND, U., FURNESS, C., LIMB, E., ANOKYE, N., IBISON, J., DEWILDE, S., DAVID, L., HOWARD, E., DALE, R., SMITH, J., NORMANSELL, R., BEIGHTON, C., MORGAN, K., WAHLICH, C., SANGHERA, S. & COOK, D. 2018 A pedometer-based walking intervention in 45- to 75-year-olds, with and without practice nurse support: The PACE-UP three-arm cluster RCT. *Health Technology Assessment* 22 (37), 1–273.
- HAUCK, W. W., GILLISS, C. L., DONNER, A. & GORTNER, S. 1991 Randomization by cluster. *Nursing Research* **40** (6), 356–358.
- HAWK, M. 2013 The Girlfriends Project: Results of a pilot study assessing feasibility of an HIV testing and risk reduction intervention developed, implemented, and evaluated in community settings. *AIDS education and prevention : official publication of the International Society for AIDS Education* **25** (6), 519–534.
- HAWKINS, N. M., JHUND, P. S., MCMURRAY, J. J. & CAPEWELL, S. 2012 Heart failure and socioeconomic status: Accumulating evidence of inequality. *European Journal of Heart Failure* 14 (2), 138–146.
- HE, F. J., WU, Y., FENG, X. X., MA, J., MA, Y., WANG, H., ZHANG, J., YUAN, J., LIN, C. P., NOWSON, C. & MACGREGOR, G. A. 2015 School based education programme to reduce salt intake in children and their families (School-EduSalt): Cluster randomised controlled trial. *BMJ (Online)* **350**.
- HELLER, S., LAWTON, J., AMIEL, S., COOKE, D., MANSELL, P., BRENNAN, A., EL-LIOTT, J., BOOTE, J., EMERY, C., BAIRD, W., BASARIR, H., BEVERIDGE, S., BOND, R., CAMPBELL, M., CHATER, T., CHOUDHARY, P., CLARK, M., DE ZOYSA, N., DIXON, S., GIANFRANCESCO, C., HOPKINS, D., JACQUES, R., KRUGER, J., MOORE, S., OLIVER, L., PEASGOOD, T., RANKIN, D., ROBERTS, S., ROGERS, H., TAYLOR, C., THOKALA, P., THOMPSON, G. & WARD, C. 2014 Improving management of type 1 diabetes in the UK: the Dose Adjustment For Normal Eating (DAFNE) programme as a research test-bed. A mixed-method analysis of the barriers to and facilitators of successful diabetes self-management, a health economic analys. *Programme Grants for Applied Research* 2 (5), 1–188.
- HEMMING, K., ELDRIDGE, S., FORBES, G., WEIJER, C. & TALJAARD, M. 2017 How to design efficient cluster randomised trials. *BMJ (Online)* 358, 1–5.
- HEMMING, K. & GIRLING, A. 2013 The efficiency of stepped wedge vs. cluster randomized trials: Stepped wedge studies do not always require a smaller sample size. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 66 (12), 1427–1428.

- HEMMING, K., HAINES, T. P., CHILTON, P. J., GIRLING, A. J. & LILFORD, R. J. 2015 The stepped wedge cluster randomised trial: Rationale, design, analysis, and reporting. *BMJ (Online)* 350, 1–7.
- HEMMING, K., MARTIN, J., GALLOS, I., COOMARASAMY, A. & MIDDLETON, L. 2021 Interim data monitoring in cluster randomised trials: Practical issues and a case study. *Clinical Trials* 18 (5), 552–561.
- HEMMING, K. & TALJAARD, M. 2016 Sample size calculations for stepped wedge and cluster randomised trials: A unified approach. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 69, 137–146.
- HEMMING, K. & TALJAARD, M. 2020 Reflection on modern methods: when is a steppedwedge cluster randomized trial a good study design choice? *International journal of* epidemiology 49 (3), 1043–1052.
- HOGANCAMP, W. E., RODRIGUEZ, M. & WEINSHENKER, B. G. 1997 The Epidemiology of Multiple Sclerosis. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings.* **72** (9), 871–878.
- HOOPER, R., TEERENSTRA, S., DE HOOP, E. & ELDRIDGE, S. 2016 Sample size calculation for stepped wedge and other longitudinal cluster randomised trials. *Statistics in Medicine* **35** (26), 4718–4728.
- HUANG, X. 2016 A Simulation Study to Decide the Timing of an Interim Analysis in a Bayesian Adaptive Dose-Finding Studies with Delayed Responses. *Biometrics & Bio*statistics International Journal 3 (6), 206–212.
- HUANG, X., NING, J., LI, Y., ESTEY, E., ISSA, J. P. & BERRY, D. A. 2009 Using short-term response information to facilitate adaptive randomization for survival clinical trials. *Statistics in Medicine* 28 (12), 1680–1689.
- HUSSEY, M. A. & HUGHES, J. P. 2007 Design and analysis of stepped wedge cluster randomized trials. *Contemporary Clinical Trials* **28** (2), 182–191.
- HWANG, T. J., CARPENTER, D., LAUFFENBURGER, J. C., WANG, B., FRANKLIN, J. M. & KESSELHEIM, A. S. 2016 Failure of investigational drugs in late-stage clinical development and publication of trial results. *JAMA Internal Medicine* **176** (12), 1826– 1833.
- IJSSELMUIDEN, C., MARAIS, D. L., BECERRA-POSADA, F. & GHANNEM, H. 2012 Africa's neglected area of human resources for health research - the way forward. South African Medical Journal 102 (4), 228–233.

- INTERNATIONAL CHRONIC GRANULOMATOUS DISEASE COOPERATIVE STUDY GROUP 1991 A controlled trial of interferon gamma to prevent infection in chronic granulomatous disease. New England Journal of Medicine 324 (8), 509–516.
- IP, E. H., WASSERMAN, R. & BARKIN, S. 2011 Comparison of intraclass correlation coefficient estimates and standard errors between using cross-sectional and repeated measurement data: The Safety Check cluster randomized trial. *Contemporary Clinical Trials* **32** (2), 225–232.
- ISAAKIDIS, P. & IOANNIDIS, J. P. 2003 Evaluation of Cluster Randomized Controlled Trials in Sub-Saharan Africa. American Journal of Epidemiology 158 (9), 921–926.
- IVERS, N. M., TALJAARD, M., DIXON, S., BENNETT, C., MCRAE, A., TALEBAN, J., SKEA, Z., BREHAUT, J. C., BORUCH, R. F., ECCLES, M. P., GRIMSHAW, J. M., WEIJER, C., ZWARENSTEIN, M. & DONNER, A. 2011 Impact of CONSORT extension for cluster randomised trials on quality of reporting and study methodology: Review of random sample of 300 trials, 2000-8. *BMJ (Online)* **343** (7827), 1–14.
- JAKI, T. & MAGIRR, D. 2013 Considerations on covariates and endpoints in multiarm multi-stage clinical trials selecting all promising treatments. *Statistics in Medicine* 32 (7), 1150–1163.
- JENKINS, M., STONE, A. & JENNISON, C. 2011 An adaptive seamless phase II/III design for oncology trials with subpopulation selection using correlated survival endpoints. *Pharmaceutical Statistics* **10** (4), 347–356.
- JENNISON, C. & TURNBULL, B. W. 2006 Confirmatory seamless phase II/III clinical trials with hypotheses selection at interim: Opportunities and limitations. *Biometrical Journal* 48 (4), 650–655.
- JONES, B. G., STREETER, A. J., BAKER, A., MOYEED, R. & CREANOR, S. 2021 Bayesian statistics in the design and analysis of cluster randomised controlled trials and their reporting quality: a methodological systematic review. Systematic Reviews 10 (1), 1-14.
- JONES, N., BAILEY, M. & LYYTIKAINEN, M. 2007 Research Capacity Strengthening in Africa: Trends, Gaps and Opportunities A scoping study commissioned by DFID on behalf of IFORD. *Tech. Rep.*. Oversears Development Institute.
- JOSEPH, P. D., CALDWELL, P. H., TONG, A., HANSON, C. S. & CRAIG, J. C. 2016 Stakeholder views of clinical trials in low- and middle-income countries: A systematic review. *Pediatrics* 137 (2), 1–19.
- JUKES, M. C., TURNER, E. L., DUBECK, M. M., HALLIDAY, K. E., INYEGA, H. N., WOLF, S., ZUILKOWSKI, S. S. & BROOKER, S. J. 2017 Improving Literacy Instruction in Kenya Through Teacher Professional Development and Text Messages Support: A Cluster Randomized Trial. Journal of Research on Educational Effectiveness 10 (3), 449–481.
- JULIOUS, S. A. & OWEN, R. J. 2011 A comparison of methods for sample size estimation for non-inferiority studies with binary outcomes. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research* 20 (6), 595–612.
- KAIRALLA, J. A., COFFEY, C. S., THOMANN, M. A. & MULLER, K. E. 2012 Adaptive trial designs: A review of barriers and opportunities. *Trials* 13, 1–9.
- KASZA, J., HEMMING, K., HOOPER, R., MATTHEWS, J. N. & FORBES, A. B. 2019 Impact of non-uniform correlation structure on sample size and power in multiple-period cluster randomised trials. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research* 28 (3), 703–716.
- KERRY, S. M. & BLAND, M. J. 1998 Trials that randomise practices. How should they be analysed. *Family Practice* 15, 80–83.
- KHAN, M. I., SOOFI, S. B., OCHIAI, R. L., HABIB, M. A., SAHITO, S. M., NIZAMI, S. Q., ACOSTA, C. J., CLEMENS, J. D. & BHUTTA, Z. A. 2012 Effectiveness of Vi capsular polysaccharide typhoid vaccine among children: A cluster randomized trial in Karachi, Pakistan. *Vaccine* **30** (36), 5389–5395.
- KHOJA, A., KAZIM, F. & ALI, N. 2019 Barriers to conducting clinical trials in developing countries. Ochsner Journal 19 (4), 294.
- KIESER, M. & FRIEDE, T. 2000 Blinded Sample Size Reestimation in Multiarmed Clinical Trials. Therapeutic Innovation & Regulatory Science 34 (2), 455–460.
- KIESER, M. & FRIEDE, T. 2003 Simple procedures for blinded sample size adjustment that do not affect the type I error rate. *Statistics in Medicine* **22** (23), 3571–3581.
- KILLIP, S., MAHFOUD, Z. & PEARCE, K. 2004 What Is an Intracluster Correlation Coefficient? Crucial Concepts for Primary Care Researchers. Annals Of Family Medicine 2 (3), 204–208.
- KOENIG, F., BRANNATH, W., BRETZ, F. & POSCH, M. 2008 Adaptive Dunnett tests for treatment selection. *Statistics in medicine* **27**, 1612 1625.
- KOEPSELL, T. D., WAGNER, E. H., CHEADLE, A. C., PATRICK, D. L., MARTIN, D. C., DIEHR, P. H., PERRIN, E. B., KRISTAL, A. R., ALLAN-ANDRILLA, C. H. &

DEY, L. J. 1992 Selected methodological issues in evaluating community-based health promotion and disease prevention programs. *Annual review of public health* **13** (1), 31–57.

- KOFFMAN, J., YORGANCI, E., MURTAGH, F., YI, D., GAO, W., BARCLAY, S., PICK-LES, A., HIGGINSON, I., JOHNSON, H., WILSON, R., BAILEY, S., EWART, C. & EVANS, C. 2019 The AMBER care bundle for hospital inpatients with uncertain recovery nearing the end of life: The improvecare feasibility cluster RCT. *Health Technology* Assessment 23 (55).
- KORENDIJK, E. J., MOERBEEK, M. & MAAS, C. J. 2010 The robustness of designs for trials with nested data against incorrect initial intracluster correlation coefficient estimates. *Journal of Educational and Behavioral Statistics* **35** (5), 566–585.
- KUMAKECH, E., CANTOR-GRAAE, E., MALING, S. & BAJUNIRWE, F. 2009 Peer-group support intervention improves the psychosocial well-being of AIDS orphans: Cluster randomized trial. *Social Science and Medicine* 68 (6), 1038–1043.
- KUNZ, C. U., WASON, J. M. & KIESER, M. 2017 Two-stage phase II oncology designs using short-term endpoints for early stopping. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research* 26 (4), 1671–1683.
- KUNZMANN, K., GRAYLING, M. J., LEE, K. M., ROBERTSON, D. S., RUFIBACH, K. & WASON, J. M. S. 2021 A Review of Bayesian Perspectives on Sample Size Derivation for Confirmatory Trials. *American Statistician* **75** (4), 424–432.
- L. GÓMEZ, H., A. PINTO, J., CASTAÑEDA, C. & S. VALLEJOS, C. 2015 Current barriers for developing clinical research in Latin America: A cross-sectional survey of medical oncologists. *Clinical Research and Trials* 1 (2), 22–28.
- LAGAKOS, S. W. & HOTH, D. F. 1992 Surrogate markers in AIDS: where are we? Where are we going? Annals of Internal Medicine **116** (7), 599–601.
- LAKE, S., KAMMANN, E., KLAR, N. & BETENSKY, R. 2002 Sample size re-estimation in cluster randomization trials. *Statistics in Medicine* **21** (10), 1337–1350.
- LAN, K. & WITTES, J. T. 2012 Some thoughts on sample size: A Bayesian-frequentist hybrid approach. *Clinical Trials* 9 (5), 561–569.
- LANCASTER, G. A., DODD, S. & WILLIAMSON, P. R. 2004 Design and analysis of pilot studies: Recommendations for good practice. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice* 10 (2), 307–312.

- LANG, T. 2011 Adaptive trial design: Could we use this approach to improve clinical trials in the field of global health? *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 85 (6), 967–970.
- LAW, M., GRAYLING, M. J. & MANDER, A. P. 2020 Multi-outcome trials with a generalised number of efficacious outcomes.
- LAWRIE, J., CARLIN, J. B. & FORBES, A. B. 2015 Optimal stepped wedge designs. Statistics and Probability Letters 99, 210–214.
- LEWIS, J. & JULIOUS, S. A. 2021 Sample sizes for cluster-randomised trials with continuous outcomes: Accounting for uncertainty in a single intra-cluster correlation estimate. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research* **30** (11), 2459–2470.
- LEYRAT, C., MORGAN, K. E., LEURENT, B. & KAHAN, B. C. 2018 Cluster randomized trials with a small number of clusters: Which analyses should be used? *International Journal of Epidemiology* 47 (1), 321–331.
- LIM, C. Y. & IN, J. 2019 Randomization in clinical studies. Korean Journal of Anesthesiology 72 (3), 221–232.
- LINDQUIST, E. F. 1940 Statistical analysis in educational research. Boston: Houghton Mifflin.
- LIU, H., LIN, X. & HUANG, X. 2019 An oncology clinical trial design with randomization adaptive to both short- and long-term responses. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research* 28 (7), 2015–2031.
- LIU, J. L., WYATT, J. C., DEEKS, J. J., CLAMP, S., KEEN, J., VERDE, P., OHMANN, C., WELLWOOD, J., DAWES, M. & ALTMAN, D. G. 2006 Systematic reviews of clinical decision tools for acute abdominal pain. *Health Technology Assessment* **10** (47).
- MACA, J. 2006 Opportunities and challenges in seamless development. Drug Information Journal 40, 463–473.
- MAGIRR, D., JAKI, T. & WHITEHEAD, J. 2012 A generalized Dunnett test for multi-arm multi-stage clinical studies with treatment selection. *Biometrika* **99** (2), 494–501.
- MARSHALL, S. J. 2004 In focus Developing countries face. Bulletin of the World Health Organization 82 (7).
- MARTIN, L., HUTCHENS, M., HAWKINS, C. & RADNOV, A. 2017 How much do clinical trials cost? *Nature Reviews Drug Discovery* **16** (6), 381–382.

- MATSOSO, P., AUTON, M., BANOO, S., FOMUNDAM, H., LENG, H. & NOAZIN, S. 2005 How does the regulatory framework affect incentives for research and development. *Geneva: CIPIH Study Paper*.
- MAYEUX, R., MARDER, K., COTE, L. J., DENARO, J., HEMENGEGILDO, N., MEJIA, H., TANG, M.-X., LANTIGUA, R., WILDER, D., GURLAND, B. & HAUSER, A. 1995
 The frequency of idiopathic Parkinson's disease by age, ethnic group, and sex in northern Manhattan, 1988-1993. American journal of epidemiology 142 (8), 820 827.
- MBUAGBAW, L., THABANE, L., ONGOLO-ZOGO, P. & LANG, T. 2011 The challenges and opportunities of conducting a clinical trial in a low resource setting: the case of the Cameroon mobile phone SMS (CAMPS) trial, an investigator initiated trial. *Trials* **12** (1), 145.
- MCMICHAEL, C., WATERS, E. & VOLMINK, J. 2005 Evidence-based public health: What does it offer developing countries? *Journal of Public Health* **27** (2), 215–221.
- MENYA, D., PLATT, A., MANJI, I., SANG, E., WAFULA, R., REN, J., CHERUIYOT, O., ARMSTRONG, J., NEELON, B. & O'MEARA, W. P. 2015 Using pay for performance incentives (P4P) to improve management of suspected malaria fevers in rural Kenya: A cluster randomized controlled trial. *BMC Medicine* 13 (1), 1–13.
- MOBERG, J. & KRAMER, M. 2015 A brief history of the cluster randomised trial design. Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine 108 (5), 192–198.
- MOLL, E., BOSSUYT, P. M., KOREVAAR, J. C., LAMBALK, C. B. & VAN DER VEEN, F. 2006 Effect of clomifene citrate plus metformin and clomifene citrate plus placebo on induction of ovulation in women with newly diagnosed polycystic ovary syndrome: Randomised double blind clinical trial. *British Medical Journal* **332** (7556), 1485–1488.
- MOR, V., VOLANDES, A. E., GUTMAN, R., GATSONIS, C. & MITCHELL, S. L. 2017 PRagmatic trial of Video Education in Nursing homes: The design and rationale for a pragmatic cluster randomized trial in the nursing home setting. *Clinical Trials* 14 (2), 140–151.
- MOSHA, J. F., KULKARNI, M. A., LUKOLE, E., MATOWO, N. S., PITT, C., MESSEN-GER, L. A., MALLYA, E., JUMANNE, M., AZIZ, T., KAAYA, R., SHIRIMA, B. A., ISAYA, G., TALJAARD, M., MARTIN, J., HASHIM, R., THICKSTUN, C., MANJURANO, A., KLEINSCHMIDT, I., MOSHA, F. W., ROWLAND, M. & PROTOPOPOFF, N. 2022 Effectiveness and cost-effectiveness against malaria of three types of dual-active-ingredient long-lasting insecticidal nets (LLINs) compared with pyrethroid-only LLINs in Tanzania: a four-arm, cluster-randomised trial. *The Lancet* **399** (10331), 1227–1241.

- MULLARD, A. 2014 New drugs cost US\$2.6 billion to develop. Nature Reviews Drug Discovery 13 (12), 877–877.
- MÜLLER, H.-H. & SCHÄFER, H. 2001 Adaptive Group Sequential Designs for Clinical Trials : Combining the Advantages of Adaptive and of Classical Group Sequential Approaches. *Biometrics* 57 (3), 886–891.
- MUNOS, B. 2009 Lessons from 60 years of pharmaceutical innovation. *Nature Reviews* Drug Discovery 8 (12), 959–968.
- MURRAY, D. M., VARNELL, S. P. & BLITSTEIN, J. L. 2004 Design and Analysis of Group-Randomized Trials: A Review of Recent Methodological Developments. American Journal of Public Health 94 (3), 423–432.
- NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH AND CARE RESEARCH 2023 About the HTA Journal.
- NEVENS, H., HARRISON, J., VRIJENS, F., VERLEYE, L., STOCQUART, N., MARYNEN, E. & HULSTAERT, F. 2019 Budgeting of non-commercial clinical trials: Development of a budget tool by a public funding agency. *Trials* **20** (1), 1–10.
- NHS 2019 Why vaccination is safe and important.
- NOR ARIPIN, K. N., SAMMONS, H. M. & CHOONARA, I. 2010 Published pediatric randomized drug trials in developing countries, 1996-2002. *Pediatric Drugs* 12 (2), 99– 103.
- O'BRIEN, K. S., BYANJU, R., KANDEL, R. P., POUDYAL, B., GAUTAM, M., GON-ZALES, J. A., PORCO, T. C., WHITCHER, J. P., SRINIVASAN, M., UPADHYAY, M., LIETMAN, T. M. & KEENAN, J. D. 2018 Village-Integrated Eye Worker trial (VIEW): Rationale and design of a cluster-randomised trial to prevent corneal ulcers in resourcelimited settings. *BMJ Open* 8 (8), 1–9.
- OFFORHA, B. C., WALTERS, S. J. & JACQUES, R. M. 2022 Statistical analysis of publicly funded cluster randomised controlled trials: a review of the National Institute for Health Research Journals Library. *Trials* **23** (1), 1–16.
- O'HAGAN, A. & STEVENS, J. W. 2001 Bayesian assessment of sample size for clinical trials of cost-effectiveness. *Medical Decision Making* **21** (3), 219–230.
- O'HAGAN, A., STEVENS, J. W. & CAMPBELL, M. J. 2005 Assurance in clinical trial design. *Pharmaceutical Statistics* 4 (3), 187–201.

- O'GRADY, M. A., LINCOURT, P., GREENFIELD, B., MANSEAU, M. W., HUSSAIN, S., GENECE, K. G. & NEIGHBORS, C. J. 2021 A facilitation model for implementing quality improvement practices to enhance outpatient substance use disorder treatment outcomes: a stepped-wedge randomized controlled trial study protocol. *Implementation Science* 16 (1), 1–12.
- PAGEL, C., PROST, A., LEWYCKA, S., DAS, S., COLBOURN, T., MAHAPATRA, R., AZAD, K., COSTELLO, A. & OSRIN, D. 2011 Intracluster correlation coefficients and coefficients of variation for perinatal outcomes from five cluster-randomised controlled trials in low and middle-income countries: Results and methodological implications. *Trials* 12, 1–12.
- PAI, H. 2011 Barriers to conducting clinical research in reproductive medicine: India. *Fertility and Sterility* 96 (4), 809–810.
- PALLAN, M., GRIFFIN, T., HURLEY, K. L., LANCASHIRE, E., BLISSETT, J., FREW, E., GRIFFITH, L., HEMMING, K., JOLLY, K., MCGEE, E., THOMPSON, J. L., JACK-SON, L., GILL, P., PARRY, J. & ADAB, P. 2019 Cultural adaptation of an existing children's weight management programme: The CHANGE intervention and feasibility RCT. *Health Technology Assessment* 23 (33), vii–165.
- PALLMANN, P., BEDDING, A. W., CHOODARI-OSKOOEI, B., DIMAIRO, M., FLIGHT, L., HAMPSON, L. V., HOLMES, J., MANDER, A. P., ODONDI, L., SYDES, M. R., VILLAR, S. S., WASON, J. M., WEIR, C. J., WHEELER, G. M., YAP, C. & JAKI, T. 2018 Adaptive designs in clinical trials: Why use them, and how to run and report them. *BMC Medicine* 16 (1), 1–15.
- PARKINSON STUDY GROUP 2000 Pramipexole vs levodopa as initial treatment for Parkinson Disease: A 4-year randomized controlled trial. Archives of Neurology 284 (15), 1044–1053.
- PERRIAT, D., BALZER, L., HAYES, R., LOCKMAN, S., WALSH, F., AYLES, H., FLOYD, S., HAVLIR, D., KAMYA, M., LEBELONYANE, R., MILLS, L. A., OKELLO, V., PE-TERSEN, M., PILLAY, D., SABAPATHY, K., WIRTH, K., ORNE-GLIEMANN, J. & DABIS, F. 2018 Comparative assessment of five trials of universal HIV testing and treatment in sub-Saharan Africa. *Journal of the International AIDS Society* 21 (1).
- PLUMMER, M. 2021 rjags: Bayesian Graphical Models using MCMC.
- POCOCK, S. J. 2013 Clinical trials: a practical approach. John Wiley & Sons.

- POSCH, M., KOENIG, F., BRANSON, M., BRANNATH, W., DUNGER-BALDAUF, C. & BAUER, P. 2005 Testing and estimation in flexible group sequential designs with adaptive treatment selection. *Statistics in Medicine* 24 (24), 3697–3714.
- PRENTICE, R., ROSSOUW, J., FURBERG, C., JOHNSON, S., HENDERSON, M., CUM-MINGS, S., MANSON, J., FREEDMAN, L., OBERMAN, A., KULLER, L. & ANDERSON, G. 1998 Design of the WHI Clinical Trial and Observational Study. *Control Clin Trials* 19, 61 – 109.
- PRENTICE, R. L. 1989 Surrogate endpoints in clinical trials: definition and operational criteria. *Statistics in medicine* 8 (4), 431–440.
- PROST, A., BINIK, A., ABUBAKAR, I., ROY, A., DE ALLEGRI, M., MOUCHOUX, C., DREISCHULTE, T., AYLES, H., LEWIS, J. J. & OSRIN, D. 2015 Logistic, ethical, and political dimensions of stepped wedge trials: Critical review and case studies. *Trials* 16 (1).
- PRUDHOMME O'MEARA, W., MENYA, D., LAKTABAI, J., PLATT, A., SARAN, I., MAFFIOLI, E., KIPKOECH, J., MOHANAN, M. & TURNER, E. L. 2018 Improving rational use of ACTs through diagnosis-dependent subsidies: Evidence from a clusterrandomized controlled trial in western Kenya. *PLoS Medicine* **15** (7), 1–24.
- QUAN, H., LUO, X., ZHOU, T. & ZHAO, P. L. 2020 Seamless phase II/III/IIIb clinical trial designs with different endpoints for different phases. *Communications in Statistics Theory and Methods* 49 (22), 5436–5454.
- RAHMAN, A., MALIK, A., SIKANDER, S., ROBERTS, C. & CREED, F. 2008 Cognitive behaviour therapy-based intervention by community health workers for mothers with depression and their infants in rural Pakistan: a cluster-randomised controlled trial. *The Lancet* **372** (9642), 902–909.
- RIDOUT, M. S., DEMETRIO, C. G. B. & FIRTH, D. 1999 Estimating intraclass correlation for binary data. *Biometrics* 55 (1), 137–148.
- RING, H., HOWLETT, J., PENNINGTON, M., SMITH, C., REDLEY, M., MURPHY, C., HOOK, R., PLATT, A., GILBERT, N., JONES, E., KELLY, J., PULLEN, A., MANDER, A., DONALDSON, C., ROWE, S., WASON, J. & IRVINE, F. 2018 Training nurses in a competency framework to support adults with epilepsy and intellectual disability: The EpAID cluster RCT. *Health Technology Assessment* **22** (10), 1–104.
- ROCA, A., HILL, P. C., TOWNEND, J., EGERE, U., ANTONIO, M., BOJANG, A., AK-ISANYA, A., LITCHFIELD, T., NSEKPONG, D. E., OLUWALANA, C., HOWIE, S. R., GREENWOOD, B. & ADEGBOLA, R. A. 2011 Effects of community-wide vaccination

with PCV-7 on pneumococcal nasopharyngeal carriage in the Gambia: A cluster-randomized trial. *PLoS Medicine* $\mathbf{8}$ (10).

- ROSALA-HALLAS, A., BHANGU, A., BLAZEBY, J., BOWMAN, L., CLARKE, M., LANG, T., NASSER, M., SIEGFRIED, N., SOARES-WEISER, K., SYDES, M. R., WANG, D., ZHANG, J. & WILLIAMSON, P. R. 2018 Global health trials methodological research agenda: Results from a priority setting exercise. *Trials* 19 (1), 1–8.
- ROTHWELL, J. C., JULIOUS, S. A. & COOPER, C. L. 2018 A study of target effect sizes in randomised controlled trials published in the Health Technology Assessment journal Suzie Cro. *Trials* **19** (1), 1–13.
- ROTHWELL, J. C., JULIOUS, S. A. & COOPER, C. L. 2022 Adjusting for bias in the mean for primary and secondary outcomes when trials are in sequence. *Pharmaceutical Statistics* **21** (2), 460–475.
- RUBAGUMYA, F., HOPMAN, W. M., GYAWALI, B., MUKHERJI, D., HAMMAD, N., PRAMESH, C. S., ZUBARYEV, M., ENIU, A., TSUNODA, A. T., KUTLUK, T., AG-GARWAL, A., SULLIVAN, R. & BOOTH, C. M. 2022 Participation of Lower and Upper Middle-Income Countries in Clinical Trials Led by High-Income Countries. JAMA Network Open 5 (8).
- RUTTERFORD, C., COPAS, A. & ELDRIDGE, S. 2015 Methods for sample size determination in cluster randomized trials. *International Journal of Epidemiology* **44** (3), 1051–1067.
- SAMPSON, A. R. & SILL, M. W. 2005 Drop-the-Losers Design: Normal Case. Biometrical Journal 47 (3), 257–268.
- SCHIE, S. & MOERBEEK, M. 2014 Re-estimating sample size in cluster randomised trials with active recruitment within clusters.
- SCHLAFF, W. D. 2011 Barriers to conducting clinical research in reproductive medicine around the world. *Fertility and Sterility* **96** (4), 801.
- SEARLE, S. 1971 Linear Models. New York: Wiley.
- SERUGA, B., SADIKOV, A., CAZAP, E. L., DELGADO, L. B., DIGUMARTI, R., LEIGHL, N. B., MESHREF, M. M., MINAMI, H., ROBINSON, E., YAMAGUCHI, N. H., PYLE, D. & CUFER, T. 2014 Barriers and Challenges to Global Clinical Cancer Research. *The Oncologist* **19** (1), 61–67.

- SHANYINDE, M., PICKERING, R. M. & WEATHERALL, M. 2011 Questions asked and answered in pilot and feasibility randomized controlled trials. *BMC Medical Research Methodology* 11.
- SIDEROWF, A. D. 2004 Evidence from Clinical Trials: Can We Do Better? *NeuroRx* **1** (3), 363–371.
- SPEED, C., HEAVEN, B., ADAMSON, A., BOND, J., CORBETT, S., LAKE, A. A., MAY, C., VANOLI, A., MCMEEKIN, P., MOYNIHAN, P., RUBIN, G., STEEN, I. N. & MC-COLL, E. 2010 LIFELAX - diet and LIFEstyle versus LAXatives in the management of chronic constipation in older people: Randomised controlled trial. *Health Technology* Assessment 14 (52), 1–105.
- SPIEGELHALTER, D. J., ABRAMS, K. R. & MYLES, J. P. 2004 Bayesian approaches to clinical trials and health-care evaluation, vol. 13. John Wiley & Sons.
- SPIEGELHALTER, D. J. & FREEDMAN, L. S. 1986 A predictive approach to selecting the size of a clinical trial, based on subjective clinical opinion. *Statistics in medicine* 5 (1), 1–13.
- SPIEGELHALTER, D. J., FREEDMAN, L. S. & PARMAR, M. K. B. 1994 Bayesian Approaches to Randomized Trials. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series A (Statistics in Society) 157 (3), 357–387.
- STALLARD, N. 2010 A confirmatory seamless phase II/III clinical trial design incorporating short-term endpoint information. *Statistics in Medicine* **29** (9), 959–971.
- STALLARD, N. & FRIEDE, T. 2008 A group-sequential design for clinical trials with treatment selection. *Statistics in medicine* 27, 6209–6277.
- STALLARD, N., HAMPSON, L., BENDA, N., BRANNATH, W., BURNETT, T., FRIEDE, T., KIMANI, P. K., KOENIG, F., KRISAM, J., MOZGUNOV, P., POSCH, M., WASON, J., WASSMER, G., WHITEHEAD, J., WILLIAMSON, S. F., ZOHAR, S. & JAKI, T. 2020 Efficient Adaptive Designs for Clinical Trials of Interventions for COVID-19. *Statistics* in Biopharmaceutical Research 12 (4), 483–497.
- STALLARD, N. & TODD, S. 2003 Sequential designs for phase III clinical trials incorporating treatment selection. *Statistics in Medicine* 22 (5), 689–703.
- STALLARD, N. & TODD, S. 2011 Seamless phase II/III designs. Statistical Methods in Medical Research 20 (6), 623–634.
- SULTHAN, N. 2015 Perception of clinical research among clinical investigators in Saudi Arabia. Asian Journal of Pharmaceutical and Clinical Research 8 (3), 243–246.

- SURR, C. A., HOLLOWAY, I., WALWYN, R. E., GRIFFITHS, A. W., MEADS, D., KEL-LEY, R., MARTIN, A., MCLELLAN, V., BALLARD, C., FOSSEY, J., BURNLEY, N., CHENOWETH, L., CREESE, B., DOWNS, M., GARROD, L., GRAHAM, E. H., AMANDA LILLEY-KELLEY, J. M., MILLARD, H., PERFECT, D., ROBINSON, L., ROBINSON, O., SHOESMITH, E., SIDDIQI, N., STOKES, G., WALLACE, D. & FARRIN, A. J. 2020 Dementia Care Mapping [™] to reduce agitation in care home residents with dementia : the EPIC cluster RCT. *Health Economics Review* 24 (16).
- SWIGER, L. A., HARVEY, W. R., EVERSON, D. O. & GREGORY, K. E. 1964 The variance of intraclass correlation involving groups with one observation. *Biometrics* 20 (4), 818–826.
- TALJAARD, M., WEIJER, C., GRIMSHAW, J. M., ECCLES, M. P. & OTTAWA ETHICS OF CLUSTER RANDOMISED TRIALS CONSENSUS GROUP 2013 The Ottawa Statement on the ethical design and conduct of cluster randomised trials: precis for researchers and research ethics committees. *BMJ (Clinical research ed.)* 346, 1–7.
- TEARE, M. D., DIMAIRO, M., SHEPHARD, N., HAYMAN, A., WHITEHEAD, A. & WAL-TERS, S. J. 2014 Sample size requirements to estimate key design parameters from external pilot randomised controlled trials : a simulation study. *Trials* 15, 1–13.
- TEMPLE, R. 1999 Are surrogate markers adequate to assess cardiovascular disease drugs? Jama 282 (8), 790–795.
- THALL, P. F., SIMON, R. & ELLENBERG, S. S. 1988 Two-Stage Selection and Testing Designs for Comparative Clinical Trials. *Biometrika* **75** (2), 303–310.
- THALL, P. F., SIOMN, R. & ELLENBERG, S. S. 1989 A Two-Stage Design for Choosing among Several Experimental Treatments and a Control in Clinical Trials. *Biometrics* 45, 537–547.
- THE ACTION TO CONTROL CARDIOVASCULAR RISK IN DIABETES STUDY GROUP 2017 ACCORD: Action to Control Cardiovascular Risk in Diabetes. *Diabetes and Primary Care* **19** (3), 106–107.
- THE WORLD BANK 2022 The World Bank in Middle Income Countries.
- THEOCHARIDOU, L. & MULVEY, M. R. 2018 The effect of deprivation on coronary heart disease mortality rate. *Bioscience Horizons* **11**, 1–6.
- THOMPSON, S. G., PYKE, S. D. M. & HARDY, R. J. 1997 The design and analysis of paired cluster randomized trials: an application of meta-analysis techniques. *Statistics in medicine* **16** (18), 2063–2079.

- THORLUND, K., HAGGSTROM, J., PARK, J. J. & MILLS, E. J. 2018 Key design considerations for adaptive clinical trials: A primer for clinicians. *BMJ (Online)* **360**, 1–5.
- TISHKOVSKAYA, S. V., SUTTON, C. J., THOMAS, L. H. & WATKINS, C. L. 2023 Determining the sample size for a cluster-randomised trial using knowledge elicitation: Bayesian hierarchical modelling of the intracluster correlation coefficient. *Clinical Tri*als 20 (3), 293–306.
- TORGERSON, D. J. 2001 Contamination in trials: Is cluster randomisation the answer? BMJ(Education and Debate) 322, 355–357.
- TURNER, R. M., PREVOST, A. T. & THOMPSON, S. G. 2004 Allowing for imprecision of the intracluster correlation coefficient in the design of cluster randomized trials. *Statistics in Medicine* 23 (8), 1195–1214.
- TURNER, R. M., THOMPSON, S. G. & SPIEGELHALTER, D. J. 2005 Prior distributions for the intracluster correlation coefficient, based on multiple previous estimates, and their application in cluster randomized trials. *Clinical Trials* **2** (2), 108–118.
- UKOUMUNNE, O. C. 2002 A comparison of confidence interval methods for the intraclass correlation coefficient in cluster randomized trials. *Statistics in Medicine* **21** (24), 3757– 3774.
- UKOUMUNNE, O. C., GULLIFORD, M. C., CHINN, S., STERNE, J. A. & BURNEY, P. G. 1999 Methods for evaluating area-wide and organisation-based interventions in health and health care: A systematic review. *Health Technology Assessment* **3** (5).
- UNCTAD 2022 Now 8 billion and counting: Where the world's population has grown most and why that matters.
- VAN BREUKELEN, G. J. & CANDEL, M. J. 2012 Calculating sample sizes for cluster randomized trials: We can keep it simple and efficient! *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 65 (11), 1212–1218.
- WALTER, S. D., HAN, H., GUYATT, G. H., BASSLER, D., BHATNAGAR, N., GLOY, V., SCHANDELMAIER, S. & BRIEL, M. 2020 A systematic survey of randomised trials that stopped early for reasons of futility. *BMC Medical Research Methodology* **20** (1), 1–11.
- WANG, M. D. 2007 Sample size reestimation by Bayesian prediction. *Biometrical Journal* 49 (3), 365–377.
- WASON, J., MARSHALL, A., DUNN, J., STEIN, R. C. & STALLARD, N. 2014 Adaptive designs for clinical trials assessing biomarker-guided treatment strategies. *British journal* of cancer **110** (8), 1950–1957.

- WASON, J., STALLARD, N., BOWDEN, J. & JENNISON, C. 2017 A multi-stage dropthe-losers design for multi-arm clinical trials. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research* 26 (1), 508–524.
- WASON, J. M., BROCKLEHURST, P. & YAP, C. 2019 When to keep it simple Adaptive designs are not always useful. *BMC Medicine* **17** (1), 1–7.
- WHO 2013 Research for universal health coverage: World health report 2013.
- WITHAM, M. D., ANDERSON, E., CARROLL, C., DARK, P. M., DOWN, K., HALL, A. S., KNEE, J., MAIER, R. H., MOUNTAIN, G. A., NESTOR, G., OLIVA, L., PROWSE, S. R., TORTICE, A., WASON, J. & ROCHESTER, L. 2020 Developing a roadmap to improve trial delivery for under-served groups: Results from a UK multistakeholder process. *Trials* **21** (1), 1–9.
- WITTES, J. & BRITTAIN, E. 1990 The role of internal pilot studies in increasing the efficiency of clinical trials. *Statistics in medicine* **9** (1-2), 65–72.
- WITTES, J., LAKATOS, E. & PROBSTFIELD, J. 1989 Surrogate endpoints in clinical trials: cardiovascular diseases. *Statistics in Medicine* 8 (4), 415 – 425.
- WOERTMAN, W., DE HOOP, E., MOERBEEK, M., ZUIDEMA, S. U., GERRITSEN, D. L. & TEERENSTRA, S. 2013 Stepped wedge designs could reduce the required sample size in cluster randomized trials. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 66 (7), 752–758.
- WORLD HEALTH ORGANISATION 2022 Vaccines and immunization.
- WRIGHT, B., MARSHALL, D., ADAMSON, J., AINSWORTH, H., ALI, S., ALLGAR, V., MOORE, D. C., COOK, E., DEMPSTER, P., HACKNEY, L., MCMILLAN, D., TREPÉL, D. & WILLIAMS, C. 2016 Social stories[™] to alleviate challenging behaviour and social difficulties exhibited by children with autism spectrum disorder in mainstream schools: Design of a manualised training toolkit and feasibility study for a cluster randomised controlled trial w. *Health Technology Assessment* 20 (6).
- WU, S., CRESPI, C. M. & WONG, W. K. 2012 Comparison of Methods for Estimating the Intraclass Correlation Coefficient for Binary Responses in Cancer Prevention Cluster Randomized Trials. *Contemp Clin Trials.* **33** (5), 869 – 880.
- ZEGERS-HOCHSCHILD, F. 2011 Barriers to conducting clinical research in reproductive medicine: Latin America. *Fertility and Sterility* **96** (4), 802–804.
- ZHONG, W., KOOPMEINERS, J. S. & CARLIN, B. P. 2013 A two-stage Bayesian design with sample size reestimation and subgroup analysis for phase II binary response trials. *Contemp Clin Trials.* 36 (2), 1–18.

ZHUANG, R. & CHEN, Y. Q. 2020 Measuring Surrogacy in Clinical Research: With an application to studying surrogate markers for HIV Treatment-as-Prevention. *Stat Biosci.* 12 (3), 295–323.